The Specter of Whiteness: Experiences of BIPOC in the MLIS and on Social Media

by

Luthfia Friskie

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Master of Arts in Digital Humanities

and

Master of Library and Information Studies

Digital Humanities and School of Library and Information Studies

University of Alberta

© Luthfia Friskie, 2024

#### Abstract

Through qualitative in-depth interviewing and inductive thematic analysis, this research seeks to amplify the experiences of a population in Library and Information Studies (LIS) that is often underrepresented: Black, Indigenous and People of Colour (BIPOC) who are in the Master of Library and Information Studies (MLIS) program or are early career professionals. This research also addresses another element often missing in research about BIPOC in LIS: their unique relationship to social media. By understanding the MLIS and social media as two information environments, this research addresses three important research questions: 1) How do BIPOC describe and understand their experiences of race and racialization in the MLIS?; 2) How do BIPOC describe and understand their experiences of race and racialization on social media?; 3) How are participants' experiences of race and racialization shaped and impacted by the information environments (of social media and MLIS programs) in which they are operating?

While centering BIPOC experiences and trying to decenter Whiteness, the findings of this research indicated that Whiteness was always present, in the shadows. The specter of Whiteness was central to this research, describing how Whiteness is haunting: felt, embodied, and understood but often not perceived clearly. Findings indicated that BIPOC were impacted by the specter of Whiteness in descriptions of being isolated or othered in the MLIS and by experiencing second hand racism on social media. While participants described the ways that social media allowed for more opportunities for connection and community than the MLIS, both environments were greatly influenced by the reproduction of Whiteness. However, participants also described resisting Whiteness by refusing to be hyper-visible and through community building with BIPOC. Additionally, this research demonstrated that calling out Whiteness made the specter of Whiteness more material, less invisible, and thus less powerful in some sense.

ii

## Preface

This thesis is an original work by Luthfia Friskie. The research project, of which this thesis is a part, received research ethics approval from the University of Alberta Research Ethics Board, Project Name "The Specter of Whiteness: Experiences of BIPOC in the MLIS and on Social Media", No. 00124016, August 4, 2024. This research was made possible by the Joseph-Armand Bombardier Canada Graduate Scholarship - Master's (Social Science and Humanities Research

Council (SSHRC)).

## Acknowledgements

First and foremost I would like to thank the participants of this research for their vulnerability and time, this research is not possible without the generosity of my peers including the participants of this research.

I would like to express my immense gratitude to my two supervisors Dr. Danielle Allard and Dr. Michael Litwack. Your guidance, structure, support, time, kindness and curiosity were instrumental. Danielle, thank you so much for your specific feedback, your insightful comments, generously sharing your wealth of expertise and for trusting and believing in my abilities. Mike, thank you for pushing my work to be more considerate and thoughtful, and demonstrating what good allyship looks like. Without the two of you this project would not have been possible.

Furthermore, I would like to thank my library and Digital Humanities communities for all of their advice and support throughout this process. Thank you to my good friend and colleague Dan Hackborn for inspiring me to pursue this degree and being there with me throughout the whole process. Thank you to one of my professional mentors and friends Angela Lieu who taught me about what it means to be a librarian of colour support and friendship.

I would also like to thank Dr. Deb Verhoeven for all of her support throughout my years in this program. Deb is not only a brilliant academic and teacher who I have learned so much from, but also an incredible mentor who has always treated me with such respect, given me opportunities I wouldn't otherwise have access to and really made me believe in myself as an academic.

And finally, I want to express my love and gratitude to my family and friends. In particular, I'd like to thank my friend Yeon Soo Ha for studying with me, reading my work and being a sounding board for my ideas, frustrations and triumphs, your friendship is invaluable.

iv

Thank you to all my family members for your love since the moment I arrived on this Earth: my grandmas, grandpa, dad, mom, aunt, uncle, cousins, step-dad and sister. Thank you to my in-laws who I love dearly. And an endless thank you to my life partner, Kevin, the absolute best partner anyone could have ever asked for. Thank you for cooking meals, organizing the house, preparing snacks, keeping studying music on, and encouraging me so that I could feel confident in this process.

Finally thank you to the many funders of this research. This research was made possible by the Social Sciences and Humanities Research Council through the Joseph-Armand Bombardier Canada Graduate Scholarship - Master's (SSHRC).

Abstract	ii
Preface	iii
Acknowledgements	iv
Introduction	1
1.1 Why this research?	1
1.1.1 Background	1
1.1.2 Rationale	
1.2 What is this research?	5
1.2.1 Methodology	5
1.2.2 Study overview & Research Questions	5
1.2.2.1 Experiences in the MLIS	6
1.2.2.2 Experiences on Social Media	7
1.2.2.3 Discussion and Conclusion	8
1.3 Definitions	9
1.3.1 LIS & MLIS	9
1.3.2 BIPOC (Black, Indigenous, and People of Colour)	11
1.3.3 Information Environments	13
Methods	17
2.1 Research Design	17
2.2 Data collection	
2.2.1 Interviews	20
2.2.2 Recruitment	21
2.2.3 Participant Demographics	
2.3 Data analysis	
2.4 Theoretical framework	27
2.5 Positionality & weaknesses of research	
Literature Review	
3.1 Race, Racism and Whiteness in LIS, the MLIS, and Higher Education	30
3.1.1 Whiteness in LIS and MLIS population demographics	
3.1.2 Whiteness in practices and ideas about librarianship	
3.1.3 Institutional Whiteness in higher education & the MLIS	
3.1.4 Invisibility of and epistemic supremacy of Whiteness	
3.2 Race, Racism and Whiteness online and on Social Media	
3.2.1 Cyber racism and racialization online	
3.2.2 Surveillance and Privacy for BIPOC	
3.3 Vicarious or Secondhand Racism	
Experiences in the MLIS	

# Table of Contents

4.1 Being BIPOC in LIS: Why participants chose the MLIS program and how do the	•
about it generally	
4.1.1 Why did the participants choose to pursue a career in libraries?	
4.1.2 Participants' experiences of Whiteness in the MLIS program	
4.1.2.1 Demographic Whiteness.	
4.1.2.2 Whiteness in the ideologies and pedagogies in the MLIS	
4.2 Beliefs in the MLIS: Participants understandings of good intentions	
4.2.1 The gap between "good intentions" and participants' experiences	
4.2.2 Racism: "It can be very hard to use that term"	
4.3 Participant practices in the MLIS: Not making waves and the consequence of si	
4.3.1 Passive engagement and silence as a consequence of experiences of discriand racism or the expectation of discrimination and racism	
4.3.2 Complicated feelings about staying silent or choosing to take a back seat of experiences of discrimination or the expectation of discrimination	
4.4 What's Underneath it all: The Specter of Whiteness in LIS	
4.4.1 Who is safe? Questions about BIPOC solidarity	
4.4.2 What is safe? Questions about safe spaces and our racial identities	
4.5 Conclusion	112
Experiences on Social Media	115
5.1 Participants' use of social media	
5.2 (Virtual)Reality: Contextualizing social media experiences	
5.3 Practices Online: From Scrolling to Lurking	
5.3.1 Scrolling: An expression of boredom or more?	
5.3.2 Lurking: Simply passive observation or an active choice?	
5.4 Beliefs Online: From Surveillance to Self-Censorship	
5.4.1 Narratives about social media, surveillance and safety:	
5.5 What's Underneath It All: Second Hand Racism and Reflections from the Perso Structural	nal to the
5.5.1 Second hand racism online	
5.5.2 The specter of Whiteness Online	
5.6 Conclusion	
Discussion and Conclusion	
6.1 RQ1 - How do BIPOC MLIS students describe and understand their experience and racialization in their MLIS programs?	
6.2 RQ2 - How do BIPOC MLIS students describe and understand their experience and racialization on social media?	es of race
6.3 RQ3 - How are participants' experiences of race and racialization shaped and in by the information environments (of social media and MLIS programs) in which the	npacted ey are
operating?	
6.3.1 Convergences and divergences between social media and the MLIS	

166
170
170
171
172
174
177
181
184
205
206
207
211
212
215

## Introduction

#### 1.1 Why this research?

#### 1.1.1 Background

Luthfia Friskie is 13 years old, on the bus with her grandmother Saida. The summer is hot (not quite as hot as it is now) but there seems to be consistent thunderstorms to cool the evening off (more than there are now). Luthfia and Saida get off the bus and approach the dark green awning, with three blue books and in white the words "Edmonton Public Library." They enter the Lessard branch and are greeted by the staff while looking for their respective destinations. Saida walks off to ask a question but Luthfia makes a beeline for the computers. She logs on, first going to the library's website to enter the Back to Cool contest hoping to win tickets to see Beyoncé. Then she logs onto Nexopia, to catch up on forum posts and private messages she might have missed. While Nexopia seemed to be filled with scene kids and their pale skin and long black hair brushed from one end of their head to another, Luthfia knew some other Black people there. One of her what we would call now "mutuals" shared something that they found on another website called BlackPlanet. It was a quote: "Freeing yourself was one thing. Claiming ownership of that freed self was another." Luthfia knew that this friend was older and that she knew a lot more about a lot of things than her, and Luthfia wanted to know more. Luthfia asked who that was from and the mutual wrote "Toni Morrison, she's a Black writer." Fascinated by this quote, Luthfia wanted to see what kind of books Toni Morrison wrote and so she found a copy of *Beloved* at the library. She took this copy home and struggled her way through it, complex and dense, written in a prose she had difficulty understanding and with themes frankly inappropriate for her level of understanding. But it sparked something in her, an interest in learning about racial identity, history, and community. Nexopia is now permanently shut down as

of this year (2024). The Lessard branch closed for a new branch to open and was replaced with the MAC Islamic Center that Luthfia has been to with her family for Eid celebrations. But what remains is her curiosity and interest in what it means to be a person of colour in this society, as well as her interest in whether libraries and social media enable the ability to explore our identities through access to information, to knowledge, and to community building.

I, of course, am Luthfia. I was born in Canada but my family immigrated here from Kenya. We are settlers in amiskwaciy-waskahikan, colonially known as Edmonton, and I take seriously my responsibility to this Land as a settler. This includes my intentions to minimize the negative impact I have on the Earth, to minimize the negative impact I have on my community (meaning all those around whom I live and to whom I live in relation), and a responsibility to forming good and healthy relationships within myself, with the Land, and with community. This includes acknowledging I live in the Land of nêhiyawak/Cree, Niitsitapi/Blackfoot, Nakota, Anishšināpēk/Anishinaabe, Dakota, Saulteaux, Dene, Métis/Michif Peoples and many other Indigenous peoples who are stewards of this Land. It includes acknowledging that the institution in which I produce this work is a colonial institution, integral in historic and contemporary colonialism; that the work itself (who is highlighted and who is left out) is influenced by colonialism in academia; and that this work is produced by myself as a settler with my own experience with colonialism (including the consequences of British imperialism in Kenya and my continued experience as a settler in the colonial state of Canada). Stating my position and intentions in this research are important, as it is part of my personal and professional ethos.

## 1.1.2 Rationale

So, what is my intention with this research? As I have established, libraries and social media have always been important to me. Much like many of the participants of my study, I have a great nostalgia for my formative years in the library. In addition to expanding my social circle and my understanding of the world through books and classes, the library also introduced me to social media. Social media became a way for me to discover ideas and engage with people talking about things I wasn't being taught in formal education systems. Even though I grew up in a Black household, I learned a lot about Black history (my own and that of my kin) and Black liberation through social media and the friends I made online. In many ways this research is very personal and intimate, because I have always seen the value in social media for community building and unique forms of information sharing. And while I always saw a relationship in my personal life between social media and libraries, because for a long time they were so uniquely connected, I saw them from a new perspective when I decided to enter the Masters of Library and Information Studies program. Suddenly, social media became much more important to me as it was one of the only avenues I had available to meet and connect with students and professionals connected to LIS (Libraries and Information Studies) who were also people of colour. Before I entered the program I was not aware of how much of a minority I would be both in the classroom and in the professional world. Once this was established, I felt isolated and had a hard time finding a community that I was actually looking for. This was exacerbated by the pandemic, when I found myself even more isolated from community. But I have always found community on social media and so I explored what communities I could find. And it was no surprise that communities of library professionals of colour had already been built: meeting, sharing, complaining, helping, commiserating, celebrating, educating and creating together. And

so after time to think about a variety of ideas, I decided that I wanted to do research with others like me, interviewing other BIPOC (Black, Indigenous, People of Colour) about their experiences of race and racialization within the MLIS (Master of Library and Information Studies) and with social media.

With some preliminary research, I found that there was a gap I wished to address by researching BIPOC about their MLIS experiences. There has been very little research conducted on the experiences of LIS students who are BIPOC generally. More specifically, there exists little data to illuminate these students' experiences and practices in MLIS programs and their understandings before and early on entering the profession of librarianship. And yet, I am struck by the plethora of writing on the issues of diversity in the professions, ideas, and values associated with LIS. This contrasts with the very few researchers interested in how these issues are understood by the very people of whom library professionals and researchers hope to be more inclusive of - that is, BIPOC MLIS students. And so, I decided that researching how BIPOC students in LIS (like me) feel about LIS (and the programs they are enrolled in particular) was of value. This is because we are often ignored, both in our programs and in the existing scholarly literature. However, based on my own experiences, I felt an additional element was missing and also ignored. While it may not seem immediately obvious, social media seemed like an important element of learning, communicating, community building, and relating that also is frequently ignored in the LIS literature. The MLIS and social media are both what I call information environments (a concept I will discuss later in this Introduction); both of these information environments are personally important to me as an individual who is currently obtaining her MLIS credentials, works in a library, and uses social media often. However, I

believe that a comparative study of these two information environments is also important to add richness to the literature already written about the experiences of BIPOC MLIS students.

### 1.2 What is this research?

### 1.2.1 Methodology

As I have mentioned, this research was conducted with BIPOC who were attending or attended MLIS programs at Canadian institutions within the last 7 years. If participants were not currently students they were early career professionals. Interviews were semi-structured and in-depth, lasting from 45 minutes to 1 hour and 30 minutes. I interviewed 11 participants between February 2023 and July 2023, either via Zoom or in person depending on geographic location and preference. Participants residing in the Edmonton region attended interviews in person, primarily on the University of Alberta campus but two were conducted in participant homes as this was their preference. The first part of the interview covered questions about participant experiences in the MLIS and the second part covered questions about participant experiences on social media. The final part of the interview covered questions about BIPOC as an identifying term. Data took the form as transcriptions from these interviews and were analyzed iteratively with inductive thematic analysis.

## 1.2.2 Study overview & Research Questions

The purpose of this study is to highlight and understand the experiences of race and racialization of BIPOC in two information environments: the MLIS and social media. It is interested in understanding those experiences individually (within each environment) and it is interested in understanding those experiences holistically. Research findings are divided into three chapters , although the themes run throughout all three chapters. The following is a review of what each finding chapter includes.

The following questions will be addressed in this study:

- RQ1: How do BIPOC describe and understand their experiences of race and racialization in the MLIS?
- RQ2: How do BIPOC describe and understand their experiences of race and racialization on social media?
- RQ3: How are participants' experiences of race and racialization shaped and impacted by the information environments (of social media and MLIS programs) in which they are operating?

The first two research questions seek to understand experiences of BIPOC within these respective information environments individually, to identify the ways that their experiences are unique within each. The first two questions are concerned with how BIPOC understand their experiences in the MLIS and social media through the lens of their racial identities, in ways that are unique to their White counterparts. The third research question seeks to understand how these two information environments converge and diverge, comparing and contrasting how participants' experiences in each environment were different or similar.

## 1.2.2.1 Experiences in the MLIS

This chapter focuses on participants' experiences in their MLIS programs. Starting from establishing how participants of this study came to the field of LIS and why they chose to enroll in the MLIS, it is established that most chose to pursue a career in LIS because of formative childhood experiences in libraries and a belief that the profession can have a positive impact on the communities in which they live. However, participants found that when they entered the program, some felt like outsiders or at least in some sense "othered" because of their racial identity. Early in my research I establish a theme that arises throughout: *the specter of Whiteness*. Participants describe a feeling that the MLIS and the LIS community at large is demographically predominantly White and throughout their reflections describe the impacts of Whiteness, even when they do not explicitly use the term Whiteness. This chapter unpacks how participants describe their experiences in the MLIS, particularly how they perceive those in the MLIS as having good intentions when the MLIS addresses issues of equity and accessibility; how they did or did not feel supported in their programs; and how they do or do not use the term "racism" to describe experiences of discrimination, isolation, and othering. It turns to identifying how participants described withdrawing themselves or being silenced by these experiences. This chapter concludes with a deeper discussion about how these experiences are manifestations of the specter of Whiteness, a term I use to describe how Whiteness is felt, embodied, and understood but sometimes not perceived clearly.

#### 1.2.2.2 Experiences on Social Media

This chapter focuses on the experiences of the participants with social media. Participants articulated that they were able to access more diverse communities and more diverse information in online spaces. Nevertheless, participants also noted key overlaps between in-person MLIS spaces and online spaces. Both carry risks of racism and racialization for participants, even as the participants also found more readily available opportunities for connection online. However, participants described their online activity in disengaged terms by using terms like scrolling and lurking. In addition, they described how breaches of privacy and surveillance online were of concern but, at the same time, that they were personally unconcerned because their passive and disengaged online activity would prevent them from being greatly affected. I argue that the practices in which the participants engage are actually self-consciously chosen ones that are informed by their knowledge of the potential harms for BIPOC in online spaces. While

participants did not describe being directly impacted by racism online, they did describe instances of secondhand racism (a term I define at length later in this Introduction); it is clear that they are impacted by these experiences and by their understanding that racism can and will occur online the more visible that a person of colour is. This chapter also incorporates a discussion of the specter of Whiteness in that Whiteness instigates the experiences of race and racialization online that participants describe.

## 1.2.2.3 Discussion and Conclusion

The final chapter is a conclusion. It brings together the issues addressed in the preceding two chapters to identify more clearly how these respective information environments impact the experiences of race and racialization that the participants describe. It looks at the convergences and divergences between the two information environments of the MLIS and social media, and posits considerations for how these two environments privilege Whiteness and engage in reasserting White hegemony. This chapter identifies how participants' behaviors of withdrawal and self censorship revealed how the two information environments reproduce Whiteness. There is also discussion of how Whiteness became the unintended center of this research and what the implications of this are. The chapter outlines how participants work around Whiteness, particularly how their actions could be interpreted as acts of resistance to Whiteness including their choices to refuse hyper-visibility as BIPOC and their experiences with community building amongst other BIPOC. Finally, the chapter concludes with a discussion of what possibilities future research could take.

#### 1.3 Definitions

It is important to establish definitions and context for some of the more complex terms and ideas that are fundamental to this research. Accordingly, in this section, I provide definitions for some of these keywords.

#### 1.3.1 LIS & MLIS

I want to start by briefly reviewing what I mean and what the difference is between the terms LIS and MLIS. The MLIS is the abbreviation for the Master of Library and Information Studies or Science, a graduate degree often but not always required to pursue employment in professions associated with LIS, particularly librarianship. While there may be variation amongst the terms used to describe the MLIS degree (such as Masters of Information (MI)), all programs included and referenced in this study are American Library Association (ALA) accredited programs. These programs must maintain specific accreditation standards to comply with the accreditation process and thus are deeply shaped by the accreditation process, and by extension the values and goals of the ALA (ALA, n.d.,a). LIS is the abbreviation for Library and Information Science and, although this is a scholarly discipline and not a group of people, I will make reference to the LIS community in this research. Since this is a very broad and diverse community I want to establish exactly what I mean by this. I use the term LIS community because it was a term that I found was colloquially used in the interviews I conducted. There seemed to be a shared understanding of the term amongst myself and the participants to mean not only all those involved in the MLIS (i.e. fellow students, faculty, other LIS researchers, and administrators) but also those who occupy professions that require an MLIS to pursue (e.g. librarians primarily but also archivists, managers, researchers etc). However, this broad group of

people is ostensibly educated and socialized professionally within a similar framework, i.e. the same principles and theories that I will review in the literature review. I will only use the term "LIS community" when either discussing the very general and broad communities of people associated with LIS professions or if the participants have implied or directly used the term. However, in an effort to provide greater specificity, if I am talking about individuals in specific MLIS programs (i.e., faculty, coworkers, fellow students, administrators) I will use the acronym MLIS.

This nevertheless raises a question: why does the term LIS community even come up in this research? I argue that when accounting for the experiences of BIPOC in the MLIS program it is important to talk about the broader community and specifically the profession of librarianship. This is because the MLIS program seeks to educate and socialize future librarians primarily. While information studies is included in LIS, few graduates of the MLIS will continue on to enroll in an information studies PhD and become a researcher or professor in information studies. However, regardless of the profession that is pursued after graduation, professionalization is part of the MLIS. The value or merit of professionalization as a focus of the MLIS has been discussed by many researchers, however it is agreed upon that the MLIS often is professionalizing and primarily educates and socializes students to be librarians (Fraser-Arnott, 2019; Garcia & Barbour, 2018; Oliphant & Branch-Mueller, 2018).

Students are influenced by what they have learned and been exposed to in the MLIS, and this influence carries with them when they go into the field. So, when I am discussing issues of Whiteness, racism, and racialization in the MLIS, LIS, and librarianship, it is not because I am conflating these three terms. On the contrary, I believe that the foundational theories, practices, knowledge, and experiences from the MLIS have implications for how these issues show up in libraries and other LIS professions. For example, one of the themes in this research is that of self-censorship. Participants describe censoring or controlling themselves in preemption of, and in response to, experiences with Whiteness and, by extension, racism and racialization in the MLIS (and, so too, on social media). This self-censorship has implications for individuals of all races both in the MLIS and when they go on to work in the professional settings of libraries, archives, special collections, etc. BIPOC students do not enjoy as full or rich of an education experience in comparison to their White peer and, as a result, perhaps learn to control themselves from speaking out once they enter the workforce. I should note that additional elements like job scarcity and precarity can also be influences here. In addition, White students in the MLIS are potentially unaware of the impacts of Whiteness in the field and their Whiteness, and the lack of good-faith consideration of the unique experiences and opinions of BIPOC in their education and in their workplaces can have implications for how they do or do not provide support for BIPOC (Daniels, 2013). In other words, what White people do or do not learn in the MLIS is critical for how they continue in their personal and professional endeavors. Consequently, understanding LIS more broadly is important.

## 1.3.2 BIPOC (Black, Indigenous, and People of Colour)

I refer to the participants of this study as BIPOC, which is an acronym for Black, Indigenous, and People of Colour. In fact, identifying with this term in some way was the main requirement for participating in this research (see Appendix A for language used in recruitment). Many researchers and scholars use the term People of Colour (POC), and I will use that terminology when citing one of those scholars who uses this phrase. However, I prefer the term BIPOC to refer to my participants in an attempt to acknowledge that POC is a highly contested term due to its pan-racialization and its potential rejection of the particular complexities of

different racialized experiences, as well as its potential reduction of Indigeneity and Indigenous peoples to a racial category. Although BIPOC could be interpreted to possess the same potential limitations and tensions, it is nonetheless a term that seeks to acknowledge that Indigenous invisibility and anti-Blackness are unique features of White supremacy and are unique to those groups of people (The BIPOC Project). Furthermore, I would argue that Indigenous invisibility and anti-Blackness are unique in that they are commonly perpetrated by other non-Black, non-Indigenous POC. My use of this term is not to disregard the complex history and ongoing reality of colonization for Indigenous peoples or to conflate the uniquely anti-Black racism that Black people experience both historically and contemporarily. Nor do I seek to conflate these experiences with formations of racism experienced by non-Black or non-Indigenous people of colour. Rather, I use this term because it can assist us in understanding the many features of discrimination, inequity, and forced assimilation that Black people, Indigenous peoples, and people of colour share that is distinct from a White experience (Perez, 2021). Although the term BIPOC explicitly references "colour" and for many will only include individuals with a "shade deeper than 'whiteness' in their skin," it includes individuals who have what might be considered White skin but are still part of a racial minority (e.g., White Indigenous or Latiné people) (Perez, 2021, p. 37).

In using this term, I had a feeling that it might lead to the exclusion of individuals who experience racialized marginalization and exclusion but with whom the terminology of "BIPOC" does not resonate. I ultimately chose to continue using this term not only for brevity's sake but also because I was concerned that, regardless of my decision, I would generalize people's identity in another way or, worse, leave out an entire group of people by accident. For instance, I am biracial and so I am sensitive to the ways that mixed-race people often have to fall under the

category of "Other" or "Mixed Race" when choosing standardized descriptors of their racial identity. And so while recruiting and in writing I use the term BIPOC, with the intention of naming a unifying term to describe the shared experiences of Black people, Indigenous peoples, and people of colour within a White supremacist society. However, I cannot be certain of all the implications that using a generalized term such as BIPOC had on the themes that did or did not arise in my research and in further research would choose different modes of recruitment to ensure I incorporated the perspectives of Black and Indigenous participants.

## 1.3.3 Information Environments

My understanding of the MLIS and social media as information environments is important to framing the research. I am interested in framing these two spaces as information environments because I see the participants are engaging with information and knowledge in both environments in various ways that are important not only for their professional life, but for their personal, emotional, and social life. As one of my participants Connie stated, "information is applicable in every facet of life," and I felt that was true for this research. For some this may seem obvious: the MLIS and social media are both environments where one gains access to, shares, develops, communicates, transforms, and creates information. However, because "information environment" is a term used in LIS to describe a variety of things, it is important to specify how information environments have been defined and used in the literature. Given the variety of uses of the term, it is also important to understand what I mean when I deploy "information environment" in my research.

Much of the writing on information environments is concerned with understanding information-seeking behavior, particularly how users interact with library resources in person

and digitally (Detlor & Lewis, 2004; Detlore, 2004; Raju, 2021). The term is used often in computer sciences. For example, the National Institute of Standards and Technology defines the term as "the aggregate of individuals, organizations, and systems that collect, process, disseminate, or act on information" (Computer Security Resource Center, n.d.). Information architect Jorge Arango (2018) describes an information environment as simply "referring to the contexts we operate in when we interact with each other and organizations through information technologies such as the telegraph, the telephone, and... interactive digital media like the internet." Notably, many authors in LIS use the term information environment without defining it explicitly. Some, however, are more direct. Detlor & Lewis (2004) describe an information environment as "the overall framework for context in which an information system exists" (pg. 84). Detlor (2004) describes an information environment further as the "physical setting, information culture, information staff, and information politics" of an organization or institution (pg. 37). Some authors like Raju (2021) build on the term information environment to describe "digital information environments" as different from traditional ones. For Raju, such traditional environments include "traditional cataloging and classification/information organization" (pg. 367). By contrast, Raju (2021) describes a digital information environment as one that reconceptualizes the language of traditional information environments to include "metadata management, research data management, digital curation, data science, open scholarship, and so on" (pg. 367). Still, these definitions do not quite describe how I understand an information environment in the context of this research.

So, what do I mean by information environment? In this research, an information environment is defined as the site in which information is created, defined, shared, adapted, transformed, used, and understood by people. These environments have specific historical and technological contexts that inform the ways in which information is created, disseminated, and understood, as well as what information is privileged. For the purpose of this research, social media is an information environment that of course has technological context (the infrastructure that enables its existence) in which information is created (by "media gatekeepers" and the public), defined, shared, adapted, transformed, used and understood (by users) (Kraft et. al. 2018). But it also has a specific historical context starting in the mid-1990s with blogging and social networking and rising to swift and widespread popularity by the early aughts, mostly created within the context of capitalistic American society (majority of popular social media sites are created in the United States and the majority of all sites on the Internet generally originate in the United States) (Cooper, 2024; Daniels, 2009). The MLIS is an information environment in that the discipline of LIS and the institution of postsecondary have specific historical contexts (I will expand on how these historical contexts are rooted in Whiteness and settler colonialism) and are sites where information is created through research, defined, shared and adapted through researchers and instructors and which is transformed, used and understood by students. But it also has a technological context that informs what information exists within it and how it is accessed, including the infrastructure that enables its existence (the buildings, the databases, etc. that students and staff must interact with) and the information technologies that are taught about in the programs (computers but also content management platforms, databases, programming languages, etc.). It might be interesting to some to think of the School of Information Studies or the MLIS as an information environment as information environments are often thought of as concepts that are explored and studied as opposed to sites of information themselves. I am positing that the MLIS and social media are information environments, they are socially constituted sites where specific types of information reside. And individuals are influenced by

these information environments, including the type of information available within them and the practices of individuals within them.

This research is not concerned with exploring what an information environment is as much as it is concerned with how it relates to my research question of how participants' experiences in the MLIS and social media are impacted by the respective information environments. I have offered a definition of "information environment" not to prescribe a single or fixed definition for all researchers but rather to explain how this term is useful for my own research. I will be exploring the themes that arise from participants' own understandings of their experiences within these two information environments and how the experiences of the participants are shaped by their environments.

## Methods

The following section will review the research design, data collection and data analysis for this study.

#### 2.1 Research Design

The purpose of this study is to address the following research questions:

- RQ1: How do BIPOC describe and understand their experiences of race and racialization in the MLIS?
- RQ2: How do BIPOC describe and understand their experiences of race and racialization on social media?
- RQ3: How are participants' experiences of race and racialization shaped and impacted by the information environments (of social media and MLIS programs) in which they are operating?

This study is qualitative, exploratory, and analyzed with an inductive approach.

Qualitative in-depth interviews were determined to be the optimal choice for this research as they provided the best opportunity to explore the research questions fully. In LIS research, qualitative interviews are underused, with a 2023 scope review reporting that less than 11% of LIS research papers surveyed used interviews as a research method (Matysek, 2023). Qualitative interviews allowed for the data to be much richer (as the context permitted understanding body language and tone when answering questions) and I was able to establish rapport with participants in a way that would be lost using other methods. Choosing qualitative interviewing over other research methods was key as qualitative research makes the "researcher as much a part of the research process as the participants and the data they provide" (Corbin & Strauss, 2015, pg 4).

As I established earlier in my introduction, this research is in some ways personal so choosing a method that acknowledges the ways that the researcher is intertwined with the research is important. One could argue that qualitative methods do not allow for objectivity and therefore the trustworthiness of findings are called into question (Corbin & Strauss, 2015, pg 77). However, I believe that trustworthiness is maintained when the researcher is sensitive to the participants or, in other words, when the researcher maintains the "ability to carefully listen and respect both participants and the data they provide" (Corbin & Strauss, 2015, pg 77). I believe that this research has done so by prioritizing participant narratives and allowing findings to emerge from the research through inductive analysis. In addition, meeting with the participants allowed them to understand better both my research approach and my intentions with this research. I was able to gather consent in the research formally and as required by my ethics application, but I was also able to continuously confirm consent through body language (i.e. are the participants nervous, checking the time, closing themselves off to me when I ask a particular question, averting eye contact, etc.), tone of voice (i.e. did participants express contempt, appreciation, confusion, nervousness through their tone), and through how participants answered each question (i.e., whether or not they felt like elaborating on that question, whether they expressed discomfort with a question so as to provide grounds to stop and check in, etc.). Ensuring that consent was maintained and that participants felt that I was not only interested in but *caring for* their input was significant to me because a primary focus of my research is relationship building and understanding the lived experiences of BIPOC. This commitment is based in the Critical Race Theory tenets of listening and of prioritizing the experiences and knowledge of BIPOC (Leung & McKnight, 2021; Yosso, 2009). In summary, long form interviews were the ideal method for my research as they allowed me to build a rapport with my

participants and aided analysis by providing a better understanding of the context that the information was shared within.

Interviews were exploratory and in-depth, including the following:

- Broad semi-structured questions: Questions were split into three sections. The first involved questions related to experiences and thoughts about the MLIS; the second involved questions related to experiences and thoughts about social media; and the third concerned the term BIPOC and experiences with BIPOC communities.
- Demographic intake form: Prior to starting the interviews, participants were asked to fill out basic demographic information to understand how participants identified racially in their own words, among other basic identifiers

Research was originally designed as an anonymous survey, but I made the decision to conduct interviews as I felt the data would be richer. Again, the ability to connect with participants was important. Interview questions originated from a long list of survey questions split up into the three sections mentioned above: MLIS questions, social media questions, and BIPOC questions. Questions were structured from broad to specific, starting with broad questions to signal to the participants what the remaining questions in that section would be and to have the participants get comfortable with answering questions. To begin the first section of questions I asked about the structure of the program including technological requirements or ethics requirements in the program, as well as questions about experiences of racism, isolation, and censorship within the MLIS program. The second section was constructed in order to understand perspectives and experiences with racial identity and social media, as well as community and social media. The final section asked questions regarding perceptions of community related to racial identity. These questions were intended to provide me with an

understanding of what participants thought about the term BIPOC as a category for racial identity. Questions also were constructed to see if participants found connection to the term BIPOC or individuals considered part of this category, and allowed space for participants to provide me with feedback about the questions asked in the interview as well as the interview style.

### 2.2 Data collection

#### 2.2.1 Interviews

I interviewed eleven participants between February 2023 and July 2023, either via Zoom or in person depending on geographic location and preference. Participants residing in the Edmonton region attended interviews in person, primarily on the University of Alberta campus but two were conducted in participant homes as this was their preference. Prior to the interview, interviewees were provided with a consent form to sign, Interview Schedule, and a link to a Google Form to complete the Demographic Intake Form (Appendix C, D, & E). Participants were required to provide written consent in the form of a signature on the Participant Information Letter and Consent Form. These were collected prior to the start of the interviews and in the few situations they were not, consent was verbally recorded at the beginning of the interview. I would also continuously check in with participants, letting them know that all questions were optional and that they were in no way required to continue participation if they ever felt they did not want to.

Interviews lasted from 45 minutes to 1 hour and 30 minutes. They were conducted only one time with a set of questions, although depending on the flow of the interview and the answers participants provided, some questions were omitted as they were already addressed or deemed irrelevant. Refer to Appendix F to see a full list of questions.

## 2.2.2 Recruitment

Participants were recruited through word of mouth and over email. Recruitment requests were sent to listservs (electronic mailing lists) for every Canadian institution with an MLIS program (see Appendix A for Call for Participants). Contacts for whom to send the Call for Participants were found online and included graduate program coordinators, alumni associations, MLIS student groups, and, at times, individual professors in programs at different universities. Word of mouth included individuals telling their friends about the recruitment or, alternatively, they were personal contacts that I had met through my library work. A few social media posts were made with the same recruitment script as the emails, but no participants responded through that avenue. I intended to recruit individuals with the particular characteristics that included (1) identifying as a BIPOC and (2) having attended an MLIS program at a Canadian institution. Initially, I intended to speak only to students actively attending an MLIS program but due to participant interest I expanded my scope to include individuals who had attended a Canadian program and were now early-career working professionals. Once participants reached out to express interest, an email was sent to invite the participants to interview (see Appendix B). All participants who reached out met the criteria for the research and were interviewed.

Eleven non-Black and non-Indigenous people of colour residing across the colonial territories of Canada and the United States participated in the research. Participants were either actively attending an MLIS program in Canada at the time of their interview or had attended an MLIS program in the last seven years. The majority of participants (eight) identified as women, but three identified as men. Participants identified racially in a variety of ways and the demographic intake form permitted participants to identify themselves in their own terms using

their own words. Interview responses were quite varied and complex, which contributed to the diverse ideas presented throughout the interviews. However, no Indigenous or Black students or early career professionals volunteered to participate in the study which is an important element to acknowledge early on. I chose to continue using the term BIPOC in my research as this was the terminology used in recruitment and in agreeing to participate in this research all participants identified with this term, although they were more specific when provided the opportunity to self-identify further. I discuss in my concluding chapter what the implications of this are on my research and what I would do differently to address this gap.

## 2.2.3 Participant Demographics

Two characteristics that were required among all participants were that they identify in some way as BIPOC and that they attended a Canadian institution for a MLIS program (currently or in the recent past). There are eight institutions in Canada that are American Library Association accredited MLIS programs: Master of Information at Dalhousie University, Master of Information Studies at the University of Ottawa, Master of Information at the University of Toronto, Master of Library and Information Science at Western University, Maitrise en sciences de l'information at the Université de Montréal, Master of Library and Information Studies at the University of British Columbia and Master of Library and Information Studies at the University of Alberta. Five out of the eight institutions were represented in this research, however for anonymity sake as required by the ethics board the names of the five institutions will be omitted.

As stated in the previous section, participants were asked to self identify racially/ethnically/culturally in the demographic form and so results were quite varied. This allowed for an enriching of the data as no two participants identified in the same terms. I am deliberately not sharing the ways that participants identified themselves racially/culturally as

many answers were so specific that they could lead to identification of the individual. However, there are moments in the analysis where parts of participant's racial and cultural identities beyond BIPOC arise as they are relevant to understanding their reflections. All participants self-identified as BIPOC at the time of recruitment and so there was no need to re-assert this in the demographic intake form, but how they felt about the term was discussed in the interview. Beyond racial, cultural and ethnic diversity, there was a great amount of diversity amongst other identifiers. For instance, the ages of participants varied from 23 years old to 52 years old. Three participants identified as men or male, the remainder identified as women or female, however one person also used the pronouns they/them. Three participants identified as 2SLGBTQIA+. Also represented were three individuals who identified as immigrants, two participants who identified as mature students, two who identified as international students, one who identified as a person with a disability, and one who identified as low income.

#### 2.3 Data analysis

Interviews in person were recorded using an iPhone and were transcribed with the Transcribe application, an application that uses machine-based transcription and does not require any human intervention from the application. The application was deleted upon completion but the transcriptions were stored securely. Interviews conducted via Zoom were transcribed using the built-in Zoom transcription software. Transcripts were downloaded post-interview for revisions. Both methods of transcription required a great amount of work to clean and correct, using the recording of the interview for reference and clarification.

In order to analyze the data I conducted iterative, inductive, thematic analysis. Thematic analysis "involves the identification and reporting of patterns in a data set, which are then interpreted for their inherent meaning" and can be done by identifying keywords and codes

(short phrases or words significant to the "data's core message, significance, or theme") (Naeem et al., 2023, pg. 4). These keywords and codes are then organized into "meaningful groups" in that they are used to identify "patterned meanings" that relate to the research questions (Naeem et al., 2023, pg. 4). Inductive thematic analysis was the best approach for this research as it allowed for the themes to emerge from the data as opposed to applying theory to the data (Bingham, 2021). My research was designed to allow for participants to answer my research questions with their reflections without being too prescriptive.

I began my analysis by anonymizing and summarizing each participant's answers to each question. I anonymized each participant by changing their names to fictional character names that would not necessarily indicate their gender. I acknowledge that names do not indicate gender and gender was not the main focus of the research. However, I used gendered pronouns to be respectful of how participants self-identified and as gender is still important in contextualizing the participant's experiences. I also chose to remove any elements of the participants' answers that I thought could identify them specifically. While interviews were conducted mostly linearly (starting with my first question and ending with my last), participants did not answer questions linearly and so it was necessary to summarize participant responses to each question. Once summarized I was able to have a high-level understanding of each interview and compare answers to each question between participants. This is when some broad themes emerged. At this point I identified that Whiteness arose throughout the responses, that participants had very diverse feelings about the term BIPOC, and that participants felt there exists important distinctions among racism, discrimination, and microaggressions. Once summaries were complete, the iterative process began, where I read through each summary and each transcript multiple times, highlighting terms and quotes that emerged across participants' responses. I

began identifying themes with short phrases such as "invasion of privacy, is it worth it?" or "inaction to address problems in the classroom/program." After I had identified these thematic phrases (or codes) that emerged throughout different interviews, I read through the transcripts again to identify quotes in participant's own words to support each code and narrow down which codes seemed to be the most significant in the data. The codes that I found with the most significant presence in the research were:

- Faculty/administration/colleague inaction addressing issues in the classroom/program
- Lurking on social media
- Good intentions from members of the LIS community
- Lack of concern about surveillance
- Outsider/Isolated
- Skinfolk ain't kinfolk
- Scrolling (doom scrolling, scrolling loop, scrolling hole)
- Concerns about algorithms/AI
- Not making waves/taking a back seat
- Self censorship

I developed these thematic phrases/codes into findings through memoing. Memoing is writing out notes about "your ideas about your various coding categories and their interconnections" (Lofland et. al. 2006 pg. 209).

I then identified quotes to support each code. Once I felt I had a sufficient amount of quotes to support each code, I wrote memos about how I felt these codes were interconnected. These memos intended to elaborate on the codes, identified the "assumptions underlying them" and allowed for me to develop themes through identifying the patterns and relationships between the codes (Lofland et. al. 2006 pg. 210). In this memoing process, I identified a division between codes that were related to the MLIS experience and codes related to social media experiences, but I found commonalities between codes in these two sections such as "not making waves" in the MLIS and "self censorship" on social media. From these memos, I was able to make sense of these thematic codes by connecting them to the theoretical assumptions I had prior to entering this research and to the literature. Memoing allowed me to build upon the codes, moving past simply understanding them as codes or keywords but as the meaning behind the data. In other words, the memoing allowed for me to identify what was important to expand upon in analysis in that it is where I began my writing about what these codes mean and why they are significant. In addition, these memos allowed for me to understand the quotes in context of the entirety of the reflections and in context of other participants' reflections. What I mean is that I was able to understand what was implied and not explicitly stated by participants by understanding these codes and quotes as not disconnected from the rest of their statements, experiences, ideas, but as embedded. This process revealed a major theme throughout the findings, the specter of Whiteness. I will discuss this concept at length in the first chapter. For now, it is important to note that this theme was identified through memoing and understanding these codes in context of the whole of the participants' reflection. This process also helped me to identify not only how participants described their experiences in the MLIS and on social media but also how they understood these experiences. Memoing allowed me to consider not simply what they told me but how they made sense of their experiences. I considered the participants' reflections individually and as a group, as well as in context of the literature regarding race, racism, and Whiteness in order to develop my analysis and findings.

#### 2.4 Theoretical framework

Several theoretical assumptions informed the analysis and the writing about the findings. Critical Race Theory is defined as "a conceptual framework that considers the impact of historical laws and social structures on the present-day perpetuation of racial inequality: first used in legal analyses, and now applied in education, communication studies, and sociology" (Dictionary.com; n.d.). The assumptions of this research are based in Critical Race Theory and included the following tenets: 1) racism is normal; 2) BIPOC experiences must be prioritized, and; 3) dominant racial ideologies should be critiqued. By "racism is normal," I mean that in order to understand experiences of race and racialization one needs to understand that racism is "deeply ingrained in [North] American society through its systems and institutions" (Leung & McKnight 2021, pg. 13). As I started to identify how participants discussed race, racialization, and racism it was important to base these experiences in the CRT framework that racism is normal so that the analysis could move beyond the fact that participants experienced racism and end there. In fact, this Critical Race Theory provides insight into the ways that participants did or did not use the term "racism" to describe experiences of racial discrimination.

Another element important to this research was a critiquing of dominant ideologies, particularly "challenging dominant ideologies of color blindness, objectivity, neutrality and meritocracy" (Leung & McKnight 2021, pg. 14). Indeed, a central element of this research is critiquing the way that Whiteness impacts the experiences of BIPOC in the two information environments, MLIS programs and social media. As my research focuses particularly on BIPOC, the dominant ideology of colour blindness or neutrality were immediately challenged as they are associated with Whiteness.

And finally, and most importantly, prioritizing BIPOC experiences is paramount to this research, since that BIPOC "experiences and knowledge are necessary and crucial to moving us to eradicating multiple oppressions" (Leung & McKnight 2021, pg. 14). Part of my aim in focusing on the experiences and knowledge of BIPOC is allowing and encouraging spaces for complaint and expressions of frustration. Ahmed (2021) talks about how important complaint is in understanding the ways that institutions and power function, and the ways that the power is experienced by those it seeks to control. As this research is primarily focused and designed around BIPOC understandings and expressions of their experiences, focusing on BIPOC participants' experiences and allowing the space for complaint is paramount.

## 2.5 Positionality & weaknesses of research

As already established in this Introduction, much like the participants I am also BIPOC and a student enrolled in a MLIS program at a Canadian institution. I implied earlier when defining the term BIPOC that there were some unintended consequences in choosing this term in the research. When weighing the potential pros and cons of using the term, I understood that there was the potential that some individuals to whom I was interested in speaking may not identify with the term BIPOC. However, I decided to pursue using the term as I was concerned that, in the attempt to be more specific in my language, I would actually exclude people unknowingly. Also, I felt that, in the call for participants, were I to list every potential formulation of race that I could think of (while acknowledging that no such exhaustiveness could ever exist), this would not only be tiresome but it could also discourage participants from reading the email at all. In some ways, the choice to use the term was to maintain ease and brevity. But creating a long list also would be prescriptive in its own way, and so my research instead allowed for individuals to self-identify in their own terms when identifying their own demographic
information. Consequently, one weakness of this research was that I was only able to reach a group of people who self-identified with the term BIPOC and not individuals who do not self-identify with this language but might nevertheless be identified by others with it. Moreover, a limitation of my research is that no participants who identified as Indigenous or Black were among the participants. This is of course something that I felt was missing as I am myself a biracial Black woman.

#### **Literature Review**

As my topic is concerned with critical media studies in its focus on social media (a very broad field of study) and with Library and Information Studies and education (also a field with rich academic history), this literature review will focus primarily on where these two fields intersect with issues of race, racialization and Whiteness. In other words, I would like to narrow my focus on the literature that discusses the ways that race and racialization are understood in the context of social media and library and information studies. The following literature review will survey the literature on race, racism, and Whiteness in LIS, the MLIS and higher education; and the literature on race, racism and Whiteness online and on social media. I will conclude with defining the concept vicarious or secondhand racism as it operates both in-person and online.

# 3.1 Race, Racism and Whiteness in LIS, the MLIS, and Higher Education

As mentioned in my section on data analysis, a main tenet of CRT is "racism as ordinary," defined by Delgado and Stefancic as the idea that "racism is an ingrained feature of our landscape, it looks ordinary and natural to persons in the culture" (Delgado & Stefancic, 2023, pg 8). CRT takes racism, as well as the process of racialization, seriously. I am informed by Omi and Winant's (2015) definition of the term racialization, describing "the extension of racial meaning to a previously racially unclassified relationship, social practice, or group" (pg. 13). They define racialization simply as the "making up [of] people" (Omi & Winant, 2015, pg. 11). Racialization here means the process of forming and applying racial identity, which can include racism or racial profiling but is not used interchangeably. While this is not a CRT study, this research is still highly informed by many of the principles of CRT. Another principle that I have yet identified but that is nevertheless central to this research is "race is a social construct" (Leung & López-McKnight, 2021, pg 13). This means that race is not biologically-determined but rather a culturally-produced and historically-contingent formation that "carries significant, concrete meaning-shaping societal realities that have material, political, cultural and psychological consequences" (Leung & López-McKnight, 2021, pg 13). As a result, Whiteness changes in terms of inclusion (who is or is not included in the position of privilege) but also unchanging in that it maintains supremacy of Whiteness (Leung & López-McKnight, 2021). When conducting this research I expected to see descriptions of Whiteness, racism and racialization as that is my understood reality of being a BIPOC in this society. However, my experiences are also supported by evidence in scholarly literature written about Whiteness, what it is, and how it impacts us all. In this section, I review the scholarly literature on Whiteness and the impacts of racism and racialization for BIPOC that result from its stronghold on the institutions in which we participate.

To begin, I want to provide a brief definition of Whiteness. Whiteness can be defined succinctly as an "ideology based on beliefs, values, behaviors, habits and attitudes, which result in the unequal distribution of power and privilege" of those considered to be White people, further privileging those who are rich, heterosexual, male, able-bodied and cisgendered (University of Calgary, n.d., as cited in Galvan, 2015). However, Whiteness is a shifting category, and so this literature review will seek to pinpoint what Whiteness means in the context of LIS.

## 3.1.1 Whiteness in LIS and MLIS population demographics

White people are demographically over-represented in both the LIS profession and in the MLIS. In the 2017 American Library Association (ALA) demographic study update of the racial and gendered makeup of ALA members, they found that 86.7% of ALA members were White, 4.4% were Black or African American, 4% selected that they were "other", 3.6% were Asian,

1.2% were American Indian or Alaskan Native, and 0.2% were Hawaiian or Other Pacific Islander (Rosa & Henke, 2017). Note this survey is outdated for statistical purposes as it is 7 years old and also does not include crucial racial categories like Latinx representation. This study is also American. No corresponding Canadian study presently exists.

As for MLIS students, the 2020 Association for Library and Information Science Education statistical report states that in 2018-2019, 60% of total ALA-accredited master's degrees were awarded to White students, 18% to students of unknown race or ethnicity, 7% to Hispanic students of any race, 5% to Black students, 5% to international students (who would be of a variety of races), 3% to Asian students, 2% to students who identified with two or more races, 0.3% were awarded to American Indian or Alaskan Native student and 0.1% to Native Hawaiian or Pacific Islander students. Although Canadian institutions and Canadian professionals are included in these statistics, when focusing on the statistics in Canada more specifically, they are still skewed toward Whiteness. Chan (n.d.) reported that Statistics Canada (2016) found "89% of the 9,570 librarians employed [in Canada] are White." This statistical information is supported by additional qualitative evidence, in the responses from the participants of this study and in the literature on Whiteness in LIS that I will discuss further.

## 3.1.2 Whiteness in practices and ideas about librarianship

The history of librarianship has been rooted in Whiteness since its very inception in North America. Honma (2006) explores the origins of libraries as a part of the efforts to create and maintain a "White American citizenry" that upheld the privileging of White people and their ideas, "which in turn has contributed to the ongoing White racial privilege that continues to haunt the field of LIS" (pg. 4). Honma's (2006) work establishes that libraries have presented themselves as integral to democracy, as an institution "for the good of the general public" but in

fact has contradicted this by historically playing a part in producing a hegemonic racial formation in which Whiteness was defined, standardized, and platformed through institutional order and control (pg. 2). Honma (2006) notes that the first public library in the United States was created at a time of mass immigration to the United States particularly from Eastern and Southern Europe, and libraries explicitly saw their role as fostering "White ethnic assimilation and meritocratic advancement" for those who were not yet considered part of the "White racialized citizenry" (pg. 5). Similarly, in her article tracing the impact of the archetype of Lady Bountiful from the origins of LIS to the present, Schlesselman-Tarango (2016) writes about how White women in particular (the largest demographic in LIS historically and contemporarily) worked towards a "civilizing role...in the service of the colonial state" in education and in LIS (pg. 671).

Honma (2006) argues that the process of Americanization and assimilation was actually the beginning of a formation of a White American identity that incorporated European ethnic people into the club or membership of White racial identity. Honma's (2006) argument here is that the library's focus at its inception was on creating a homogenous American citizenry with a shared set of ideals that formed a "White racial socialization process" that inherently excluded non-White racialized people who could not shed the colour of their skin to undergo the socialization process necessary to be considered worthy citizens of American privilege (pg. 7). However, Honma argues that these discriminatory norms of citizenry were disguised in narratives about libraries being concerned with democracy, neutrality, and race blindness. He argues that these ideas actually conceal "the covert structural forms of racial exclusion that protect White racial interests" with the appearance of inclusion or upholding "democratic" or "neutral" values (pg. 8). Ultimately, Honma argues the contradiction between the ideas libraries

historically and contemporarily want to communicate about librarianship (i.e., that they are a democratizing, positive force in society) and the ways the library functions as an institution that reproduces and maintains Whiteness is demonstrated through various ideas and practices within LIS, including neutrality and, contradictorily, Equity, Diversity and Inclusion (EDI) initiatives or what he refers to as multiculturalism initiatives. Honma argues that the development of multiculturalism initiatives in librarianship actually "reinscribed neo-conservative politics" by obscuring the complexity of racial oppression to opt for surface level celebration of cultural diversity that has no interest in being anti-racist (pg. 11). Honma (2006) argues that the positioning of a neutral and race-blind librarianship as a main element of democracy is how libraries as institutions make Whiteness invisible as much as it elevates and maintains Whiteness.

The argument that putative neutrality in the profession also reinforces Whiteness is shared by other scholars as well. Neutrality is a concept that has long been associated with librarianship but that has been debated and contested by many scholars and working professionals (Neal et. al, 2018). Neutrality and intellectual freedom (another related and hotly debated value of librarianship) in and of themselves are not central to my research, although they are remarked upon by participants. Nevertheless, I do want to briefly review some of the literature that discusses how these concepts are indicative of a privileging of Whiteness in the profession and in theories associated with the profession. Neutrality is defined as "the state of not supporting or helping either side in a conflict, disagreement, etc.; impartiality" or "absence of decided views, expression, or strong feeling" (Oxford Languages, n.d.). The second definition is quite close to how it is used in the context of librarianship. To define neutrality in the context of librarianship I will quote the ALA code of ethics that states: "We distinguish between our personal convictions and professional duties and do not allow our personal beliefs to interfere with fair representation

of the aims of our institutions or the provision of access to their information resources" (ALA, n.d.,b). Here, the ALA describe the profession's goal of providing unbiased access to information and unbiased services (Neal et. al, 2018; de jesus, 2014). However, Chiu et al. (2021) describe how neutrality (as well as the act of being unbiased or objective) and vocational awe (another concept important to LIS that I will discuss later) are expressions of Whiteness in the field of LIS. Chiu et al. (2021) argue that the framework for neutrality or objectivity "assumes that equity already exists in all social systems" and that this flawed perspective ends up ignoring how White people and ideas that serve White people are already privileged in society (pg. 66). In fact, seeking to maintain objectivity or to attempt neutrality actually perpetuates "harmful behavior" towards the most marginalized because those who are considered neutral or objective are White people themselves and, moreover, their subjective experiences are considered to be objective (Chiu et al., 2021, pg. 56). The authors argue that neutrality and vocational awe "create a culture in which White norms for recognizing racism are allowed to predominate; only egregious attacks or acts are recognized as 'racist,' and the underlying culture and systems that produced the egregious attacks go unchallenged" (Chiu et al. 2021, pg. 67).

Another important element of Whiteness in the profession is vocational awe. I would argue that this is of particular importance to this research as the participants of this research struggle with this notion, trying to balance their respect and desire to find a place for themselves in the profession while acknowledging the ways that they are marginalized within the profession. Ettarh (2018) describes vocational awe as "the set of ideas, values, and assumptions librarians have about themselves and the profession that result in notions that libraries as institutions are inherently good, sacred notions, and therefore beyond critique." Ettarh (2018) doesn't explicitly associate this practice with Whiteness but does associate the institution of librarianship with maintaining and privileging the "status quo," which is in turn maintaining White supremacy. Vocational awe can be understood to maintain the status quo of Whiteness by refusing "to acknowledge the library as a flawed institution, [and] when people of color and other marginalized librarians speak out, their accounts are often discounted or erase[d]" (Ettarh, 2018). Chiu et al. (2021) are a bit more explicit about the relationship between vocational awe and Whiteness. Chiu et al. (2021) argue that vocational awe is a facet of White supremacist culture in LIS because it creates "a narrative of librarianship as inherently good and sacred work while delegitimizing all other narratives as undemocratic and blasphemous" (pg. 55). They further argue that vocational awe actually works towards reaffirming "White Supremacy culture" through the characteristic of "worship of the written word', by valuing White documents and standards over the nuances and complexities of reality" (pg. 55). Understanding how vocational awe operates to reproduce Whiteness within LIS is important as it shapes the experiences of the participants in this study. In the following chapter, I will delve deeper into how participants ascribe good intentions onto those in the MLIS (e.g., faculty, administrators, colleagues) while also describing experiences of discrimination, isolation and othering. These good intentions are, I think, related in some manner to vocational awe. I would argue that participants read good intentions from their colleagues and educators in the MLIS and in working environments in LIS because of some influence of vocational awe in the field.

When measures are put in place to address racial imbalances in LIS, rhetoric and actions falling under the umbrella of Equity, Diversity and Inclusion (EDI) seem to be the preferred approach. Honma (2005) follows his historical review of Whiteness in LIS with a critique of the emptiness of diversity and multiculturalism rhetoric, especially when it is the only form of discourse that exists to address race in the profession. EDI is widely critiqued for many reasons,

but firstly there is the critique that EDI measures simply do not work at increasing diversity in the field in impactful ways. Many academic institutions have implemented EDI committees and diversity officers with little to no institutional power or ability to make systemic change (Leung & Lopez-McKnight, 2021). While diversity-and multiculturalism-focused actions and discourse intend to address racial imbalances, they are in fact another critical element of Whiteness in the field. Hudson's (2017a) critique of diversity in academia posits that LIS diversity measures present racism as an individual flaw, as a "social sickness" that can be cured through more inclusion of "diverse" (read: non-White) individuals in the structures that oppress them (pg. 14). Against this assumption, Hudson (2017a) asserts that racism is in fact a structural issue and that White supremacy is a foundational element of our culture and, therefore, is foundational in LIS. Leung and Lopez-McKnight (2021) reassert this notion that the focus on racism and lack of representation as an individual issue relieves institutions of their responsibility to address systemic issues. Consequently, LIS's contemporary focus on diversity does not account for histories of racialization.

This contradictory and contested status of "diversity" within LIS programs and librarianship is important for my analysis because it suggests that BIPOC in LIS could be complicit in White supremacist structures even as they are also simultaneously oppressed by them. This is expressed in some ways by participants through a theme of "skinfolk ain't kinfolk," which identifies how people of colour can replicate White supremacist ideologies and practices in order to get ahead. Arguably, this forced complicity is also present in the ways that racialized people engage with social media. While social media has been criticized for its negative effects—including its replication of White supremacist and capitalist oppressions—people of colour can at times utilize these media in subversive ways (Tynes, Noble & Schuschke, 2016).

This is something I will discuss later in reviewing race and racialization on social media, as well as in Chapters 4 and 5.

This is the context in which the participants enter this field of study or continue their work. While others have talked about elements of Whiteness that can be found in LIS practices and theories, I have in this section reviewed what I believe to be a solid foundation for understanding the themes that will arise in my research. I turn now to what has been written about the effects of institutional Whiteness on BIPOC in LIS institutions.

## 3.1.3 Institutional Whiteness in higher education & the MLIS

It could be argued that the structuring function of Whiteness in the profession begins in the MLIS education process. However, I read that the literature indicates a reciprocal relationship between the MLIS program and the LIS professions. In other words, the history and principles of the profession influence the teachings and practices of the program and, in turn, the program reinforces and maintains the same dynamics in the profession. Crucially, there is a lack of racialized faculty in LIS education, and BIPOC students are very often instructed by White instructors who approach the curriculum with their own set of biases (Subramaniam & Jaeger, 2010). Regarding what the students are actually learning, Cooke has written extensively about the distinct lack of awareness, action, discussion, or curriculum related to "race, racism and related topics, not only in the literature but in the field at large and in the LIS classroom" (Cooke et al, 2017, p. 236; Cooke & Sweeney, 2017; Cooke, 2016; Cooke, 2017). In a 2010 study of MLIS students over 75% of the participants reported that they did not have the option to take a course related to diversity in their degree program and subsequently less than 25% of library students (including students of colour) felt prepared to work with diverse populations (Mestre

2010; Subramaniam and Jaeger 2010, 2011). Cooke et al. (2017) argue that library schools are missing a crucial lesson, which is teaching future librarians competencies that make them "culturally aware of their own social and cultural privileges" and lessons regarding the complex and nuanced realities and information needs of those they will be in community with (p. 247).

While the previous authors critique the structural issues within the LIS profession and MLIS education, there are experiences particular to students in these programs that I must address. Espinal, Sutherland, & Roh (2018) have discussed the disconnect between professional representation and graduate rates of people of colour in LIS, detailing the higher percentages of POC in LIS programs than working POC LIS professionals. They note that one-third of MLIS graduates are POC but the population of POC librarians is not one-third. This discrepancy could speak to issues with graduation, hiring, and retention in the field. LIS students have expressed dissatisfaction with the availability of content relating to race and ethnicity in their programs, experienced isolation, and discussed additional burdens applied to students of colour, among other experiences in their programs (Soni, 2020). In her interviews with MLIS students at the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill, Karina Soni (2020) identifies how BIPOC students felt immediately conscious of their race and experienced "fear and anxiety" as they were regularly the only people of colour in the classroom (p. 18). Not only did BIPOC students struggle with feeling responsible for bringing up LIS issues related to BIPOC, they felt further isolated by the lack of empathy and support they received in response from their fellow students and faculty members (Soni, 2020). Iribe Ramirez and Tari (2020) identify the following themes of concern in their survey of MLIS students in Seattle, Washington: awareness of lack of diversity, role as a student of colour (tokenism), potentially discriminatory hiring practices, and lack of curriculum and faculty representation. Many of these themes are found in my research,

particularly the feeling of isolation and lack of diversity in faculty/fellow students and in curriculum.

It is also important to note that institutional Whiteness is an integral part of higher education more broadly. Some have discussed how Whiteness is demographically dominant in institutions, despite efforts to address the diversity issues in faculty and administrators in higher education there still remains an overrepresentation of White tenure-track and tenured faculty (Matias et. al., 2021). However, this institutional Whiteness goes beyond simply the demographics of the faculty and administrators. Many authors have discussed how Whiteness, "as a core component of both White supremacy and settler colonialism," is foundational to the creation and maintenance of higher education institutions across North America (Cabrera, 2024, pg 26.; Tuck & Yang, 2012). Diane Gusa (2010) establishes that Whiteness is embedded in institutions through her theory of White Institutional Presence. She argues that there are four dominant attributes of White Institutional Presence. First she discusses White ascendancy or "a sense of superiority, a sense of entitlement, domination over racial discourse, and White victimization" (Diane Gusa 2010, pg. 472). The second attribute is monoculturalism, where White people set the "expectation that all individuals conform to one 'scholarly' worldview" and the belief in the "superiority and normalcy of White culture" (Diane Gusa 2010, pg. 474-75). The third attribute she describes is White blindness, which she describes akin to colourblindness. In institutions White blindness "positions equality in an ideology wherein the race of a person is and ought to be immaterial to any decision-making process" (Diane Gusa 2010, pg. 477). The final attribute she describes is White estrangement, or the "distancing of Whites physically and socially from people of color," which occurs for both faculty and students in institutions (Diane Gusa 2010, pg. 478).

This Whiteness is experienced in multiple ways, institutionally and interpersonally. Authors have identified the following ways that Whiteness is experienced by BIPOC through racism in higher education: "(1) overt discrimination, (2) assumption of intellectual inferiority, (3) assumption of criminality, (4) invalidation or denial of prejudice, (5) treatment as second-class citizens, and (6) the myth of meritocracy (i.e., achieving higher social status based on one's own merits, regardless of current social status, is likely unattainable in a capitalist society despite the opposite being widely believed)" (Canel-Çınarbaş & Yohani, 2019; Senay, 2020; Sue. et. al, 2008). Other ways that BIPOC students have reported the results of the Whiteness inherent in post-secondary education are through feeling isolated, feeling segregated in shared spaces, feeling exoticized, and feeling their communication and culture pathologized by others (Bailey, 2014; Harwood et. al, 2012, Sue et. al, 2007). These are important to establish because these themes translate to what has been written about Whiteness in the MLIS as I have discussed.

# 3.1.4 Invisibility of and epistemic supremacy of Whiteness

An important element of this research is how Whiteness emerges when attempting to understand the experiences of BIPOC. For this reason, I review here how Whiteness is treated as a baseline, that is, as a natural state where all other forms of being are deviant. This, I argue, is an effect of the invisibility of Whiteness and the ways that Whiteness goes unmarked—and, indeed, unmarks itself. I see this phenomenon as linked to the epistemic dominance of Whiteness. I thus begin with a discussion of how Whiteness is considered neutral or standard—and, more specifically, how it goes unmarked or how it is invisible—before turning to consider the epistemological implications of Whiteness as it relates to LIS.

A major element of Whiteness is its unmarkedness, its invisibility. This is a central tenet to my research that highlights some of the ways that Whiteness impacts BIPOC in the LIS and on social media. Many authors have described the phenomenon of unmarkedness or invisibility of Whiteness, particularly to White people themselves. Ahmed (2007) makes this point explicit: "Whiteness is only invisible for those who inhabit it. For those who don't, it is hard not to see Whiteness. It is everywhere. Seeing Whiteness is about living its effects . . . making Whiteness visible only makes sense from the point of view of those for whom it is invisible" (pg. 157). And yet, Whiteness is of course a shifting racial category, responding and reacting to what is necessary to uphold dominance for a White supremacist culture that encapsulates many other elements of oppression based on identity (Pickering, 2020). This is key to understanding Whiteness as not a thing but as a process. At root, the invisibility of Whiteness is most easily observable in its pretense of neutrality or, in other words, the ways in which it assumes its own "normativity" (Frankenberg, 2001, pg. 77). As Morales & Williams (2021) identify, White people "do not see themselves as having a race, but as being, simply, human." Furthermore, White people do not believe that their viewpoints come from a specific White experience but that they actually come "from a universally said one—'the truth'—that everyone knows" (pg. 76). Morales & Williams (2021) argue that this assumption that the White experience is a universal standard creates and maintains "epistemic supremacy (ES), which historically bred and continues to breed pain, destruction, and disequilibrium in our society" (pg. 74). In what follows, I will further explore this epistemological supremacy of Whiteness and why it is important for both LIS and this research.

The topic of White ideas or White thinking arises in this research. I argue that epistemic Whiteness privileges the knowledges and ways of knowing that support the comfort, privileges,

and supremacy of White people over other ways of being and knowing. Toole (2021) interrogates how White supremacy is not only a social system with political and material consequences but also an "epistemological system" with far-reaching impacts on what society accepts as valid knowledge (pg. 76). The way that Whiteness influences our epistemological system in North American society is by enabling White normativity; it validates "certain beliefs and eliminate[s] from consideration beliefs that are unsupported by or inconsistent with other beliefs in the system" including ideas that are anti-racist (or anti-White supremacist) (pg. 80). White supremacy is a resilient epistemological systems in that it asserts overtly and covertly the belief that people of colour are naturally inferior while rendering invisible the systemic structures that have denied them access to humanity and dignity. White supremacy is also predictive in that it primes people "to see and in turn believe" that people of colour are responsible for their own oppression. Lastly, White supremacy is attendant in that people are primed to attend to people of colours failures and wrongdoings (Toole, 2021, pg. 83). Whiteness is in turn embedded in our thinking: it is the "filter through which we see, the starting point from which we believe, the frame through which we understand, interpret, and interact with our world" (Toole, 2021, pg. 92). This is supported by Morales & Williams (2021) who identify that in libraries White epistemologies are "expressed across our staff, services, and collections" and it "uphold[s] the White ruling class and White Supremacy as status quo" (pg. 87). I refer to this in my final chapter, arguing that certain information environments can be understood as epistemically homogenizing in that they maintain and reassert a White dominant status quo. A reason that this type of epistemic supremacy is able to be upheld is because of its imperceptibility-its invisibility—as I have identified above.

This section has identified the ways that Whiteness has been discussed in literature as it relates to LIS generally, to the institution of higher education and MLIS, and how this Whiteness impacts thinking. The next section will review how Whiteness, racism, and racialization is discussed in the online environment and on social media.

## 3.2 Race, Racism and Whiteness online and on Social Media

The study of formations of race and racism on social media is another foundational element of this project. Scholarship on how race is conceptualized and experienced in the online sphere is thus integral to my research. Chapter 5 will cover how participants describe understandings of race and racialization on social media. To better understand participants' reflections on their experiences online, here I review theories concerning the specificity of cyber-racism, how Whiteness is experienced online, and BIPOC uses of social media. In addition, I will touch upon some of the literature that relates to themes discussed by the participants, like digital surveillance and privacy. Finally, building on the themes of isolation discussed earlier, I will discuss scholarly conceptualizations of connection and isolation online.

#### 3.2.1 Cyber racism and racialization online

To begin, I want to review how scholars have discussed the foundational role of racism and racialization within online environments and on social media more specifically. As Daniels (2009) states, one of the long-standing myths about the Internet is that it promised and provided, at least initially, a somewhat unregulated and cheap tool to build community and that this promise also included the promise of a way of relating as humans with anonymity and without being subject to the many "isms" (e.g. racism, classism, sexism, ageism etc.) that influence us in our day-to-day lives. While Kang (2000) argues that race and racism were already present in the virtual world in the early aughts, their cyber-race theory explicitly states that racial anonymity enabled by digital technologies might enable us to forgo the kind of racial mapping that happens with our physical bodies in society, that can empower individuals who believe that the best way to counter racism is to "get beyond race." And yet, rather than ushering in a "post-racial" future, the Internet arguably re-entrenched existing racial distinction and racialized distributions of power. Highly critical of this utopic vision of the online sphere, Nakamura (2002) has discussed the potential of "identity tourism" or the idea that one might be able to occupy different genders or races online if they so choose. Daniels (2009) shares that while this transcendence of race and gender identity may have been true to some degree at the time of a largely text-based Internet, this was soon debunked with the popularization of the commercial Internet and the development of its visual cultures. Indeed, the development of online technologies from their very inception established and reified hierarchies and inequalities, in some situations even magnifying many of the societal issues that the Internet was marketed to overcome. As such, racism and racialization are as integrated into the online sphere as they are into every other element of culture.

Internet scholars like Les Back (2002) have long discussed how White supremacists and White supremacists groups have been using online networking and digital technologies to connect with one another and spread White supremacist material throughout the online sphere since the mid-eighties. Back (2002) coined the term "cyber-racism" to describe a particular broad group of White supremacists in North America and Europe who used digital technologies in order to spread, encourage, and uphold notions "racial supremacy, superiority and separation" in the digital sphere and in person (pg. 632). While Back specifically talks about the ways that Internet technologies have enabled White supremacists to do what they already did, Daniels (2009) takes this term a step further to describe both individual acts of racism as well as social movements that inspire acts of racism and how they could only be enacted online. Daniels (2009)

highlights examples of individuals committing these acts who are *not* associated with White supremacist organizations but were influenced by White supremacist culture. Her analysis thus identifies how White supremacy influences so many facets of online culture that it is in some ways inescapable when engaging with the Internet. Jakubowicz et al. (2017) applies the concept of cyber-racism to the social media sphere. Taken together, these scholars identify racism's inescapability on social media-how it is almost impossible to engage with any social media application without "tripping over an image, meme, video, Instagram post, Facebook page or Tweet that uses racialised difference to demean or intimidate somebody or some group" (Daniels, 2009, pg. 3). Jakubowicz et al. (2017) reviews what attracts racists to using the Internet and social media (i.e. opportunities to express their views and impact their targets directly) and how individuals resist the cyber-racism integral to these structures (i.e. through community-building). Jakubowicz et al. (2017) outlines five categories of communities online that support resistance to racism or support victims of racism: Civil society organizations affiliated with a targeted group; unaffiliated civil society groups; government agencies; grassroots organizations; and academics. He argues that these groups of individuals resist cyber-racism by: calling out racism; working to have racist material removed; promoting "counter speech to racist narratives"; promoting "multiculturalism"; sharing cultural information; highlighting how harmful racism is individually and societally; highlighting bias; and normalizing "positive intergroup relations" (Jakubowicz et al., 2017, pg. 225). Understanding how scholars have written about cyber racism is fundamental to this research as participants in this study echo much of what has been written about the centrality of racism to online technologies in general and social media in particular.

Daniels (2013) conducted a thorough review of the ways race and racism have been written about in Internet studies. According to Daniels' review, race and racism persist online in ways that are "both new and unique to the Internet" since race is implicated in Internet structure and design, as well as individual and group experiences online (pg. 696). Daniels (2013) reviews how scholars have discussed the inability to escape the embedding of race in Internet design, citing Nakamura's (2002) discussion of "drop-down menus and clickable boxes that are used to categorically define 'race' online" and Everett's (2002) identification of the "Master Disk" and "Slave Disk" and of programming languages' codification of racial hierarchies in the command line. Benjamin (2019) further argues that technology actually deepens discrimination while appearing "neutral or benevolent" particularly in its "discriminatory designs" that "amplify hierarchies" (pg. 4).

Regarding social media, Daniels (2013) outlines that Whiteness online is assumed as normal or normative and this becomes more apparent when challenged by infrastructure that "ruptures...that sameness" such as African-American themed and focused browsers like *Blackbird* or, I would argue, social media networking sites like *Black Planet* (pg. 696). Daniels (2013) reviews how, at the beginning of their burgeoning popularity, even discourse about social media sites demonstrated the intertwining of race with social media. Daniels (2013) cites Watkins (2009) and boyd (2012), who identified the "White flight" that occurred from MySpace, which was popularly associated with "uneducated, trashy, ghetto" people, to Facebook, which was by contrast associated with "clean, educated, and trustworthy" people (pg. 702). Daniels also notes, following scholars such as Grasmuch et. al (2009) and Tynes and Markoe (2010), that social media enables individuals to express "racial themes associated with injustice" in order to "convey a sense of group belonging" while also being exposed to racism through social media

networking sites too (pg. 702). Although Daniels does not review this, there are additional elements of social media that explicitly lend themselves to encouraging racism. For example, Nakayama (2017) observes that anonymity can encourage hate speech and racism by affording individuals a lack of accountability for what they say online and, somewhat contradictorily, the potential opportunity for fame can encourage individuals to act in an "exaggerated manner" through racist or untoward ways to garner attention (pg. 70).

Daniels (2013) concludes her review by stating that Internet studies needs to develop a theoretical framework that "acknowledges the persistence of racism online while simultaneously recognizing the deep roots of racial inequality in existing social structures that shape technoculture". This critical call is incredibly important to this research and, in fact, my research partially responds to Daniels' call. Specifically, I heed Daniels' reminder that, when focusing on race and racialization in Internet studies, Whiteness has sometimes been reasserted as normative and the standard by ignoring that "White people, too, have race" (Daniels, 2013, pg. 708). Benjamin (2019) also discusses how the invisibility of Whiteness "offers immunity" to White people in that they can escape responsibility for their role "in an unjust system" (pg. 2). She continues by remarking that this immunity is something about which White people are actually aware. For example, she cites the hashtag "#CrimingWhileWhite" that documents White people commenting on the "armor" that Whiteness affords them when they are dealing with police (Benjamin, 2019, pg. 2). I have discussed how unmarkedness and hypervisibility/invisibility of Whiteness reinforces itself, but it is essential to identify early on that this is a complication of studying racialized people's understandings of race online.

It is important to emphasize how prolific right-wing extremism and racism are online in a Canadian context. Canadian Race Relations Foundation 2021 report of online hate and racism

established how prevalent race-based hate and racism are for marginalized Canadians. They report that "42% [of respondents] have seen or experienced comments or content that incites violence online" which is particularly alarming as it does not cover the less aggressive forms of racism that might be witnessed or experienced like harassment or microaggressions. They also report that racialized Canadians are three times more likely to face "racist, sexist or homophobic comments or content" on social media than White Canadians. In addition right-wing extremist content is statistically particularly prevalent on social media in Canada. Canada has the third highest population of right-wing extremist users behind the US and the UK, with the most dominant platforms hosting right wing extremist content and users being Facebook and Twitter. These statistics are important to establish when discussing how racism prevails on social media in the Canadian context.

Scholars of Critical Race Theory have long documented the many ways that disconnection and isolation are main tenets of White supremacy (Maynard, 2017). White supremacy and heteronormativity rely on a lack of connection or responsibility to the Land on which and with which we live. It is easier to reinforce hierarchies of power, to extract resources recklessly for profit, and to keep individuals from uniting against oppressive structures when we feel isolated from one another and when we do not feel a responsibility to care for one another and the Land. Isolation is an issue within academia at large, with 40% of academics reporting that isolation greatly affects their mental health (Sibai, Figueiredo & Ferreira, 2019). For racialized academics, isolation is intensified by a lack of support systems and representation within many fields (Soni, 2020).

Yet while isolation and disconnection are intrinsic to White supremacist structures, marginalized people nevertheless find ways to connect, to build, support, share, critique, and

communicate with one another. Indigenous peoples resist White supremacist ways of understanding and world-building through enacting relationality and holding one another accountable to our various relations (Littletree, Belarde-Lewis, & Duarte, 2020). Black people resist White supremacist modes of relating through community building both online and offline (Brock, 2020; Maynard, 2019; Reagon Johnson; 1981).

One way that BIPOC overcome isolation and barriers to communication is through social media. Media scholars have well documented the fact that people of colour use networking sites differently than non-racialized people. This is indicated in the works of Internet scholars like André Brock, who studies the particular communication patterns of Black Twitter (Brock, 2020). BIPOC are able to find spaces of connection using a wide variety of platforms, including visual forms like Instagram and textual forms like Twitter and Reddit. Yet while those in the field of LIS (specifically librarians) have long been interested in digital technologies for patrons, there is virtually no research that seeks to understand social media use by individuals in LIS, and MLIS students in particular (Murphy & Newport, 2021).

The aforementioned scholarship on BIPOC digital communities like Black Twitter is important because it reminds us that the digital sphere is not only one that upholds White supremacy with no challenge. Scholars have discuss the many ways that the Internet has been used to take collective action against White supremacy, patriarchy, and other structures of domination and exploitation through activist movements like Black Lives Matter, the NoDAPL (Dakota Access Pipeline protest), and #MeToo, among many other social movements. Rozelle (2024) discusses how the #MeToo movement started by Tarana Burke on MySpace spread throughout social media to document sexual abuse in various industries and led not only to collective identity and solidarity but great change in the Hollywood industry in particular. Tynes

et al. (2016) discuss how the #BlackLivesMatter movement online provided a textual representation for work that organizers do, amplifying their voices, providing a voice for those who might not feel they have one, and demonstrating that social media sites can be ones of power that can be subverted by activists to spread their messages and their actions. Hunt and Gruszczynski (2021) discuss how integral social media was in gathering public attention to the NoDAPL movement and Privott (2019) discusses how social media was integral in women water protectors sharing information, their stories and garnering support amongst each other and others within and outside of the movement. Steele (2016) identifies how Black women's blogs can be a signifier of resistance discourse, as they talk back to dominant narratives about them. These are just a few examples of social media activist movements that have made a mark.

However, these efforts to fight White supremacy, racism and racialization online are also stifled by the infrastructure of social media as well. Shadow banning is a common occurrence on social media, meaning that "those who are outspoken about White supremacy and racism have found their content removed or taken down for violating community guidelines" (Gassam Asare, 2021). No White Saviours, a popular Instagram page, wrote they have experienced shadow banning: "Instagram seems to do better to protect White supremacists and Nazi pages than those of us working to hold anti-Blackness and White supremacy accountable" (Gassam Asare, 2021). And so, it is important to establish that there is a tension between how racialized people use social media technologies and the barriers that they face both by other users and the infrastructure of the social media applications themselves.

This section has briefly reviewed Internet studies scholarship concerning how race and racialization are enacted online, from technical infrastructure and design to individual experiences. Providing this foundation is important for contextualizing this research, as it

demonstrates that some of the themes of this project have been explored by other researchers and that this research is building upon this pre-existing work.

## 3.2.2 Surveillance and Privacy for BIPOC

A key element to understanding the discourse of race and racialization online, particularly on social media, is understanding issues relating to surveillance and privacy online. Surveillance is related to cyber-racism as it is an example of a racist digital practice. What I mean here is that social media have enabled easier surveillance generally but of marginalized communities more specifically. This point was not only commented upon by the participants in my study but also is integral to understanding their perspectives on being surveilled. I bring together issues of surveillance and breaches of privacy here into one category as I see them as inextricably linked: surveillance is a breach of privacy, and breaches of personal privacy are a facet of surveillance. And so, I will briefly review how Black and Brown people (and BIPOC more generally) are affected by surveillance and breaches of privacy online in unique ways and how this is particularly enabled through social media technologies.

In Chapter 5 I will discuss how participants discussed themes around surveillance and breaches of privacy, particularly how they noted that they were key issues that should be of concern. While participants expressed they were personally unconcerned with these issues, they did describe some of the reasons they should be of concern from the perspective of information professionals. Particularly, participants discussed how surveillance was an inherent part of social media technologies whether it was conducted by the government or by technology companies, but I believe it is important to review what scholars have written about how surveillance is a particularly acute issue for BIPOC. I want to briefly review this literature not because surveillance and privacy are necessarily integral to understanding the research but, rather,

because participants' feelings about surveillance and privacy— that is, the feelings of BIPOC who are also information professionals— are confirmed by the existing scholarly literature.

With the development of digital technologies embedded in daily life more and more, individuals' feeling that they are being surveilled is supported by literature. For example, artificial intelligence, biometric technology and machine learning extend the historical biometric marking and tracking of Black and Brown bodies (rooted in the history of enslavement of Black people and the branding of Black flesh). These technologies have been used by border patrol in tracking and controlling the movement of BIPOC bodies, and have been used for hyper-surveilling BIPOC and to "'predict' who will be more likely to commit a crime," thereby contributing to high representation of BIPOC in mass incarceration statistics (Dubb 2018, Browne 2015, Browne 2009, Daniels 2013, Leung & Lopez-McKnight 2021, pg. 6.). These examples demonstrate that digital surveillance has real life implications for Black and Brown people as digital technologies are used for discriminatory policing and institutional control. The link between policing and social media surveillance is indeed well-established.

The literature on surveillance for racialized people online also indicated that social movements are monitored and policed digitally. In particular, Black people are hyper-surveilled online and so are their political or social organizing. There are examples of police using social media in order to surveil "Black individuals, organizations and politicians not suspected of any crimes." There are also many example of policing using social media to over-represent Black criminality, leading to the cultivation of "perceptions of Black criminality and recruit[ing] users as third-party enforcers to the disproportionate number of cases posted about Black suspects" (Cheng 2022, Ryan-Mosley & Richards 2022). Suleiman (2024) describes how members of the Black Lives Matter movement on Twitter were concerned that their "information would be used

in order to arrest participants or quell protests via social media surveillance." This brings into question how surveillance can defy the rights entitled to privacy for protestors through the Fourth Amendment of the Constitution in the United States. Surveillance can be used to gather data for facial recognition, which is known to misidentify Black and Brown faces, and can lead to dangerous consequences when used to identify culprits of crime (All Things Considered, 2020).

Briefly reviewing what has been written about how surveillance through digital technologies is important, as it provides a basis of understanding of how BIPOC are particularly affected by the potential dangerous implications of such unconsenting surveillance and control of personal information. While participants may not have explicitly shared that they felt particularly surveilled because of their BIPOC identity, they did imply that it is well known to them that digital technologies enable hyper surveillance and that this is an issue that should be of concern to our society and to BIPOC in particular.

## 3.3 Vicarious or Secondhand Racism

A term that arises in this research in the context of experiences of racialization is "secondhand racism", a term I use to describe the experience of witnessing and being impacted by racism occurring to someone else. This is a phenomenon that I argue has occurred to the participants of my study, although it is not written about much. I argue that secondhand racism is an underestimated form of racism as it is indirect yet still impactful; it is a form of racism that is actually hard to name and identify. So, I want to review how this term has been defined, how it is discussed in literature, and what distinguishes between its operations in an online environment and in person. Much of the literature uses the term "vicarious racism" and, as such, I will use that term synonymously with "secondhand racism" throughout this research.

Most authors discussing vicarious racism cite Harrell (2000) as one of the first researchers to identify it as a distinct form of racism (one of six forms of racism identified in her study). In her study of racism-related stress for people of colour, Harrell (2000) asserts that racism can be defined and distinguished from racial stereotypes, prejudice, and discrimination insofar as racism is the context as opposed to the act. She defines racism as "rooted in a historical continuity of injustice and disparity that is linked to contemporary circumstances and systematically influences the conditions and experiences of large groups of people." Racism, for Harrell, reinforces and maintains stereotypes, prejudice, and discrimination. However, according to Harrell, there are many different kinds of racism based on the environment in which it occurs. What is important to establish for this research is that there is a distinction between the ways that racism is understood and experienced in the in person and the ways that it is experienced on online, while acknowledging that of course they are rooted in the same historical context that created the conditions for White supremacy to thrive in both environments. Vicarious racism can be simply defined as "a person's indirect experiences with racism, resulting from racism targeted directly at one or more other persons in their environment." Vicarious racism can lead to "anxiety, a heightened sense of danger/vulnerability, anger, and sadness, among other emotional and psychological reactions" (Truong et. al, 2015; Harrell, 2000). Significantly, what might be most significant about vicarious racism is how prevalent it is. In a study of 254 Asian American undergraduate students, Alvarez & Liang (2006) found that 99% of respondents had experienced vicarious racism. In addition to its predominance, it has the effect of normalizing racism to people of colour through consistent exposure to it (Truong et. al., 2015).

The concept of vicarious or secondhand racism and its various impacts on people of colour have been discussed in a variety of contexts. Many authors have written about how

vicarious racism affects the emotional and psychological state of people of colour. Others have written about how vicarious racism impacts families, particularly how hyper-awareness of children's safety and high levels of stress as parents can be induced by vicarious racism; how vicarious racism transmits trauma to children from caregivers; and how vicarious racism can be passed down through cultural values in marginalized communities (Brantley, 2023; Heard-Garris et. al 2018; Martin Romero & Stein, 2023). Other scholars have written about how healthcare workers are particularly vulnerable to vicarious racism due to the public and intimate nature of their work (Hennein et. al., 2023a; Hennein et. al. 2023b).

However, my research is concerned with post-secondary students and relatively recent graduates so I will focus on the literature written about this population. Regarding students in post-secondary education, Giordano et al. (2021) researched how even controlled and limited exposure to vicarious racism through media "had a statistically significant effect on the emotional state of students of color." Truong et al. (2015) share that when individuals experience secondhand racism, they "come to the realization that they are also vulnerable to the racism that they have vicariously experienced, and they can encounter harmful emotional, psychological, or physiological consequences as a result of these experiences." They establish that there is very little empirical research about vicarious racism and its impacts, noting that as such "this phenomenon is not well understood in general" (Truong et al., 2015). Their study most closely focused on a sample group similar to mine, in that the focus of their research was how vicarious racism specifically affects students of colour in post-secondary education programs. This study found that secondhand racism greatly impacted doctoral students of colour in their programs in the following ways: it was a mental stressor; it served as a catalyst for participants to develop a "more sophisticated understandings of the systemic nature of racism"; it can lead to creating

communities of shared experiences that in one way help by providing connection but can also increase exposure to secondhand racism; and ultimately it serves as a confirmation of the pervasiveness of racism in higher education including in experiences of "intellectual isolation" and lack of "mentorship and funding" (Truong et al., 2015). These authors identify how vicarious racism specifically affects students of colour, however what is missing from much of the literature on vicarious racism is the unique way that it exists online.

There has been little written about exactly how vicarious racism functions differently online and in the real world. Some have written about the impacts of vicarious racism through social media in light of the Black Lives Matter movement particularly following the murder of George Floyd in 2020, noting that people of colour were greatly impacted by witnessing racist police violence occurring on their social media feeds, trying to enjoy digital technologies while being confronted by "traumatizing material" (Heard-Garris, 2021; LaMotte, 2020; Yohannes, 2021). The implication of this is that due to our continuing engagement with social media as an environment for a variety of things (from information gathering to fun and relaxation), vicarious racism is particularly an issue because it can strike when one is very unprepared and actually seeking to simply relax or engage with jovial things. Cohen et. al. (2021) describe how social media is an extremely important part of adolescents' lives and their exposure to vicarious racism through these applications led to "unique emotional changes." Chae et. al (2021) describe how social media, particularly through the pandemic, became a tool to spread vicarious racism more widely and more consistently as in person interactions became limited. Chae et. al (2021) state that Black and Asian Americans described being more vigilant about protecting themselves from being the target of racial discrimination because of the vicarious racism they experienced particularly through social media. This is extremely significant to my research as it identifies a

pattern of exposure to racism through vicarious racism and the impact on controlling one's behavior and visibility online. In their study on how exposure to online racism affects people of colour, Keum & Choi (2023) found that Asian and Black participants reported high exposure to vicarious racism particularly through social media as there is a "societal normalization of publicly expressed racial abuse, discrimination, essentialism, and ignorance online and offline against these groups." These researchers established that one of the most important elements differentiating vicarious racism and other forms of racism is that vicarious racism is in our technological age, experienced extremely frequently and can impact the emotional well being of people of colour subtly through tools used for many different uses.

My research adds to this literature by discussing how the concept of vicarious racism impacts the behaviour of BIPOC online. In particular, my participants described observing racism and how it proliferates online and they then described the ways in which they controlled their own behaviour online in anticipation of this racism. Reviewing how vicarious racism is discussed in literature is important to this research as I will later describe how participants of this study share a lack of concern about their personal individual experiences of racism but identify their awareness of and the ultimately impact of witnessing other instances of racism occurring to others.

#### **Experiences in the MLIS**

This research is concerned with how BIPOC in LIS understand their experiences with race and racialization online and in LIS, particularly in MLIS programs across Canada. This chapter will focus on participants' experiences in relation to LIS and will focus on their understanding of their experiences of and position within the MLIS program, particularly. I mean understanding not in the sense of objectual understanding (i.e. understanding a body of information or subject matter) as this would imply that I am only focusing on the language that the participants use to describe their experiences within and opinions of the MLIS. What I mean by understanding is what I can infer about what is more holistically understood, a kind of embodied understanding, based not only on what the participants shared but also the context that they shared it within.

The experiences of the participants were shared generously with a lot of trust and so some of the details shared were quite sensitive and required a lot of care when writing about them. Therefore, it is important to acknowledge early that this analysis is seeking to identify narrative themes found within the research from my perspective as a peer to those I was researching with. The patterns I will be exploring in this research are conceptual, in that they focus on the ideas that participants shared about. Not only will I be focusing on what the participants said about their experiences in the MLIS, but also about themes arising throughout the examples shared and what these ideas might mean. As I established in my research method, I am interested in what patterns I believe were identified in participants' experiences, even if participants didn't explicitly state them. In other words, I will highlight what I perceive are themes in their reflections that grew from codes I identified in analysis. Participants may not describe their experiences in the exact terms I use, however their reflections as a whole and in context of one another are driving the findings of this research. This chapter will begin to delve

into what I perceive as a larger theme spanning the entirety of my research which is Whiteness in LIS and Whiteness in social media as two distinct but related information environments. In this chapter I will specifically focus on Whiteness in the MLIS through the lens of a term I call "the specter of Whiteness," a term used to describe how Whiteness has the uncanny ability to impact the experiences of BIPOC without being easily detectable. The specter of Whiteness is a term with unknown origins but has been used as a metaphor to "capture the ways that Whiteness continued to haunt" individuals who are both White and racialized (Madden, 2016, pg. 643). It will be used in my analysis to describe the ways that Whiteness haunts the individuals of this study. In other words, how Whiteness manifests in many elements of the MLIS experience at times undetectably.

This chapter will begin by contextualizing the experiences of the participants in LIS settings, reviewing how they came to the library profession and/or MLIS education, and what they thought of it once they became part of what they perceived to be the LIS community. The first section focuses on how the lack of racial diversity in the program and the field more generally lead to some experiences of isolation and othering for BIPOC in the MLIS. This will help establish a theme I recognize as underlying many of my findings, a theme about how Whiteness embeds itself in many aspects of the field whether it is seen or not seen. The Whiteness apparent in the lack of demographic diversity is the start, but Whiteness impacts many of the very ideas and experiences that are described throughout the participants' responses. The chapter will focus on unpacking participants' beliefs about the MLIS and the LIS community, particularly the belief that individuals in the field have good intentions even if the good intentions did not translate to remedying the othering or lack of support individuals felt, or meaningfully engaging with diverse ideas and experiences. Reviewing this will help to

understand how the participants framed experiences related to support or lack of support in the MLIS program and their difficulty with using the term "racism" directly. This demonstrates how Whiteness even shapes the ways that we talk about its manifestations, impeding BIPOC from using direct language to describe our experiences of discrimination, isolation, and othering. I will then describe participant practices that resulted from experiences of lack of support, particularly how participants withdrew themselves or became silenced. This is another expression of the specter of Whiteness, how the specter can consume BIPOC into its shadow and silence them. Finally, this chapter will conclude with a deeper discussion about the specter of Whiteness in the MLIS and how it seeps into our definitions of safe spaces, interpersonal relationships, and even how we are forced to think about our racialized identities as BIPOC in LIS.

# <u>4.1 Being BIPOC in LIS: Why participants chose the MLIS program and how do they feel about it generally</u>

It is important to establish how the participants came to the MLIS program in order to better understand what perspectives they had of the library community before and how those perspectives changed once they entered the program. Generally, I found that participants chose to pursue a career in LIS because of formative childhood experiences in libraries and a belief that the profession can have a positive impact on the communities in which they live. In addition, participants chose to pursue a career in libraries because they saw it as a helping profession similar to others like law or education. However, when they entered the program some felt like outsiders or "isolated" because of their racial identity. Participants noted that LIS is demographically predominantly White and indicated that this lack of racial diversity can create a lack of diverse ideas in the community, which led some participants to be more cautious and conscious about sharing their opinions with others in their programs. Participants often referred to sitting out of conversations or having to do a "vibe check" to see if they could safely share

their opinions or not. That being said, participants still indicated that they felt individuals in the field had good intentions and therefore were at least trying to address their issues, however ineffective that was. In this section, I will review what participants shared were their motivations in entering the MLIS, what their perceptions of the LIS community are, and begin to identify how these perceptions of the LIS community impacted the behaviors and experiences of the participants.

# 4.1.1 Why did the participants choose to pursue a career in libraries?

It is important to understand what participants shared were the reasons they entered the MLIS and what they perceived the LIS community to be as it establishes what might be considered a divide between the perceptions of the LIS community at large and those within the MLIS program. In other words, understanding the participant's first experiences in libraries, archives, and/or in the MLIS sheds light on the fact that participants felt a pull towards LIS as they were fond of their previous experiences with their community libraries. Once they entered the MLIS program they experienced forms of othering that challenged the views they had of the LIS community. Othering is defined as "the act of treating someone as though they are not part of a group and are different in some way" and here means being considered as not fitting within the norms of the dominant group (Cambridge Dictionary, n.d.). Reviewing how participants came to the field allowed them to share a bit about how these assumptions were supported or contradicted by their experiences in the MLIS program. Many participants shared that they came to the MLIS program because they had childhood or lifelong formative positive experiences in the library and with library workers. Another reason participants decided to enter the profession is because they were considering another profession that they saw as having professional segues into library and information studies, like education or law. Those other commonly considered

choices indicated to me that participants were interested in pursuing a profession with a strong ethical framework or a position that was in some way justice minded. While these at first seem like two very different motivations to enter the program, I believe that they are connected as they both indicate an investment in the work of libraries and professions related to libraries, a type of passion for it. The professions that the participants shared as other options they considered before landing on LIS demonstrated a commitment to learning, to curiosity, to an ethical framework and in some way public work. To me, this establishes that the participants felt as though the MLIS was an opportunity to enter a career that they could be passionate about and have a positive impact in. While participants may still believe that the field of librarianship has this potential, participants shared varied opinions on the MLIS programs they were in and were at times critical of the limited potential they saw within the MLIS program.

As previously stated, a common thread throughout the reflections was that participants had nostalgia for libraries. Those who didn't describe childhood memories described a lifelong pull to the field in some way. Some participants described how they felt it was only natural that they pursue librarianship because they felt it central to their personalities, like Bismuth who describes:

"So when I finally decided to enroll, most people were surprised because they just assumed I already was or had, because I've always been the bookish person in my circle and have always loved books and always loved libraries."

Even though he didn't necessarily choose this professional path immediately, librarianship felt like the most obvious choice for Bismuth.

Some participants expand on this lifelong love of libraries that Bismuth introduces. For instance, Pearl describes how important the library was in supporting her as a child with not a lot of other resources to support her when she wasn't in school:

"I went to the public library every single week. While other kids were going skiing during their holidays, I had the library to go to and it was always like that one thing I kind of always looked forward to...I just love[d] that environment."

Pearl reveals a bit about the reason for following her passion into LIS, how the library served as an accessible and supportive place to her as a kid with not a lot of additional resources.

Other participants, like Amethyst, shared similar stories of their desire to pursue librarianship being almost natural because of their experiences in the library:

"I also have just been around libraries my whole life, especially after my teenage years and young adulthood I was volunteering a lot. I worked at...the library at [the] university, and it's kind of circular...I was like, this makes a lot of sense for me."

Here Amethyst shares how she felt she was naturally pulled towards the library because of these experiences throughout her life. Opal puts it quite plainly when he describes what he sees as the trait linking all of the library community: "[People in LIS all share] a nostalgia or fondness towards a concept of libraries that was created in their formative and developmental years." Opal's statement rings true to me, as I share this in common with the participants, a strong desire to pursue a career in a place that was formative to me as a child. Similar to these examples, libraries have always functioned as a place of accessibility and support for me and so I always understood the potential they had to be supportive spaces. It was important for me when entering this career that I could pursue replicating for others, the support I felt I had received.
While it is important to acknowledge that these examples are unique to public libraries, I would argue that the participants describe a fondness for the library community or at the very least a generally positive view on the field of librarianship. Participants used terms like "kind", "community oriented", "value driven", "fascinating" and "good people" when prompted to define the LIS community. These terms and their general descriptions indicated that the participants felt that the LIS community was composed of interesting individuals invested in the well being of their community, even if they had their flaws. This same feeling is not unique to the participants in this study, it is shared amongst other MLIS students. Rothbauer and Harrington (2022) share that they found that MLIS students are drawn to the work that they wish to do because of three factors: "a love of books and reading, a love of the place of libraries, and a desire to work with and help others" (pg. 2). Participants also shared their love of reading at times, but the love of the place of libraries and the desire to help others was most apparent.

If taken at face value, this could indicate that participants had only positive descriptors of the LIS community, but their experiences in the MLIS program seemed to at times be the opposite. Participants shared that they did not feel as positively about their experiences in their MLIS programs as they did interacting with the broader LIS community. Participants shared that they both understood that there were many positive attributes to the LIS community and the field of LIS, but in their MLIS programs, their position as racial minorities in the field was very apparent and felt. In other words, participants shared that at times they felt othered or isolated in their MLIS programs because of their racial identities.

## 4.1.2 Participants' experiences of Whiteness in the MLIS program

When participants were asked to define the LIS community, many answered that they noticed or knew the community to be predominantly White. As established in my literature

review, LIS is not only primarily demographically White but has historical roots in creating and maintaining a "White American citizenry" and that White women in particular have served toward a "civilizing role...in the service of the colonial state" in education and in LIS (Honma, 2006, pg. 5; Schlesselman-Tarango, 2016, pg. 671). As for in the MLIS, researchers like Cooke (2016, 2017) have acknowledged that there is a distinct lack of diversity in faculty in the MLIS but also in awareness, action, discussion, or curriculum related to "race, racism and related topics, not only in the literature but in the field at large and in the LIS classroom" (p. 236). Steven makes a link between how the demographic of the MLIS and professionals in LIS affects the teachings in the MLIS: "[W]e all kind of know that MLIS is very White in the demographic, and talking about like BIPOC and stuff like that is kind of new." Steven establishes that it is common knowledge that the MLIS is White demographically and that the idea of engaging with BIPOC in a meaningful way is a new phenomenon in the field. I want to establish this because it is significant that my participants called the Whiteness out so early on in their reflections.

#### 4.1.2.1 Demographic Whiteness

The demographic Whiteness of LIS and MLIS programs in particular was so prevalent in the answers by different participants that it led to understanding that their status as racial minorities made the Whiteness all the more obvious to them. Accordingly, participants shared how this Whiteness was noticed and interpreted when they entered the MLIS program, like Pearl who shares:

"I don't know why, but I was kinda nervous to say this out loud. When I first enrolled in my first two courses last semester, the first thing I noticed was wow, this is an overwhelmingly very White program. Yeah. And, I know I shouldn't be scared or nervous to say that out loud, but it's just you know, I feel as a person of colour that's always

something that you kind of think, you know you kind of always are aware of. So yeah, when I saw that I was like oh okay, and then once we got into smaller discussion groups and stuff, I immediately just knew and felt, okay, I'm kind of an outsider, I had no prior experience working in this field. And then throughout the course, and there was the small group discussions, I realized that maybe my perspective on certain things don't align with theirs. "

Pearl here explains her discomfort with calling something like Whiteness out even though it is incredibly obvious to her. Pearl shares how she felt "nervous" to even call out the Whiteness in our interview potentially because I was a stranger to her and she was unsure of how I would react, or potentially due to her own discomfort with being confronted with how White she noticed the environment to be. She goes on to explain how she felt isolated and like an outsider, elaborating that she felt her perspectives differed from her colleagues, presumably because of their racial identities and how their racial identities inform their perspectives. I believe that this statement, and within the context of her previous statements on why she decided to pursue librarianship, illustrates a tension between Pearl's understanding of the potential for libraries to be safe spaces for people like her and the opposite phenomenon in the MLIS where she shares feeling isolated and unwelcome. Pearl's fondness towards the LIS community was challenged by her feeling of isolation and being made an outsider in the MLIS. While I am not arguing that anyone is purposefully making Pearl feel as though she is an outsider, I believe that Whiteness (here demographically but I will argue further also through positionality) is what is doing the "making" here. Pearl notes how she felt quite immediately that her perspectives differed from those of her peers and she goes on to explain how those differences in perspectives caused "friction" and made her become "on guard" when it came to interacting with others in the

program. She implies that because of their racial identities, their viewpoints are inherently different, particularly in that the perspectives of her White peers aligned with the dominant perspectives in the MLIS that focused on privileging Whiteness. This is confirmed by Pearl when she tries to collaborate with her teammates on topics that had to do with racial bias. In her request to focus on a topic like racial biases, her teammates responded that they didn't feel comfortable with doing so:

"when we were choosing topics for a group project, and I suggest that oh, can we do AI and racial biases, or cultural biases? And they're like this concept is just too big, too overwhelming, too confusing. And I was like oh, this is a great time to delve into the topic and learn about it, and they're like oh, no we don't want to do that. It's, too, I heard the word controversial, or it might cause friction"

This reluctance and hesitancy is something that indicates to Pearl that her peers in the MLIS were not interested in exploring different perspectives beyond the dominant one. It also provides an interesting example of what Hudson (2017b) calls the "Whiteness of practicality." In other words, her peers focus on limiting their scope to what they believe is most practical and sensible, and in doing so mark theories related to racialization and race as impractical and not worth the time to delve into.

Lapis shares a similar feeling of being a minority, sharing quite explicitly: "I felt isolated in the program just because I didn't know very many people. I had a very small group of friends and they were all White." Lapis identifies that she did not have many options to access a diverse network of people in LIS for support, and partially because she was so young when entering the program but also because she was a racial minority in the program, she became isolated. While Lapis shares very explicitly that her experience as a racial minority in the program led to her feeling isolated, even participants who were not so explicit about feeling isolated noted that the prevalence of and focus on Whiteness in LIS made them more conscious of their racial identity simply by virtue of being different from the majority.

Bismuth shares that his racial identity was not brought to the forefront as much in the past because he had previously worked in industries that were not predominantly White, and so it was not something that he had reflected on as much:

"And my race actually becomes a thing that it hasn't been before. Because working in IT? Duh, you're Asian no problem...I don't know that me being a person of colour is going to be an impact on me getting a job or trying to enter the profession, but then that is also where male privilege is I think [will] rear its ugly head."

Bismuth articulates a very interesting point about intersectionality in this statement and throughout his reflections. He points to how context matters when talking about race. Bismuth describes how he is aware that while in other contexts his racial identity did not impact him negatively as much, it may be one of the only elements of his identity that would put him at a disadvantage in the profession of LIS. While Bismuth doesn't share that he feels isolated because of his racial identity, entering the MLIS made him much more aware of his racialized identity because of the fact that he was so obviously a minority in this way. In other words, Bismuth became othered in a way he did not anticipate and had little previous experience with professionally.

Bismuth also implies that he understands that the privilege of being a man can in some situations supersede his limitations as a person of colour. He explicitly points out in another example that his racial identity is in many ways the only part of his identity that isn't privileged in society by stating: "I'm a visible minority, but in almost every other way the system works for

me." Although he is a minority, as a man in the field he understands that men are privileged in most arenas of society and also in this field. This male privilege can be seen in a myriad of ways, but a simple statistic can illustrate the imbalance: approximately 19% of all ALA members identified as male while they also represented approximately 39% of all library directors, illustrating a large gender imbalance in leadership (ALA, 2007 & 2017). Bismuth illustrating an intersectional approach here identifies how being a minority (as in simply in the minority statistically) is not the issue here as his maleness makes him a minority but not one of disadvantage. It is the key element of being a person of colour in a profession dominated by Whiteness that results in othering and isolation.

### 4.1.2.2 Whiteness in the ideologies and pedagogies in the MLIS

I don't believe that it is simply the dominance of the demographic Whiteness that impacts the experiences of the participants in this study, but the Whiteness inherent in the structure of LIS, including the ideologies and the pedagogies. This is significant as I have stated previously that I believe that the foundational theories, practices, knowledges, and experiences from the MLIS have implications for how these issues show up in libraries and other LIS professions. Hathcock (2015) describes how Whiteness does not only refer to the "racial and ethnic categorizations" of White and not White, but also "as a marker for the privilege and power that acts to reinforce itself through hegemonic cultural practice that excludes all who are different." Most participants did not explicitly share that they felt Whiteness was predominant in LIS beyond demographic statistics, but they expressed this in other ways. Some participants expressed how the predominance of Whiteness could lead to a lack of diverse ideas or ways of thinking, which then led to participants having to be more conscious of how they expressed themselves and what they felt comfortable sharing. But I will explain later in this chapter the

other ways that Whiteness could be felt even if it was not explicitly named. The Whiteness of the MLIS was not simply a thing witnessed in seeing many White faces, it was felt in the experiences and interactions with the White people in MLIS. In other words, participants encountered Whiteness not simply through noticing a dominance of White faces but through their interactions with these White faces in context of understanding the way Whiteness influences the ideas and perspectives of the program.

Some participants described what I argue is a link between lack of demographic diversity and a lack of diverse ideas, like Steven and Pearl shared in the examples previously reviewed. Blue Diamond states this a bit more explicitly when discussing how her professor's Whiteness influenced how well they were able to engage with ideas outside of a Eurocentric framework. She shares that:

"All my instructors were, if they were not Canadians, they were native English speakers, or they were in the Western, and White people setting. So I came from a different culture, and I posed an opinion and they welcomed it. But because of the limitation of their own experience or their own limitation of cultural knowledge, they couldn't really provide any more feedback. I could say that way I don't really feel I was really supported, you know, in that context because they were, they were polite, they were like oh, that's interesting."

Here Blue Diamond does not blame her professors for being unable to engage in a meaningful way with the specific diverse ideas that she introduces or with her as a racialized person. She understands this limitation as a facet of their identities. While they "welcomed" her sharing, they were unable to go beyond just receiving her opinions and the limitation of their own experience could be ascribed to their Western White identities.

Rose Quartz takes it a step further to discuss how Whiteness became evident in the teachings she was engaging with in her courses:

"[Regarding teachings on social responsibility] we're grappling with this theoretical concept that has a lot of policy and tangible implications that impact the workers and the patrons and all this stuff. And that's where the Whiteness was very stark, because it was not objective things. So much of it is subjective to the author or the instructor sort of viewpoints and I would have a totally different opinion or see total holes and problems and things in that content that was presented as if it were facts. So that's where it was very stark to me, when we were getting into anything related to sort of power and neutrality. And the way things have always been and people just not really at all recognizing that there could be a different way of thinking about it. Or that the way that they're thinking about it, could potentially [be] or is harmful."

Rose Quartz states clearly that she perceives the demographic Whiteness of LIS bleeding into the very ideas that are shared in LIS. In other words these perspectives are shaped by Whiteness, then are taught as though they are "fact". This relates to the invisibility of Whiteness, particularly how Whiteness is treated as the baseline and anything other than Whiteness is a deviation. As established in the literature review, Whiteness goes unmarked and in its unmarkedness allows White people to forget that they "too, have race" (Daniels, 2013, pg. 708). Rose Quartz specifically mentions "neutrality" as a topic that represents an unmarked and unchallenged representation of a White idea. This is supported in the literature as reviewed in the literature review, Chiu et. al. (2021) establish how neutrality ignores the ways that White people and ideas that serve White people's privilege are already privileged in society and how others are not. Chiu et. al. (2021) argue that the concept of neutrality "assumes that equity already exists in all social

systems" when it of course does not (pg. 66). Honma (2006) describes that "framing of the library within the terms of "democracy" and "neutrality" conceals the covert structural forms of racial exclusion that protect White racial interests" that are rooted in the historical establishment of libraries and continues to work in assimilating and "civilizing" the masses (pg. 8). Rose Quartz' comment on the difficulty of challenging ideas associated with Whiteness like neutrality demonstrates how she is aware of the ways Whiteness is threaded into the MLIS education.

Finally, participants expressed how they felt that they had to evaluate whether or not the White people they were engaging with were going to be receptive or not to their perspectives and whether or not they felt particularly safe to share about themselves authentically. Rose Quartz describes how this lack of diversity impacted just how open she felt she could be:

"I'm more sort of willing to trust people when I sort of see or hear them do things in my perspective that I can respect, right?..I think if there were more people of colour available, I would be more likely to sort of open up and have those, you know, sort of more personal conversations, or frustrations and stuff there... if not for [one professor] I probably would not have really been as honest or asked as many sort of personal questions or you know? I just would've kept it to myself."

Here Rose Quartz is expressing how really one professor (who it is important to note is White) impacted her experience by making themselves known as someone who could be trusted and respected. She shared that because she felt that this professor was not only open to her ideas as a racialized person, but was committed to ensuring they were respected and platformed, she could open up more. However, Rose shares that if she were able to interact with more people of colour, then she would have automatically felt the ability to open up more. Rose later shares that she would never sign up for anything without knowing more about the people's opinions in the group

because she would "wanna vibe check on everyone." This idea, that you need to evaluate whether or not someone can be trusted as a person of colour is shared by other participants.

Steven uses the same term "vibe check" to describe when he feels comfortable sharing his opinions and when he doesn't:

"I tend to check out the vibe of the people, I try to get a feel for if these people are open to this kind of conversation or if in the class the professor seems open to that, or if it seems relevant."

Pearl doesn't use the exact same terminology but she describes a similar action:

"So i'm not saying that there aren't people who are supportive. But I always feel like whenever i'm placed in a new group, I have to slowly test the water to see how they would respond."

One might say that participants' tendencies to evaluate if there is shared ground between yourself and new people is one that is not unique to racialized people navigating White space. While this could be the case, I argue that in context of what participants shared about Whiteness in LIS, this "vibe checking" is very much rooted in their understanding of themselves as racial minorities in the White environments that they are entering. It is a necessary action to navigate a predominantly White space and to understand who is or is not aware of how White privilege affects their attitudes, behaviors, and biases. In other words, participants are determining which White people are or are not safe to be more forthcoming or vulnerable with.

Understanding how participants described the Whiteness of the LIS community, specifically the MLIS community both demographically and ideologically is important to establish as I continue to unpack how BIPOC in LIS understand their experiences of race and racialization in the MLIS. But there are other ways that participants indicated the link between a

lack of racial diversity and a lack of diverse ideas. Lapis shares that she understands the LIS community to be "very White" but expands on what the implications of that are:

"[LIS is] very White. Very White, very, uh, middle class. I would say liberal leaning, but I think ultimately conservative. Um, so I think it's a community where they're not really willing to grapple with, like, historical wrongs, or to do that work, to really repair broken relationships."

This definition of the LIS community both acknowledges that Lapis views it as "very White" but she begins to hint at the fact that Whiteness moves beyond simply demographic statistics and influences different facets of the community. Here, Lapis is acknowledging the history of LIS while also connecting this history to how the LIS community functions today. She draws a distinction between the way that individuals in LIS perceive themselves (liberal) and the impact they have (ultimately conservative). She is indicating that this issue of Whiteness goes beyond her own personal experiences and has to do with the way that relationships are formed and maintained between those within LIS and those who they serve.

Like Lapis' description of "liberal leaning but... ultimately conservative", many participants defined the LIS community as being well intentioned individuals, however they followed this description with examples of how these good intentions did not necessarily translate into actionable support or meaningful inclusion of BIPOC individuals in the field. In this one quote, Lapis reveals different elements of a larger pattern that I argue influences many of the participant's perspectives on the MLIS program. I believe it reflects that there is a discrepancy between the intentions of those in the MLIS program and the impact that those good intentions have on the participants in terms of ensuring accountability is taken and support is provided when instances of racism, isolation, discrimination and othering occur to BIPOC. I will

discuss how participants perceive classmates and instructors in the MLIS as having good intentions but that those good intentions often do not translate to actually helping those they meant to help. When good intentions are not followed by impactful actions that address inequality, this is an expression of Whiteness. Authors like Castagno (2014) have discussed how efforts to address inequity in education are uncritically embraced no matter their efficacy and this does nothing to challenge Whiteness and in fact reinforces it. In fact, authors like Mehra (2021) have argued that libraries engage in "performative antiracist acts" to "advance a false public image within neoliberal agendas" that does not make any serious attempts at addressing historical and contemporary racism and upholds White fragility (pg. 138). This mirrors what some call the diversity issue in librarianship, where it is argued that efforts to address lack of diversity in librarianship do not effectively impact issues of inequity no matter how well intentioned they are (Hathcock, 2015). Participant's experiences reflect this inefficacy in a way, as they share how well intentioned they believe their peers, instructors and others in the LIS to be, they simultaneously share that the impact of these good intentions do not necessarily translate to meaningful inclusion or positive experiences. While these examples have provided a foundation for understanding how the participants came to the LIS community and how they viewed the MLIS, the next section will focus on how participants discussed the good intentions of the LIS community while also describing the ways that these good intentions did not mitigate experiences of racism, microaggressions and ableism.

#### 4.2 Beliefs in the MLIS: Participants understandings of good intentions

Thus far, I have introduced that participants have complex feelings about the MLIS and the LIS community. Participants shared how they have a fondness for libraries, but at times experienced othering and isolation in the MLIS because of their racial identities. Participants also shared that they generally have a positive view of the community at large, while acknowledging that a major problem in MLIS is that the lack of racial diversity and lack of diverse ideas is limiting and othering for racial minorities. This section will focus on understanding how the participants described good intentions and efforts in the MLIS program and how participants sometimes described an inability to see how these good intentions mitigate their own and other BIPOC students' experiences of racism, microaggressions and ableism. I will look at how participants established a perception of good intentions from professors to support students and incorporate topics addressing inequality and marginalization but also how participants felt at times that professors didn't provide adequate support to marginalized students, weren't able to facilitate more than the basic level of discussion of important issues like diversity or accessibility, and furthermore didn't seem concerned with pushing conversations about equity beyond surface level conversations into a space of action addressing these issues. I will expand on how, despite the criticisms of the efficacy of good intentions, there is still a pattern amongst participants of hesitancy to use explicit terms like racism and discrimination. And finally, I argue that the passion and respect of the profession that the participants shared at times led them to give their colleagues and others in the MLIS program the benefit of the doubt when it comes to matters of race.

#### 4.2.1 The gap between "good intentions" and participants' experiences

One of the common descriptors of the MLIS program was that people generally had good intentions or that they, at the very least, made efforts towards inclusion, accessibility, and embracing diversity. There is a pattern amongst the interviews, where even if the participants were quite critical of the MLIS program or LIS in general, there was the tendency to acknowledge that there were good intentions often at the root of choices made by those in the

community. While it was clear that they felt that professors, co-workers, administrators and colleagues of privilege were doing their best, or at the very least simply trying, at times it was unclear exactly why they felt that way. Furthermore, participants shared many of the ways that they felt these good intentions primarily translated into facilitating discussion of topics related to marginalization but only surface level discussion that they felt was still quite restrained or unprovoking, or they did not feel supported by their professors when they experienced conflict in the program.

One of the potential sources for viewing those in MLIS programs as having good intentions may be because of what I have referred to earlier, the perception that LIS work is service work or at least work that contributes to the public good. For instance, Connie shares how she feels individuals in LIS are as a group:

"It seems like people in this field are really driven to accomplish or serve, like librarians are some of the most passionate people I've met about their work. So value driven, I guess would be another adjective that you could use."

Connie uses terms like "serve," "passionate," and "value driven" to highlight the positive characteristics of individuals in the field, a position that was expressed by many others in their reflections. Some participants like Rose Quartz, explicitly stated that the people in LIS more broadly are "well-intentioned, good people". However, when turning to how good intentions and value driven attitudes translated to positive impact regarding values like diversity, accessibility and meaningful inclusion, she states that this is a bit harder to identify. I will dig into Rose Quartz's perspective a bit more later, but this was also expressed by other participants about their MLIS experiences more specifically. Participants particularly discussed how they felt that professors made efforts to engage with more diverse ways of thinking and materials in MLIS, to

ensure practices towards accessibility are enacted, and to make the MLIS and other LIS spaces practically safer for marginalized people.

Connie shares that she feels students acknowledge their professors' attempts to appropriately facilitate "frequent discussions of race, gender, sexuality and disability within their classrooms":

"I think more students would say that the professors are at least trying. The extent to which they're succeeding, like that's a different question. But I definitely feel that the professors consider those things and make an effort to hear students out when they say things like this is a diversity problem or something needs to change here. The professors are open to hearing that information."

Connie indicates that her and her cohort of students feel that their professors make an effort to understand their perspectives, indicating that they have good intentions in hearing different perspectives and feedback regarding diversity and accessibility. However, it is important to note that Connie's statement stops at indicating that her professors are "open to hearing" feedback and she does not mention that the professors actually incorporate that feedback. It might be that they do and Connie simply does not mention that, but other participants shared that they felt unable to determine whether the efforts made by professors to elicit positive diversity outcomes were successful. Amethyst shares that she believes: "there have been efforts made, but not necessarily successful efforts."

Connie builds on what she perceives to be the missing link between the efforts made and the impact they have when she discusses how topics like diversity and accessibility are discussed in class:

"And the Professor seemed to present these topics without a deep understanding, and it was just kind of like students were asked to read the resources and provide their responses to it, reactions to it, and thoughts about how they could make accessible resources. But it was really obvious that the teacher couldn't offer a lot more than what's published...online."

On one hand Connie is acknowledging that it was good that their professor was making the effort to include topics related to accessibility in their course, but on the other hand it fell upon the students to figure out what they were going to get out of the teaching. She felt like there was something "missing" and that there needed to be a clearer "consideration" for the topic. Although her example speaks to the topic of accessibility in learning, it does touch on something that many other participants also mentioned both within the teaching and practices of the MLIS the effort might be there but the impact of that effort leaves those it intends to help with very little actual support.

A number of participants describe that there is a disconnect between the intentions of what is desired to be delivered and what is actually delivered. For instance, Lapis remarks on her experiences in a course specifically focused on working with diverse populations:

"And one of my problems with that class was that, you know, we're talking about diverse populations and why would you assign like a \$300 textbook for a class about that when you can have readings curated from like a curated list of readings from diverse populations instead of one textbook from one person... I almost failed that class and I never found out why, because my paper was never returned to me... And my understanding was the other BIPOC students who also took that class also, we all did pretty poorly."

Lapis shares that the intention of the course was to provoke students to think inclusively, to consider working with diverse populations in libraries as integral to the profession. One could infer that the very presence of this course is well-intentioned, why would anyone want to teach an optional course on a topic that they did not view as having value? And yet, the course was not only inaccessible in narrowing its focus too much on one text, that required text was also inaccessible in price. Furthermore, Lapis is implying that her criticism of the text and its inaccessibility is one of the elements that led to her receiving a poor grade. In addition, she implies that the professor may have been discriminating against all the BIPOC students as they all did poorly in the class, which she further explains was unusual as they were used to receiving quite good grades in their other classes. I use this example to illustrate a gap Lapis perceived between the intention of their course and the impact it had on the marginalized students. The intention of the course was to be thoughtful of diverse populations, although the BIPOC students ended up negatively academically impacted by it.

Opal critiques the way that ideas are presented and engaged with in LIS but takes it beyond just the responsibility of professors. He makes it very clear how he views this divide between intention and impact in the MLIS:

"And so a significant amount of the program, even so-called progressive elements, I feel like engaged with these matters of socialization and marginalization and identity, in the exact same ways that businesses do through EDI initiatives, through very committee based hierarchical, quantifiable outcomes based engagement, where a discussion is essentially a box to be checked to make sure that we all have engaged with these questions in a curricularly recognized manner. Without going, engaging with any of the things in depth at all, or providing any agency or possibility for change that education

alone, and not even education, that discussion alone, surface level discussion is enough of an engagement on the topic.

This rich quote serves as a sharp criticism of the MLIS program, particularly how the MLIS program might intend to address the issues of marginalization and inclusivity, but that the outcome of that intention is limited because there is not the desire to push these discussions beyond a surface level assessment. Here Opal builds on Connie's critique, by stating that not only are some professors unequipped to take engagement with these ideas beyond surface level theoretical discussion, but that it seems that some professors believe that this type of addressing of the issues is sufficient enough to make an impact. This comment from Opal actually contradicts some of the assertions I have been making that the participants read good intentions onto the community. Opal doesn't call these practices well intentioned, although he uses terminology like "so-called progressive" to indicate that there is at least the self-perception of progressiveness.

Amethyst shares a similar sentiment when she brings up what she perceives as a disconnect between the way issues of marginalization, racism, and accessibility are discussed and they way they are addressed through action:

"are you producing students that can think about them, but not apply them? That has troubling implications for, like the students, that this program is producing. Is this all theory like you're fine with them, just knowing that these issues exist, but not actually doing anything to address them or engaging with them on a surface level, because they're removed from it, because their positionality is protected from it."

Amethyst reasserts Opal's points that there is a disconnect between the theory being presented to the students and its translation into action. I believe that all these participants are commenting

that the desire by MLIS instructors to foster positive change is ineffective because it has no desire to push discussion forward into a space of action. Ahmed (2006) comments on this ineffectiveness in her work on non-performative speech acts, or when "speech acts do not do what they say: they do not, as it were, commit a person, organization, or state to an action" (pg. 104). Much like how Opal is commenting on the disconnect between theory and action, Ahmed (2006) is commenting on how speech acts made by the university that state that they are interested in equality are performative in that they have no intention to bring "about the effects that they name" (pg. 105). In this context, I view the type of discussion that participants share about as non-performative as well, in that they do not commit to the action of inclusivity or working against marginalization even while they claim to be addressing those issues. I think that these examples illustrate that participants perceive that there is an effort with good intentions by MLIS instructors to introduce ideas that approach discussions of marginalization, perhaps with the hope that this discussion will instigate change for the better for those most marginalized. But participants also note that these efforts seem to stop at discussion, with no push of the discussion into an area of meaningful change.

#### 4.2.2 Racism: "It can be very hard to use that term"

I have reviewed how the participants felt that professors in the MLIS program and at times individuals in LIS more generally had good intentions and at least attempted to approach topics addressing issues of marginalization. I have also provided a foundation to understand how they described a disconnect between instructor efforts to address topics of diversity, inequality, and accessibility and participant beliefs that these issues were not adequately addressed. I want to now turn to how these perspectives influenced how participants described a lack of support, particularly how they simultaneously recognized that discrimination and inequality were

pervasive, but that they did not feel comfortable using explicit terms such as "racism" or "discrimination" to describe these experiences. I think this is important to understand as this hesitancy indicates something interesting about how participants understand the individuals in LIS and their desire to find their place in this field. It particularly indicates how Whiteness can impact what language we feel comfortable using to describe the field. What I mean is, while participants were still critical of the efficacy of efforts made by professors to address diversity in the classroom, they still couched this criticism in the lens of good intentions. Similarly, when discussing using the terms racism or discrimination to describe experiences or attitudes of those in the MLIS, participants were hesitant to use direct terminology criticizing people in the MLIS with those direct terms.

So far participants shared where they found these good intentions ineffective in outcome, but I want to narrow in on how the intentions did not simply have ineffective outcomes, but were, in some ways, harmful. An interesting element of many of the reflections is that participants would not explicitly use the term racism. There is a particular value associated with the term "racism" that many of the participants were concerned about using, in the sense that the term was implied to be almost too harsh to describe the incidents that they were sharing with me. A pattern emerged where participants felt uncomfortable with using the term "racism" even while describing personally experiencing racism or witnessing instances of racism. Even when participants would eventually use the term, they came to it later in their reflection, needing time to digest their own retelling of their experiences before coming to that conclusion. When asked whether or not they felt that they had experienced discrimination in their programs, most participants said that they had not. Terms like "discrimination" or "microaggression" were used occasionally, but even then participants rarely used those terms to describe their experiences in

the MLIS program with few exceptions. A microaggression can be defined as "a comment or action that subtly and often unconsciously or unintentionally expresses a prejudiced attitude toward a member of a marginalized group (such as a racial minority)" (Merriam-Webster Dictionary, n.d). For instance Rose Quartz shares her feelings about experiencing discrimination in the program:

"I wouldn't say explicit discrimination...I'm not afraid people are gonna hate crime me at school. But I'm always, do not want to end up somewhere where I'm gonna feel like I want to fight people all the time because they're like bigot, like they're a transphobe or, um, you know? So I'm very just kind of protective of my own emotions and the work that I'm gonna have to do in particular spaces....it's very White. It's very White. And not in a way that's maybe super discrimination, but in a way that's kind of cringey, that I don't wanna, you know, I hate being the voice in the corner like excuse me, what about the non-White people?"

Here Rose uses the term "explicit discrimination" to differentiate between forms of discrimination with different levels of severity. I can infer from her tone that she states "I'm not afraid people are gonna hate crime me at school" in a joking manner to describe something she would consider a severe form of discrimination. Here Rose acknowledges that discrimination is present and happens, that it very much exists within her program and in the LIS spaces she is part of now. But there is also the implication that using a term like racism or even simply discrimination is too extreme of a word to describe this. Rose acknowledges that there are people she would describe as "bigot[s]" that she avoids so that she doesn't have to experience conflict with them, but she does not bring up the word racist or racism. Even when acknowledging that

there are individuals who would discriminate against marginalized people, she does not feel comfortable using that exact terminology.

Steven reveals why it might be difficult for the participants of this study to use the term racism:

"I didn't use that term, and I think it can be very hard to use that term. There's also so much internalized racism in people and so it's like I don't know, can I say it's racist, because it's not like oh, I don't like those people of colour it's like it's so underneath it. And you know there's still our classmates, they are still our cohorts right? So it's like, I don't really want to call it that I don't know, but I never thought about this. It was very uncomfortable for me to use that phrase. Except for, like the case where it's like someone's very overtly so, because in these cases it had to do with kind of like school work, and school stuff, and it could be entangled."

Steven unpacks a tension at the root of this: that the difficulty that the participants felt in using these explicit terms could be attributed to the context of how they feel about individuals in the MLIS. The concern of feeling as though he is condemning the individuals in his cohort to the fate of being labeled "racists" prevents him from using the term when it can be inferred that he might feel that it is appropriate at times. I would make the argument that this is related to the perspective that the individuals in the cohort have good intentions and so their actions should be judged with this in mind. And so, since they have good intentions it would be harsh to describe their behavior with such direct terms as racism. Like Rose, Steven discusses how a case would need to be "overt" in order for him to feel like he could use that term. He raises the concept of internalized racism, which is interesting to note as I will discuss later how the participants felt at times that other people of colour were just as capable of repeating similar types of harm, that

they were also capable of privileging Whiteness in their interactions with other BIPOC so that they could get ahead. And so, Steven's quote illustrates the ways that the perception of the MLIS community's intentions can affect the way that participants describe their own experiences and the experiences of others. In other words, participants' reluctance to describe certain experiences explicitly as racist or discriminatory is influenced by their hopeful perception of the community and of the desire to locate themselves within it regardless of its flaws.

Although I have focused on how participants feel and talk about using terms like racism and discrimination, it is important to contextualize this with how participants did describe personal experiences of racism and discrimination. Some participants spoke more candidly about issues they perceived in the program and did use terms such as "microaggressions" to describe their experiences, like Garnet who makes a distinction between the professors of the program and the students:

"I definitely had a harder time with other students than I did with the program or with the professors. Because, like the professors, at the worst, it was microaggressions, you know. Yeah, at the worst. But other students, man."

Similar to the examples above, Garnet also creates a hierarchy of severity, with microaggressions rated lower than other forms of racism. Garnet goes on to describe the barriers that professors and administrators raised in response when she tried to get assistance with discriminatory experiences of colleagues' microaggressions. She later goes on to describe incidents as "microaggressions" where she felt her teammates in a group project treated her poorly because of her race and socio-economic status. Of course, one might argue that microaggressions are a form of racism and so the term does not need to be used explicitly to express that idea. While I believe this is true, I also think that participants like Garnet are using a term that could be understood at

face value as perhaps less aggressive than a term like "racist" to describe a similar experience. However, Garnet indicates a type of scale here by using phrasing like "at the worst" the professors exhibited microaggressions, indicating that there is something worse, perhaps direct racism. While Garnet describes incidents with students in student housing as racist, she shies away from it when applied to those in the MLIS program. Garnet's hesitancy to use the term racism to describe the professors and peers in the program directly indicates that she categorizes different forms of discrimination on a scale. To me, it also indicates a cautiousness in retelling her own experiences.

Like Garnet, Pearl also starts out hesitant to describe her interaction with a peer as "racist" although she does eventually come to that conclusion. Describing how her peers asked her not to make things about race, didn't immediately strike Pearl as racist, although I would argue she understood it as that even before she became comfortable describing it that way. She describes an instance where students in her class asked her to "not make things about race?":

"It might not be explicit racism, but in my mind it's just you're not taking the time to learn other narratives or other people's perspective and stuff shows that, you don't want to change. You don't want to step out of your comfort zone, and it's in my mind I think it is lowkey kind of racist because you want to stay comfortable. Yeah and just being told stop talking about race, stop bringing it up, to me that is racist."

She is quick to dismiss the possibility that this experience was "explicit racism" but with a little more space to digest, she begins to describe the experience in these terms. Here Pearl complicates my assertion that most participants felt they did not want to use the term racism to describe experiences of racism. While she may have started with that inclination, she develops her idea while sharing her personal experience. This is interesting because I would argue that

Pearl reflects on her own reluctance in real time, coming to the realization that perhaps refraining from using the term racist does not actually help her in understanding her experience but is a barrier to describing it accurately. I would argue that this is a significant development, because in sharing her story, Pearl was able to come to terms with the implications of this experience and in some ways was able to process it.

These efforts to minimize their experiences of racism indicate an interesting hesitancy to address criticism of Whiteness head on. I don't think this means that the participants don't understand the harms of Whiteness, or the effects of discrimination and racism, I think it is very clearly embodied and experienced in what and how they share their stories, what details are shared, and the context that they are shared in. The harms of Whiteness are felt in the ambiguity and vagueness of the choices made to retell the stories. There could be a variety of reasons why the participants did not want to describe their experiences in those terms or the concern about the repercussions of the study or a lack of confidentiality. It could also be the impact of vocational awe, a term used to describe the "assumptions librarians have about themselves and the profession that result in notions that libraries as institutions are inherently good, sacred notions, and therefore beyond critique" (Ettarh, 2018). It could be simply that the participants were unsure if they could really trust me as a stranger to understand their bluntness if they chose to be more straightforward.

I would argue that this hesitation might also reveal something about how the participants view the MLIS program and themselves within it. I believe that it reveals that the participants wanted to give the benefit of the doubt to their colleagues and their professors of the program because of a desire to find a space in this profession that they are passionate about and that they respect. One participant even described this profession as "the epicenter of a lot of the basic

shifts in what's happening in the world." This could be described as vocational awe, but I think that it is more complicated than that. Participants do not express that they feel that libraries and those who work in LIS are beyond critique, they express their criticism in their reflections. But I believe the way they feel capable of sharing their critiques actually demonstrates an understanding of how vocational awe affects the profession, understanding that they have to be more careful about how critique is expressed as individuals who are already at risk of having their perspectives downplayed or erased (Ettarh, 2018).

Furthermore, as many of the participants discussed the library as a formative space for them and an intentional profession that they felt compelled to pursue, they want to carve out a space of recognition in a place where they genuinely feel that there is the capacity for a positive impact. I don't believe this is excusing bad behavior, but it is acknowledging that Whiteness is in the fabric of the institution. As Rose shares she believes that:

"[I]t can be hard to navigate the goodness of the community with some of the things that we could do better at, or that I think we could change for the better. But overall I think it's

well-intentioned, good people that want to do good work or at least I like to think so." She acknowledges that it is difficult to find the goodness in the community because she views that many are stuck in their ways and don't feel compelled to change their practices to become more inclusive and less discriminatory. But at the same time, she feels that this is a group of people who might have the capacity for change and that compels her to view them with a more positive lens. And so she is able to hold these two truths together, where it does matter to her that they have good intentions, but only if this means that we believe they can have the capacity for change.

#### 4.3 Participant practices in the MLIS: Not making waves and the consequence of silence

As I have established, there is a perceived disconnect in the MLIS between the good intentions of members of the LIS community and the impact that professors and White peers have on those who are racial minorities in the field. I have reviewed how this impacts how participants do not feel comfortable directly calling out racism and I would like to build on this point further. I think it is important to highlight some of the experiences shared by participants of a distinct lack of support, including examples described as racist incidents, and what outcomes these events had. While I have reviewed the ways that "racism" as a term has or has not been used to describe participant's experiences in the program, I want to use this section to outline and understand how the participants described experiences with a lack of support in more detail and the outcome that these experiences had on their practices in the MLIS, particularly how these experiences led to participants to choose to be silent or not participate in White spaces in the MLIS. I will review a pattern that I have identified where, as a result of negative experiences in the program, many participants described the decision to "bow out" of participating in parts of the MLIS program or to "sit back" instead of speaking up in instances where they saw injustices happening. While the previous section reviewed the participant's beliefs about the MLIS and those within it, this section turns to the practices of the participants. I want to review how the participants perceived support in the program, how this affected the way that they participated in the program, and how they felt about their experiences and practices. I argue that students' decision to sit back or be quiet is a repercussion of the prevalence of Whiteness in the field, particularly in that racialized people's voices are suppressed because of experiences of racism and/or the expectation that they will experience racism. While the participants acknowledged that it wasn't their fault that they felt the need to withdraw themselves from participation, they

expressed uncertainty about their choices as they felt a responsibility to other BIPOC to speak up.

# 4.3.1 Passive engagement and silence as a consequence of experiences of discrimination and racism or the expectation of discrimination and racism

A pattern that arose in the research are descriptions of negative experiences in the MLIS program and the consequences that these negative experiences have on participants. In particular, participants described feeling silenced or pushed to disengage from participation because of experiences of racism or witnessing/hearing discriminatory statements shared. Participants were asked to reflect on how they felt supported or unsupported by their professors, administration and colleagues in the MLIS program, providing a wide variety of perspectives. A few participants described feeling very supported by their cohort, in opposition to the professors and administration, even explicitly stating that they felt the students were more inclusive of marginalized people. For example Connie states: "the bias within the program amongst the students is to be considerate of accessibility and diversity." However, many participants described incidents of antagonism and inaction to address discrimination or racism in conflict. Participants described experiences of antagonism from their peers, followed by inaction from their professors to assist them in addressing the behavior. They also describe professors making statements to them that could be interpreted as derogatory in some way, or at the very least culturally insensitive, and would not make efforts to change that behavior. Participants mentioned incidents that directly and drastically affected their involvement in the program and had lasting effects on their progress in the program.

A main theme was the professor's inaction to address problematic statements or behaviors in the classroom and the program more broadly. Garnet describes how she had some great

experiences with professors who "seemed intentional about trying to connect with the BIPOC students" and always appreciated the efforts that some professors made to be more inclusive. But she shares her experiences with a professor who did not make this effort and was in fact offensive in their choices:

"There was one especially that like would say things, and I would just be like, oh, no wrong thing to say like that is, of all the examples you could have gone to? You went for one that's like maybe not in your face, but it's definitely not right. It's like you should know better. But apparently that wasn't the case, you know so, and that kind of already kind of turns you off to that person when you hear someone make those kind of comments, and they don't do anything to like, even if somebody in the classroom points it out, and they don't do anything to remedy that. Then just that connection with that person like that's where it stops. There's no more building from it."

Although Garnet did not feel like sharing the details about what exactly this professor said, she shares that she knew that when a professor would not only say things that were "not right," implying that the statements might not have been what she would deem as outwardly racist but were discriminatory or microaggressions. She goes on to say that it was even more of an issue as the professor would not even attempt to correct themselves or others when they said problematic things. Because of this she knew she could not go to them for support or connection.

She shares an experience in another course with a different professor where she felt as though she was not supported in a similar way. She describes a situation with teammates in a semester-long group project where she was experiencing conflict with a White group project mate:

"They would say things that were definitely microaggressions. They would make mistakes and blame it on the people of colour in the group, despite their being like this other White person in the group. There was one point where they were just yelling at us over something and then they realized their own mistake, and didn't say anything about it."

She goes on to share how this teammate would get "mad" at Garnet for showing up to meetings without a laptop, even though she explained at the time that she did not have access to one because of financial barriers. The teammate was making it very difficult for Garnet to participate in the group work and she did not feel comfortable continuing working with someone who she felt was discriminatory.

Garnet attempted to go to the professor to get assistance in solving this conflict and was given no support:

"I tried to leave the group, but the professor wouldn't let me. They just said that, you know, sometimes you have to work with people you don't like, and I'm like this is. This is not just people. I don't like this person clearly dismissing everything. It got to the point where I just started to bow out from the group like I did my part of the work and I had no other communication with them. But it was incredibly frustrating, and I'm talking over a lot of like the little things that happened along the way."

She shares that even though she could clearly identify the ways that her teammate was actively antagonistic to her and other people of colour in her group, the professor reduced her concerns to normal conflict in teamwork. Relating to what has already been discussed, even here Garnet is hesitant to use the term "racism" to describe her interactions with either the professor or her teammate, although she noticed that the teammate was targeting the people of colour in the group

with his bad behaviour and it is not reasonable to assume that yelling at people is a normal part of working with people you don't like. This is an example of a professor reducing experiences of racial discrimination to an expected part of working with others, setting a dangerous precedent for what is or is not acceptable in a working environment.

Many other participants reported negative experiences with their colleagues being met with a lack of support from professors and administration as greatly impacting their ability to fully engage in their program. And here is where we can see the consequences of this inaction or lack of support. When the participants of this study felt a lack of support or a perceived lack of unity, their best course of action was to "bow out" as Garnet states. Garnet was not able to get as much out of this group work because she was being antagonized by a racist teammate and when she searched for support she was denied it. This is an experience shared by many other participants, almost all participants who reported instances of racism or discrimination in their program, also described choosing to or feeling forced to remove themselves or minimize their engagement in the class or program to preserve their emotional well-being.

Some participants described how professors were antagonistic, not only offering no support but engaging in problematic behavior themselves such as making racist or discriminatory statements or critiquing BIPOC students. Participants also described how this impacted their academic work. Blue Diamond describes an experience, where, in trying to connect with a professor about growing up in Shanghai, the professor responded with a discriminatory opinion that belittled Chinese people and offended Blue Diamond. She shares how she felt about it in more detail:

"But I do kind of feel when that person talk to me I feel kind of superior tone to me. I don't know, they probably are not conscious about it. And there's a superiority, or a little

bit of condescending. Because personally, I wasn't having a lot of interactions with them, so they didn't really know me well. The only thing they know about me is my accent, my appearance and then they probably didn't even know my name, cause they have so many students and assignments, so they didn't really recognize my name, either. But then they were condescending. And I am like where did this come from?"

She follows this reflection by sharing that this made her feel as though she couldn't come forward in class anymore, stating: "I wouldn't even want to contribute my opinions there." She shares how she began to notice the instructor's biases in his instruction and the way he talked about people from non-Western cultures. When he would say something discriminatory about another group of people, she would know that he was wrong, but was not comfortable correcting him or speaking out. This is significant because not only is Blue Diamond simply uncomfortable with engaging with this professor one on one, but her academic performance is impeded by his behavior. She is unable to engage in critical classroom conversations because she knows her opinions would be devalued by someone with these discriminatory perspectives.

Blue Diamond expands these experiences to make a statement about international students more generally. She shares how being "minorities" can impact whether or not people feel comfortable speaking up in dominant White spaces:

"This is my own feeling, there are international students. They were just coming to this world with a BIPOC background, then they are just so many White people there and are racist. And then why would I bother to argue with someone, or especially if they are in a higher position than us, or they are the majority in the classroom setting. Yeah, because we are the minority, and that majority, they have a louder voice than the minorities."

Blue Diamond brings up something I would argue is prevalent throughout the different reflections shared by participants, whether they were international students or not. What she is implying here is that when BIPOC enter a space that is predominantly White, there is always the assumption that racism could occur, and furthermore that when that White majority is so dominant and racism arises it feels pointless, as a minority, to challenge it. She is making the suggestion that for many BIPOC students the path of least resistance is one of silence. This is in many ways a manifestation of the isolation and othering that I previously identified. I would argue that this thinking is supported by many of the experiences shared by participants. Garnet shares that she experienced racism from a team mate and a complete lack of support from her professor when she sought it out, leading her to "bow out" and step back from sharing her opinions and thoughts any further. Blue Diamond shares that in trying to connect with a professor, he dismissed her experiences with condescension and discrimination, making her feel unsafe in sharing her perspectives or challenging him any further in the classroom. These are examples of racialized people's voices being suppressed because of their experiences of racism in the MLIS classroom. Blue Diamond then expands this, to include how she views BIPOC individuals choosing to disengage or to not confront others in their program because of the expectation that they will experience racism and/or that their opinion will simply be devalued because they are minorities.

# 4.3.2 Complicated feelings about staying silent or choosing to take a back seat due to experiences of discrimination or the expectation of discrimination

In the examples above I have reviewed how participants describe a lack of support resulting in them withdrawing themselves from participation or choosing to stay silent, but I want to turn here to how the participants felt about their choices. From the way that participants described their feelings about sitting back or choosing to disengage from debate or conflict, it can be inferred that they felt complicated about these choices. On one hand, they understood that they had limited options to preserve their peace of mind around people they know to have harmful opinions and ways of interacting with them. On the other hand, a certain amount of regret in some of their choices to stay quiet can be sensed. I quote before that Pearl had difficulty describing her experiences with her colleagues as racist even though this was something that she sensed was motivating their engagement with her. She goes on to describe how she responded to that experience and how she felt about it:

"And I didn't know how to respond in that moment. So I just left it, and my mark kind of tank, because part of our participation mark was to respond to people's response to our post, and I knew the Professor was looking through everything, because that's how she's keeping track, marking. And I felt I hope she sees this, and I hope maybe she can pick up on it. Looking back, should I have raised my concerns? Should I have shared how I felt, what I said offended my classmate. But I don't know I just I already I was already feeling, in that one course I was the only person of colour, so I just didn't want to ruffle any more feathers than I already had so I just felt...In mind I was hoping maybe my professor would reach out and check in."

Pearl shares that she felt that she should not "ruffle any more feathers" than she already had, opting to sit back until it affected her academic performance in the class. She notes that she hoped the professor would intervene, but as she saw they did not, she felt even more isolated as the "only person of colour" in her class. And yet, she also reflects on her responsibility in her choices, asking "should I have raised my concerns?" This indicates that she feels a bit of regret

not pushing the topic more or confronting the Whiteness of the peer who refuses to engage with the importance of acknowledging race.

In a similar vein Lapis doesn't cite one specific incident that led to her staying quiet in her program, but she does discuss that she chose to sit back because of being so young in the program, being intimidated by the overwhelming Whiteness of the program and feeling isolated from any form of solidarity and community with other BIPOC. She shares:

"So there was definitely, you know, times where I thought, like, what do I say? What do I do? Do I just sit back or do I speak up? And I can pretty confidently say that I chose to sit back. Part of that I think was being so young and just being really intimidated by people around me. And the other part is that there were three other BIPOC people and we were all kind of like, scattered around. We didn't really have any sort of community in our class? So yeah, I think it was a very interesting experience, in that, yeah, I didn't have like a BIPOC community in library school. I had to look elsewhere for that and even then, I didn't know where to look."

Lapis clearly identifies the reasons outside her control that pushed her to "sit back" in her program, one being her inexperience and another her feeling isolated from a supportive community that understood her. From the context of the interview, it can be inferred that Lapis regrets this, that she wishes she was able to make another choice. I believe that these regrets indicate a deeper reflection by the participants, where they feel this way not because they are overly self critical but because they feel it is partially their responsibility to push back.

I believe there is an underlying motivation from participants who pushed through their feeling of silencing to be responsible to other BIPOC, to stand up for themselves as a proxy for

others that might have to deal with these same people. For instance, Pearl reflects on her experience with her classmates:

"I did gain more courage to share these certain things in our class discussion, and I had classmates still kind of tell me you need to relax on this or oh, we don't feel comfortable exploring the concept of racial bias for one of the week's topics right, and despite them all saying that I felt like you know, I should still keep going. I wish my prof had stepped in, but she never did. And because of that experience, I am still kind of nervous, and that nervousness carries throughout my other courses as well."

Pearl in some small ways pushes through her feeling of being silenced to continue to bring up matters relating to race and it can be inferred she does this precisely because she understands that she is a minority and will be the only one to do this. Of course this is a profound pressure to have on you as a BIPOC, particularly as it is unfair that BIPOC so often have to be our own advocates, and Pearl still expressed uncertainty and "nervousness". However, she states that she "should still keep going" with perhaps the hope that it will have a positive impact maybe for BIPOC in the future. I would argue that these self-reflections demonstrate a form of solidarity amongst the participants as BIPOC. It could be my reading of solidarity onto interactions between BIPOC, but I believe BIPOC as part of an ecosystem like that of a pond, where BIPOC are lily pads, at times seemingly disconnected floating isolated but underneath they are connected by a complex rooting system. It reflects on how the participant's perceive themselves, they understand the barriers that they face as BIPOC in this program and the limited options they may have, yet they still reserve room for self-reflection. In addition, they were able to push against the barriers and overcome them in some ways.
Garnet does not necessarily share that she felt regret over her choices to bow out of her participation because of her interactions with her colleagues and professors, but she does share how she looked for support with others in other places. Garnet was led to seek other spaces for connection and support:

"It was something that helped connect a lot of the BIPOC students together, actually talking about these kinds of things that were happening, connecting over the things that happened with them in their class, like with this other individual. And it was one of the reasons why I started focusing a lot on BIPOC spaces, not just for *we here*. But there was a Facebook group that started just for BIPOC students in this particular program as well as I got involved in a campus group that dealt with bigotry issues."

Garnet here at least had an opportunity that Lapis did not feel she did, she was able to identify a community of BIPOC outside of her class and even outside of her program to help her dredge through the Whiteness of her program and institution. Although Garnet felt shut down and shut out by those in the formal educational structure, she was able to push through and find forms of connection with other BIPOC students because of these shared experiences. She explored opportunities to resist the oppressive structures both within her program and the broader university campus with the help of others who had similar experiences and passions. These experiences of being silenced in the program also pushed her to look for community online, in spaces like *wehere*, where she could connect with BIPOC in LIS from all over North America. And so there is this dueling element, where on one hand the participants shared the ways that they were silenced and made invisible through the dominance of Whiteness in their programs, but at the same time they were able to channel that energy into other ways of support.

#### 4.4 What's Underneath it all: The Specter of Whiteness in LIS

I want to expand on how I see Whiteness as an undercurrent to the patterns that have emerged in this research. In other words, the overarching theme throughout this research is the predominance of Whiteness that shapes the experiences of the participants and how they describe their experiences and understandings of themselves in the LIS world. As I have established, Whiteness "works as an invisible and elusive structure of privilege, one that allows for constant reinvention and rearticulation to protect the interests of a White racial ruling class" (Honma, 2006, pg. 6). I view Whiteness as less of an undercurrent and more all encompassing, in LIS it is "not the shark but the water" (Chiu, Ettarh & Ferretti, 2021, pg. 49). When you are surrounded by the water it is harder to find where it starts and ends, to identify a distinctness of its shape and its form. It is more than what the participants initially describe as demographic dominance in the profession, it is a worldview. I describe this with another metaphor, the specter of Whiteness. But what does this phrase actually mean? What I mean by the specter of Whiteness is the idea that Whiteness has an effect on the larger structural elements of the MLIS down to the interpersonal experiences that the individuals in this study felt but could not name. I alluded to this inability to name a bit with the participants' difficulty in using the term "racism" even when implying that they have noticed its prevalence in their field and have even described experiences of racism. Contrarily, participants did not have any difficulty naming "Whiteness" as predominant in the field. However, participants did not explicitly link their experiences or understandings of racism, othering, isolation or discrimination to Whiteness as a source. And yet, Whiteness affected the participants and their experiences. It immediately makes those outside of Whiteness into "others" which can result in feeling isolated for those who have been othered. It can present itself as well meaning and well intentioned, yet not be dedicated to realizing the positive impact of those good

intentions. It can make those already marginalized even more marginalized by pushing them to withdraw even more as they see few paths to feeling supported or respected enough to be authentic. But this might not be so apparent at first, which is why I had to dig to find these patterns present amongst the participants. I believe this is because the specter of Whiteness is subtle even while being all encompassing. It can easily go undetected even though it has power.

Using the term specter might be considered odd, but I use it as a descriptor of an intangibility, to describe how Whiteness is felt, embodied, perceived sometimes but not consistently clearly for what it is. Scholars have used it before to describe how Whiteness is presented as a kind of normal state in which race is "made meaningful" when analyzing how Whiteness is presented as a normalcy state in television narratives, how "the traces of Whiteness [are] ephemeral" in "urban Aboriginal education", and how the specter of Whiteness in the context of racial grammar is embedded within liberal political thinking that it affects even grammar used to describe liberal politics (Pascale, 2008, pg. 168; Madden, 2016, pg. 643; Pinder, 2010; Bonilla-Silva, 2010). In this research and in discussing the MLIS and LIS more generally I want to discuss the specter of Whiteness a bit differently. Particularly, I discuss how Whiteness can materialize and be seen but it also can go unnoticed while the feeling that it instigates is still there and its source is unclear. For example it can be seen in the predominance of White faces, but go unnoticed in the way that Whiteness impacts how people think, what they value and how they behave towards one another. I have reviewed how in becoming silenced or pushed into the background, participants have been turned into a kind of specter themselves, shadowed by the dominance of Whiteness in their experiences in the field. The specter of Whiteness actually is part of all elements of what has already been described: it influences how seriously we take the disconnect between intentions and results; it prevents us from comfortably

calling things what they plainly are when it comes to matters of race; and it makes specters out of us, blending us into the background or muting us. In this section I want to continue building on how I perceive Whiteness as part of MLIS both demographically and embedded in the fabric of the program. More importantly, I want to discuss how it influences how we define what is considered a safe space or not, how it affects our interpersonal relationships, and how BIPOC define ourselves in opposition to Whiteness.

## 4.4.1 Who is safe? Questions about BIPOC solidarity

While I have reviewed how Whiteness impacts the experiences with others in the program described by the participants, I believe it is significant to review how the specter of Whiteness even affects the interpersonal relationships of BIPOC. While many of the participants shared stories of solidarity with other BIPOC, there were also other complicated opinions about the presumption of solidarity because of racial identity. Some participants simply shared that they didn't feel they needed connection with BIPOC within their program at all of course, as they found community with people based on other shared factors like Bismuth: "I actually found my people, I actually found where I fit and belong... Like, we are just a bunch of weirdos but somehow weirdos that have this common thread."

Bismuth doesn't state anywhere in his interview that he doesn't think connection because of racial identity is irrelevant to him or unnecessary more generally, but that there are other ways that he would define diversity beyond his racial identity. I don't believe this to be an expression of Whiteness, but maybe perhaps an element of challenging the assertions my research is making that there is inherently solidarity amongst BIPOC. Other participants share this same idea, that solidarity based on racial identity is more complicated than it seems at first, but in different ways. I would argue that the participants who describe how BIPOC explicitly forgo solidarity for their own individual gain are describing an expression of Whiteness through a term that I summarize as "skinfolk ain't kinfolk."

The term "skinfolk ain't kinfolk" is used to describe when an individual who has the same racial identity is not thought of as kin or related to you because of their allegiance to another entity, often Whiteness. It is often attributed to the filmmaker, anthropologist and writer Zora Neale Hurston and is popularized by African American people (Louis Gates Jr, 1985). This term has entered the discourse of other racialized people and it has great implications for understanding how my participants perceived solidarity with other BIPOC, particularly it is a phenomenon that illustrates how tricky navigating solidarity through racial identity is when the specter of Whiteness can be so all consuming. In other words, the specter has the ability to dismantle any kind of solidarity between racialized people because they aspire to gain power in the game of Whiteness. Garnet shares an example of how she has seen this in action:

"There's a saying "skin folk ain't always kinfolk", because there's certain people that I've met that are also Latina, but they view their career under different lenses. They want to climb up and so there are certain waves they will not make, but the detriment of that is that they will also talk down to you when you bring certain things up or they will put you in a negative light... talk about feelings of betrayal or how could you do this to like your own when you also experience the same shit and like it doesn't make that go away. So [for safe spaces] it's also knowing that there's other BIPOC present, but also knowing what kind of gauge you have for knowing that you can speak and be okay is also really important online and in person."

Garnet alludes here to how Whiteness is inherent in the career ladder structure, specifically how quickly getting ahead in your career as a librarian may influence people of colour to betray their

solidarity to other people of colour. This is an example of how the specter of Whiteness impacts individual interpersonal relationships, making us question who we can even trust. It speaks to the unknowability of safety as a person of colour, not only in the physical sense because of the looming threat of physical harm from racist people, but in the way we interact with one another when we are trying to determine if a person or a space is safe for us. I am arguing that this phrase and phenomenon are exemplary of how Whiteness affects every element of our experiences, down to how we even treat or mistreat one another as BIPOC.

One could argue that with any new interaction even White people are cautious about what they reveal or how much they trust another person, but it is important to acknowledge that White people are not disadvantaged due to their racial identity in spaces that are predominantly White like the ones the participants are describing in the MLIS. BIPOC in these White spaces must determine who is and where is safe when it is not guaranteed. And so when discovering that other BIPOC are willing to trade solidarity with their fellow BIPOC for power and assimilation into Whiteness, it is an acute "betrayal" as Garnet puts it. Amethyst also uses a similar term to describe her uncertainty on whether or not solidarity with other BIPOC is guaranteed:

"I wouldn't say that spaces that are only [for] BIPOC people are inherently safe spaces...skinship is not kinship...So basically the idea that you can't necessarily assume that BIPOC folks are allies to you. So I think, even though I tend to gravitate mostly towards spaces with BIPOC folks I also know that that's not necessarily a safe space. It takes some time to sort of get to know a space and try to see whether it is safe."

Although Amethyst uses the phrase "skinship is not kinship" she is describing the same phenomenon as "skinfolk ain't kinfolk" to express the factors you have to take into account when trying to determine whether or not a space is safe to be authentic as a BIPOC person. It is

significant that she calls out the extra labor required by racialized people to determine safety for themselves, but I want to focus on how she expands from talking about interpersonal relationships between BIPOC to what makes a safe space. I am not arguing that those are two distinctly different things, in fact when looking at how participants defined space spaces for BIPOC in LIS, few said anything about the physical space. All participants were focused on the people in the space, how they acted and what boundaries were constructed to ensure their safety was accounted for. Accordingly, the ways that the participants defined safe spaces revealed much about the specter of Whiteness as well, not only in the ways that Whiteness is platformed when defining oneself in opposition to it but also in the way that Whiteness was unintentionally platformed in this research in much the same way.

#### 4.4.2 What is safe? Questions about safe spaces and our racial identities

As I have established how the specter of Whiteness reveals itself in defining trustworthy relationships, I will now turn to look at how this further affects the ways that safe spaces are defined for BIPOC. The assumption entering this research is that BIPOC individuals might find connection to one another naturally due to the broad racial category we fall under, but the findings were not this cut and dry. While many participants did share that they felt self-segregated spaces or at least BIPOC focused spaces were ideal, there was indication that having to define safe spaces for BIPOC in opposition to spaces made by and for Whiteness was at the very least annoying. In identifying the attributes of a safe space for BIPOC, the participants illustrated all the ways that White spaces failed to support them, unfortunately still spotlighting Whiteness in its own way. This reveals something at the heart of this research, that even when trying to turn the focus away from Whiteness onto racialized people, Whiteness still is in the spotlight.

Multiple participants expressed that a self-segregated space, a BIPOC only space, would be the closest to a safe space that they could define. Even those who did not say it had to be exclusive to BIPOC, mentioned that it would be ideal for it to be primarily composed of BIPOC or at the very least BIPOC-led. As many mentioned exclusivity, I would like to narrow in on that a bit more. Rose Quartz shares her complicated feelings about this:

"I think a true...quote unquote safe space is, and it's not foolproof safe, but I think an exclusive space is the space I would be most comfortable kind of being myself in terms of discussing stuff to do with race in particular my workplace where, you know, you don't want people, the wrong people to hear you say some of the things you might not say in front of people who might not understand or might misinterpret what you've said."

Here Rose is sharing the fact that she believes she would be most comfortable being authentic if the space were exclusive, implying that it would be exclusive to BIPOC. This is contextualized when she describes how in non-exclusive spaces that still cater specifically to BIPOC "there will be White people saying shitty things" which she does not find occurring on the BIPOC only space she engages with. Even when describing safe spaces for BIPOC, Whiteness is looming in the background as the potential threat.

Opal also brings up Whiteness in his reflection on a safe space for BIPOC: "I think unfortunately at this point in time, segregated, BIPOC only space would be the safest and most comfortable. Not even because of like the easily readable expressions of Whiteness or racism within the discipline, but like, just the oxygen that gets used up by like, corporate style or White guilt style, like basic level discourse of like fundamental things...I think like, it's one of those like unquantifiable things, unfortunately, where it's like, so much of it is based on relationship and like a shared understanding of those basics that you don't have to like go into the basics again. Like there's just certain fundamental parts of reality that are already understood and acknowledged and that you can get to the thing of either just like complaining about, but also like working towards either a deeper discourse or actual like practice and things like that within the discipline...I do think that a segregated POC only space is like one of the easiest and biggest steps you can take to just like initially establishing a group and like other complex characteristics of the space can be figured out afterwards. But like that one alone kind of goes a long way towards this setting like a basic context and shared understanding."

Opal shares the complexity in these two ideas, that a BIPOC only space is a benefit but that it comes at a cost. He states that "unfortunately" a "segregated, BIPOC only space would be the safest and most comfortable" space for him. This statement is significant to this research because it clearly outlines the "but" inherent within. On the surface the statement clearly indicates that self-segregation for BIPOC individuals away from White individuals would be ideal for safety, and yet the use of "unfortunately" indicates that Opal wishes it weren't that way. He believes that if White people in the field could take the initiative to ensure that they are building spaces where BIPOC feel safe, they would be able to engage with understanding what he calls "fundamentals things" of how White guilt and White supremacy works more broadly and specifically in the field. Another interpretation of the use of "unfortunately" by Opal here is that he could be indicating that it is unfortunate that we often have to define ourselves as BIPOC in opposition to Whiteness because of its prevalence. This is a safe assumption in some ways as prior to this reflection, Opal shares his personal discomfort with the term BIPOC as stemming from "a long history of colonial racism and a resentment that we have to define ourselves in opposition to Whiteness at all" and so it can be argued that when considering what is a safe space for BIPOC,

Opal is also establishing that having to have a space for BIPOC defined in opposition to White spaces or Whiteness in general is at the very least irritating. But it is an example of how the specter of Whiteness even impacts how we define safe spaces for places where it should be absent. In the same way that we would hope Whiteness would be absent from our interpersonal relationships as BIPOC, it still arises and affects us, sowing seeds of distrust and instigating betrayal, like the phrase "skinfolk ain't kinfolk" describes. Rose shares a feeling of unknowability in trying to find a space for ourselves in a field that is so affected by Whiteness that it is a part of its fabric, so a part of its fabric that alternatives are rarely available. She states: "I don't know what a safe space looks like to be honest, how do you know when it's like, [it] doesn't exist?"

While discussing the ways that the specter of Whiteness impacts interpersonal relationships between BIPOC and our definitions of safe spaces, a complicated aspect of my research is revealed. My research intended to identify how BIPOC as a broad term might be able to provide the participants with a larger community to identify with, finding the links between our individual experiences confronting White supremacy and dealing with its repercussions, creating a tapestry of support. But in doing so I have learned that in some ways the label of BIPOC that I asked the participants to grapple with also encouraged them to have to grapple with their identities in opposition to Whiteness, privileging it just as much as I wanted to critique it. As much as I have foregrounded the ways Whiteness presents itself as inescapable, I don't believe this means that the participants are trapped within it with nowhere to go. I believe that the participants do share the ways that they circumvent these limitations through finding solidarity with other BIPOC and building new spaces for us to explore our relationships outside

of the gaze of Whiteness. I have already touched on some examples of this, like Garnet sharing her experiences organizing with other BIPOC on campus.

I am not sure it is a finding akin to Lorde's (1984) idea that "the master's tools will never dismantle the master's house" because the purpose of this research was not to interview people who were self-proclaimed to be working toward collective liberation (pg. 106). In other words, the main focus of this research was not necessarily to understand how BIPOC actively fought back against their own marginalization, but more so to see if subtle forms of resistance can be identified. I don't seek to make any claims about the efficacy of these efforts by the participants, but note that even in our subtle forms of resistance somehow we always come back to the root of the problem: Whiteness. Whiteness is so central that it even impacts our self-reflection or how we think about our own identity as non-White people. I think this is particularly striking for me because I chose to pursue this research as I am a person of colour and could see the groundwork of solidarity amongst BIPOC in LIS working to resist the manifestations of Whiteness in our field. And so, I felt the need to hear more about the experiences of BIPOC. And yet, that effort in some ways still platforms Whiteness, because it indicates that I myself am so conscious of my racial identity as a minority in this field I had to investigate how others felt about their own racial identities in opposition to the Whiteness of the field. Some participants felt as though they were confronted by their racial identity when they entered the program and realized just how prevalent Whiteness was like Bismuth: "it's been fascinating in terms of how my identity...has been much more foregrounded than it has in any other job or industry I've been in." He shares how his racial identity came to the forefront for him because of how central Whiteness was in the MLIS and LIS, as he was confronted with the feeling of being a minority. Although I had entered the research with a strong understanding of the centrality of Whiteness in the MLIS, as I myself

experienced it firsthand, I did not anticipate that it would be just as central in the research I was conducting. There is a lot to be said about my choices to use the term BIPOC as a descriptor, as grouping all those who are simply "not-White" into a category can be understood as making us dichotomous to Whiteness. But it was not something I felt conscious of during the interviewing process, as I was connecting with and understanding BIPOC in LIS similar to myself. I saw our relationship as one not in opposition to something else, but simply as a connection because of our similarity to one another. But through analysis I have discovered that this paradigm of Whiteness impacts all of us, our experiences in the MLIS, the ways we describe ourselves and the way we perceive our relationships to one another. I don't think this is a flaw in the research, I think it reveals another connection between myself and the participants I engaged with in this research. How the specter of Whiteness is not only revealed in the experiences and opinions that the participants shared about their MLIS with me, but also in the fabric of my research focused on a group of people as defined in opposition to Whiteness.

# 4.5 Conclusion

This chapter has narrowed in on how Whiteness is felt and known by BIPOC in the MLIS, particularly how the specter of Whiteness has impacted the ways that participants understood their experiences and position in the LIS community. While at the beginning of this chapter I identified the ways in which participants discussed Whiteness in LIS, they did not explicitly link Whiteness to many of their experiences in the MLIS. And yet, when describing feelings of isolation or othering, the root of that issue being Whiteness became very apparent to me. It was clear how that overwhelming Whiteness was not simply a demographic majority that othered or isolated BIPOC in MLIS, but that it was an epistemological issue that affected the ideas engaged with and the experiences they had with others in the MLIS. This is similar to

descriptions of the good intentions participants perceived that others had in the MLIS. Participants did not attribute Whiteness to the facade of good intentions or the impact that these supposed good intentions had on marginalized people, even though Whiteness was the root of that negative impact on BIPOC. Even when looking at hesitancy to use the term racism explicitly, participants shied away from using explicit terms partially because of the concern that using such a term might be considered too harsh or not appropriate to describe the manifestations of Whiteness that they experienced through discrimination. When discussing negative experiences they had with peers, administrators and professors, participants described feeling the need to remove themselves from participation or stay silent, demonstrating how the specter of Whiteness had the ability to make participants into specters themselves, to camouflage them into the background. While participants shared experiences of othering, isolation, and discrimination, they did not explicitly describe Whiteness as the source of these negative experiences. And yet, I found that Whiteness nevertheless affected many of the participants and their experiences. Not only in all the ways already described, but also in the ways participants described relationships amongst one another as BIPOC and spaces that would or would not be safe for BIPOC. The specter of Whiteness haunts every individual aspect of the participants' experiences in the MLIS and rarely is called out, even though it is very much felt. And yet, it is not simply unique to the experiences in the MLIS. While this chapter provided an overview of the ways in which BIPOC in LIS understand their experiences of race and racialization in the MLIS, the next will move towards understanding how they understand their experiences in the online sphere. While some of the participants interviewed were online students, they still made a distinction between the MLIS and their online experiences (on social media). I will build on the findings of this chapter

to further look at how social media, like the MLIS, is an epistemic project rooted in Whiteness that shapes participants' experiences of race and racialization.

#### **Experiences on Social Media**

As outlined in the previous chapter, this research has two areas of focus: one is the MLIS and the other is social media. In the first chapter I have reviewed how the participants have described and understood their experiences as BIPOC in the MLIS and LIS communities. This chapter turns to look at how these participants describe and understand their experiences as BIPOC on social media. When I say understandings of their social media experiences, I am referring to what might not be explicitly stated by the participants but what is felt by them, which can be inferred from their responses and the context they provide. Much like in the first chapter, I am interested in what is sometimes not explicitly stated by the participants but can be understood from their statements in context with their entire reflections and in context of the other participants' reflections. My approach in this chapter will slightly differ from the first chapter as participants were in some ways more comfortable with explicitly critiquing social media in a way they were not when addressing the MLIS and LIS more generally. Participants seemed to feel more comfortable directly criticizing social media as an environment that can foster and lead to extremism, racism, misinformation, amongst other things. However I was still required to interpret what was not explicitly said to identify the themes arising throughout. A main theme I found arising within the first chapter, that Whiteness is felt and known by BIPOC in the MLIS, is also a main theme in this chapter. The participants understand how Whiteness impacts and shapes social media and their experiences on social media, and react according to this knowledge, even when they do not seem to be doing so directly. In both chapters, participants may seem to be saying one thing but when looking at their descriptions in context with the entirety of their reflections more is revealed. This chapter will connect the following threads: how participants contextualized and differentiated between their social media experiences and in

person experiences; how participants describe their social media participation using passive terms even when demonstrating the ways that they are incredibly active and careful with their social media use; how participants at once describe a lack of concern with privacy and surveillance on social media while articulating in great detail the many complexities and implications of these issues; and how Whiteness influences these practices and beliefs that the participants describe, particularly affecting how much of themselves they allow to be invested in or visible on social media.

This chapter will begin by contextualizing the experiences of the participants online, particularly how while participants may have been able to access more diverse communities and information in online spaces they also noted that much like in the MLIS, online spaces carried risks of racism and racialization. This will help create a link between the previous chapter and the current one in that participants understand the two spaces as distinct and they also understand how Whiteness, and by extension racialization, are felt and understood in similar ways both online and offline. While there seem to be more opportunities to connect with other BIPOC in online spaces, it is important to note how difficult the risks of racialization are to avoid. This will lead to a discussion about the ways that participants describe their practices online in passive and disengaged terms. This is important as the understanding of the risks of racialization online can prevent participants from being more active participants. However, while participants describe their online practices through disengaged terms like scrolling or lurking, they also demonstrate how they navigate online spaces with a great self-awareness through detailed description of their actions.

This chapter will also look at how participants described privacy and surveillance online, particularly how participants expressed that they were unconcerned about their personal privacy

online because they limited their online engagement. As individual users, participants described their presence online as insignificant or controlled, so they have minimal concerns over how their data is used or the possibility of being surveilled in a significant way. And yet, as information professionals, these participants use descriptive language to describe the different elements of privacy and surveillance on social media applications that they believe should be of concern to users. They specifically describe the unknowability of algorithms, the predominance of increasingly targeted advertising, and the related discourse about surveillance and privacy as issues of concern. I will argue that even if they don't explicitly state they feel impacted by it, participants understand the potential harms that come with surveillance and privacy online, and they make informed decisions about their choices online so that they can still benefit from the positive elements of social media (information access, communication, and community building).

Finally this chapter will conclude with a discussion of how participants share what at first seems to be another contradiction: that they at once do not feel personally impacted by online racism but are aware of the ways that racism and racialization are prevalent on social media, particularly through the witnessing of racism occuring to others, which I describe as second hand racism. The conclusion of this chapter will detail how the specter of Whiteness impacts social media as well. Specifically, participants of this study are so aware of how Whiteness is part of social media that they self-surveil and self-control. This self surveillance and self censorship in some ways leads them to describe their online participation in passive terms. Part of their passive descriptions focus on how they are not particularly concerned about surveillance or privacy all while describing how acutely aware of how easily their perception of safety online could change with more active participation and visibility as BIPOC.

### 5.1 Participants' use of social media

To begin, I want to establish how participants described using social media more generally. Participants described various uses of social media. Some described a heavier reliance on social media applications for communication, connection and information than others but all participants said they used social media frequently. Most participants stated that they use social media multiple times a day. Most participants also stated that they used social media for entertainment purposes, but they often described additional uses including communicating with their friends, reading the news, and for professional purposes like maintaining professional networks and gaining ideas for professional development. Participants listed a wide variety of social media applications that they used, however the common applications brought up throughout the reflections were Facebook, Instagram, Twitter, TikTok and Discord. Multiple participants shared that they used Discord to connect and share information with their classmates online, but it was not often considered as social media in the same way as the other platforms. In other words, traditional social media applications like Facebook, Instagram, Twitter and TikTok were generally what participants were referring to when they talked about social media more broadly.

Participants also shared that they viewed different platforms differently. While many participants shared that they still had a Facebook account and used it, many commented, like Amethyst, that they felt Facebook is "really just for old people." Yet, participants articulated that it still had some value because of the opportunities available to them online particularly professionally (such as pages for library programming and librarian networking groups). Multiple participants referred to Twitter in negative terms, like Steven describes Twitter as "a hell site" that exposes people to "all these instances of sexism and racism." While I will discuss

this quote in more detail later in my analysis, it provides an interesting insight into what I will be discussing in this chapter. Specifically, the participants had interesting and thorough critiques of social media platforms and companies, as well as the discourse surrounding social media, even if they described feeling impacted by these issues online to varying degrees. Steven is one of the participants who reported using social media the least, and yet he still had insightful comments to make about social media and its relationship to race amongst other things. Interestingly, the amount of social media use did not necessarily equate to how deeply participants felt about the issues of social media. In fact the participants who didn't use social media very much still had strong opinions about it. This is interesting because the first chapter reviews how participants found it quite difficult at times to be explicitly critical of the MLIS because they are interested in finding their place in the field as BIPOC. Participants did not share this hesitation with social media and were more forthcoming with their critique, perhaps because they felt less compelled to find their place within social media as it is such an accessible and diverse information environment. This provides a basis for a theme I will expand upon in my analysis, that participants understood racialization to be simply a part of social media and understood that this in some way affected them as people of colour using social media, even if they did not always describe experiencing racialization directly.

#### 5.2 (Virtual)Reality: Contextualizing social media experiences

It is important to establish how the participants distinguished between the MLIS and social media in their interviews as my research is positioning these two as separate spheres and distinct information environments. This implies that there is also a distinction between the communities and information that would be accessed between these two. This is particularly important as some participants attended online MLIS programs and thus the distinction between

the virtual and the in person was not as clear at first. However, most participants actually demonstrated that they thought about the two spaces as distinct even if they were online students. They did so by describing experiences with online communities as outside of the structure of the MLIS. In fact, participants distinguished between the two by describing how they were able to access more diverse communities in online spaces, even while recognizing that both the MLIS and online spaces confronted them with the risk of racism or racialization. Participants described being able to cope with racism and racialization a little more readily by connecting with other BIPOC online that they would not necessarily be able to access in person. This section will discuss how participants described the type of communities they were able to access online, outside of their MLIS programs, and begin to look at how they understand the complexities inherent in social media regarding race and racialization.

Although participants didn't always explicitly say that they felt they were able to access more diverse communities and information online, they shared examples of communities unique to online spaces that were diverse and provided them with diverse information and opportunities for connection. Garnet shares how she was able to find support through virtual communities when she was having a tough time in the MLIS:

"BIPOC students clearly the best support that you can have. It was to, you know, just like talking about the things that were happening together. And then, you know, you realized as more students join that conversation. A lot of us were having those kind of experiences, just like, you know all over the place and at different levels. So I don't know it was during my time there specifically that the Facebook group for BIPOC students in that program began. I don't know if the person who created the group took initiative because they were hearing all these issues start to come up, and i'm no longer part of that

group anymore, like I stayed with it like maybe a year after the program ended. But then I like started doing more stuff with *we here*, and that's kind of where I switch my focus to, but also having *we here* during that time there were times where I needed an anonymous post asking some questions and for support and advice. It's not the same as having in person but it definitely helps you feel like, oh, this is you know you're not alone in these experiences or in these feelings, and there are other people that understand [and] that care."

Garnet shares how these communities helped her feel less alone, addressing the isolation that I identified as being prevalent for participants in their MLIS programs in the first chapter. She explains how the ability to post anonymously helped her navigate being vulnerable and asking for advice and support. Although the Facebook group she talks about was related to her program, it operated outside of it by being facilitated through social media. She makes a distinction between the MLIS and social media in this way and even comments that it isn't the "same as having in person" communities. This implies that in some ways it would be preferable if Garnet had this type of community accessible in person, but then follows with her appreciation that it even exists whatsoever. Through social media, she was able to access other BIPOC students' support while in the program and then once she left she could connect with other BIPOC professionals for "support and advice" when entering the working profession since it lacks diversity as well. Garnet's quote introduces what others described about their experiences with certain communities online, that being able to connect with these communities online made her feel less alone as a BIPOC in a predominantly White institution.

Lapis also shares how she is able to access more diverse communities online but introduces how this accessibility also comes with risks that might not be as apparent in the "real world":

"[I]t's a double edged sword. Because I can connect to communities and learn more, but also that algorithm is so terrifying. Because you don't know how it works. Now you can kind of curate your own communities on social media. And that is as we know, a good thing or a bad thing. Because it leads to extremism. But it is also a great tool to connect with people from around the world, right?"

Lapis establishes a caveat, that accessing these diverse communities comes with some drawbacks. She establishes that there are unique elements of social media that have their own risks, which she implies in the unknowability of algorithms. I will later build on how the concern with the unknowability or lack of control over algorithms is central to many of the participants' critiques about privacy and surveillance on social media, but here it serves as a reminder that the medium of social media carries the risk for many things including "extremism" as Lapis states. This idea of extremism might refer to many different things but in the context of Lapis' interview it can be understood as referring to White supremacist extremism, as Lapis shares being concerned with how Whiteness impacts her experiences as a person of colour. This is interesting because it demonstrates this compromise that the participants understand is part of using social media: on one hand, there is access to more diverse information, more communities to connect with; and on the other hand, there are risks of being exposed to racialization and extremism online. Lapis really articulates the contradiction inherent within social media itself, how it at once is an opportunity to "connect to communities and learn more" but in another sense is mysterious and potentially harmful, in that we don't know exactly what processes enable this

connection and we don't fully understand all the implications of the harmful elements at the root of it. This in some ways mirrors what was discussed in the first chapter: even though participants established that the communities they had access to online were different and more diverse than those in person, particularly in the MLIS, they still had the potential to be exposed to racism and racialization in the same way that they did in the MLIS. I will discuss later exactly how these experiences of racialization manifest, but for now it is important to establish that participants understood how social media replicates the ways that racism and racialization manifest in real life. Lapis and other participants acknowledged that these are part of the concern with using social media, but participants also provided examples of how they addressed these issues of racism and racialization (both online and in the real world) through their online communities.

Garnet established in the example above how she was able to respond to experiences of racialization and racism in person with her online communities providing support. I argue that this is a way that participants practice subtle forms of refusal online. I mean that participants refuse to be further divided by or further isolated by Whiteness and by being racialized, in fact they work against that by fostering community. They understand that they are at risk of racialization online and yet find small ways to respond to this by connecting with diverse communities for support. A good example of this is Pearl, who shares a significant experience when her online volunteering community come together in the wake of the 2023 Monterey Park shooting in California:

"Most of the team are all identified as women. I find a lot of support in them, we're all students, we're all working, and after a hard day we just come together over zoom, and just talk about what's been happening. how we've been feeling. After that recent shooting in the US, during Lunar New Year, we all just came together online because we're all this,

all the volunteers, we're all spread across Canada, we all just came online. We just talked about our feelings, and what we can do to make each other feel safe, because after that event there was a lot of racist remarks online, and we want to make sure our comments were free from any racism, because the wound was still pretty fresh at that time, so that that's where I find most of my online support, through my team [online]."

Here Pearl shares an experience unique to social media, an example of her connecting with a community of individuals from different backgrounds from all over Canada to find community and a sense of safety in response to hostile events in person and online. The virtual and the in-person are blending a bit here, where Pearl is addressing how a racist event in real life bled into her virtual world. And yet, the community she sought in trying to cope with that in person event was her online community. This example is significant because it illustrates both the similarities and the differences between the perceptions of the online and the in-person.

I have established how racism manifests in the MLIS and I will go on to explain how it manifests through social media. While the manifestations of racism are similar in many ways, and at times have similar responses from the participants, different types of exposure to racism and racialization and different modes of engagement from the participants are available on social media. Pearl shares here that she was exposed to racism by witnessing it in various forms indirectly, a phenomena I will detail further later called second-hand racism. The racism she was exposed to was two-fold, occuring in an extreme manner in the real world and then continuing online in response to this incident through racism remarks and comments online. However, she was also able to cope with these two forms of racism by finding support online. Participants shared that the communities they connected with on social media allowed them to cope with and to respond to an understood threat of racism and racialization both in their in person experiences

and their online experiences, but in using social media they risked being exposed to unique forms of racism and racialization in the process.

Unlike the examples above where the participants very clearly differentiate between the online and in person, some participants describe the distinction between the virtual (social media) world and that of the MLIS as unimportant like Bismuth who shares: "a lot of [my online communities] are merely digital extensions of things I'm doing...in the real world." However, Bismuth later shares that he does understand the capabilities of each are different. While participants had varying feelings about the distinction between social media and the MLIS, they did not conflate social media with their online MLIS experiences and therefore I will respect this division for my analysis. I want to establish the distinction here as from this point on I will use the term "online" to describe social media experiences of the participants, not the experiences they described in their MLIS unless I explicitly state otherwise. I have established the ways participants described their experiences online and in person as distinct, while also discussing the ways that racism and racialization impact both experiences in similar and different ways. Establishing a bit about how the participants describe the distinctions between the online and in person, and in particular the ways that racism and racialization manifest online, provides a foundation for the remainder of this chapter as I will turn now to discuss the practices and beliefs about social media that the participants share.

## 5.3 Practices Online: From Scrolling to Lurking

First I want to turn to how participants often described their social media use in disengaged terms, or in other words described themselves as passive users. While most participants reported using social media applications frequently, only a few described their participation as one that was extremely active. What I mean by active here is that even though participants felt that they accessed diverse communities and information, as I have established above, many used terms like "kill time," "bored," something they would look at on their "work break," and "addictive" to describe how they engaged with social media. I will narrow in on two specific forms of participation online that I noticed emerging in various interviews: the actions of scrolling and of lurking. While these are two different actions, the link between them is that they both describe what could be perceived as a generally passive way of engaging because they do not involve actively posting, commenting, creating content, etc. on social media applications. I also see that the participants feel similarly about these two modes of engagement in their answers, that they think of scrolling as a passive and thoughtless action and that lurking is one where you do not actively engage with a community but instead observe from the sidelines. However, these tactics *also* indicate that the participants are far more active than they explicitly admit. In their descriptions of these two acts, participants demonstrated a nuanced reflection of the negative and positive elements of the practices of scrolling and lurking and thus indicated a deep self-awareness about these benefits and drawbacks, suggesting that these practices are actually self-consciously chosen ones. In my analysis I will develop how it is key to understand these experiences as complex and active even if participants might not use those direct terms, as participants reveal that they are self conscious about their presence and engagement online due to the presence of racism and potential of racialization online.

## 5.3.1 Scrolling: An expression of boredom or more?

Starting with understanding the ways that participants described their practice of scrolling can shed some light on how they framed it as a passive action, and also how they contradicted this passive framing with further explanation. Some participants described the act of "scrolling" as only for passive entertainment. Participants described scrolling through their feeds to pass the

time on a long commute or on a work break like Blue Diamond who shares that she accesses social media "during work on your break and just scroll to look at something interesting to just kill a few minutes". Others felt more strongly about their scrolling, adding that they felt negatively about the act like Connie:

"When it comes to entertainment, I think that's really the part of social media that maybe i'd like to cut down on, because i'll just be there scrolling. And I'm like this isn't actually that fun. I'm just doing it because I'm used to it. So I've been trying to be conscious of that, and just doing different hobbies instead."

Here Connie is explicitly stating that she has a negative view on the act of scrolling, a feeling that is shared by a few other participants. Connie describes that she is "used to" scrolling, that it is a habit formed through social media use. Opal uses those exact terms to describe scrolling on social media. He describes it as a "habit forming tendenc[y]." It can be inferred that scrolling is thought of as an action that requires no thought or is not a "good" action because terms and phrases used by other participants like "bored," "threshold for engagement...is so low," "kill a few minutes," "addictive," and like Connie states, that it "isn't actually that fun". These descriptions can paint the act of scrolling as part of the participants' passivity on social media, their mindless non-engagement.

However, these perspectives can be a catalyst for changing behavior online, turning to other types of engagement presumably not online, like Connie states she attempts to do. The mindlessness of the action actually instigates an action, activating the participants. Even further, some participants describe scrolling as leading to a disengagement with social media all together, like Steven, who shares this relationship between scrolling and decreased social media use: "I remember when I was on Twitter, I would scroll and see lots of...posts and stuff and I realized oh, I don't really care about all these things. I deactivated Facebook because your high school classmates will post whatever they want and I did not want to see it."

Connie and Opal are both commenting specifically on how their scrolling was not only a passive engagement online, but also was one that they were not happy with. While others, such as the quote above also mentioned this same feeling of discontent with what they viewed as a bad habit. These examples are important to note because they provide an understanding for how the participants described their social media use as passive and their response to that passivity was to disengage even further.

However, not all participants responded with further disengagement. While most participants described the act of scrolling as passive, they didn't necessarily feel that it was something that they felt negatively about. In fact some saw some merit in the action of scrolling as a tool for discovering new information, like Lapis:

"I catch myself like in a scrolling, like I'm just like scrolling through reels or whatever?

Yes. That happens, but then I stop and I think, okay, like what is a contrasting opinion.

And then sometimes, well I actively try to follow groups or organizations or accounts that will provide a more thought out, more thought out content."

Lapis begins by describing the process of scrolling with a potentially negative tone, something that she catches herself doing without much thought. But she follows with what this scrolling can sometimes trigger for her, the desire to explore new information and new accounts. This is an opinion shared by other participants who describe their scrolling as something that has the potential for influencing how they situate themselves online. Lapis considers the action of scrolling as a very direct link to discovery, an opportunity to think about bias of information in social media. Others share how they turn to scrolling on social media at times with the intention of discovering spaces that they don't have much experience with, like Amethyst who shares: "I wouldn't have as diverse of a group of people to interact with, if not for social media and not like, yeah, gaining exposure to like all of these different spaces." Even if it isn't specifically to explore new ideas and find new information, the general ease of use can be framed as a positive action. Opal shares that he believes social media companies have made the applications "very easy to use" as a result they can have the benefit of providing a "low threshold of casual, pleasant conversation." These examples indicate that the participants in many ways understand there to be benefits to this practice of scrolling. The descriptions of the potential positive outcomes of scrolling (the ability to discover new information, the accessibility, the ease of basic engagement) in tandem with the negative attributes (the addictive nature, the thoughtlessness) demonstrates that participants actually reflect on their practice much more than they initially indicate.

#### 5.3.2 Lurking: Simply passive observation or an active choice?

The other practice commonly described by participants, lurking, reveals another element in the discussion of active and passive engagement. Lurking as a practice reveals how the participants conceptualize the potential outcomes of being more publicly involved online. In their descriptions of lurking participants reveal how they recognize the potential harms of engaging more visibly online and preempt that by controlling their engagement. Lurking is defined as the action to "observe a setting but not contribute in any noticeable way" (Dennen, 2008, p. 1624). In their survey analysis on why individuals choose to lurk, Preece et al. (2004) describe lurking as a term that "casts a pejorative shadow on people who do not actively post in an online community" (pg. 203). Preece et al. (2004) identify five reasons for lurking in their

research: feeling no need to post; still learning about the group; feeling they have nothing to contribute; technical difficulties; not feeling a good fit or commitment to the community. I would argue that since that study, the explosion of social media use has changed the understanding of lurking and the colloquial use of the term. Adjin-Tettey & Garman (2022) argue that while lurking may be a form of non-participation, it is actually a listening activity and so it is in fact not passive. They state that "non-participation does not mean inactivity, as lurkers tend to read posts by others and possibly react to them in other ways, instead of commenting or providing direct feedback or responses online... if lurking is considered a listening activity, it means that lurkers have a reason to listen in and consequently benefit from lurking" (Adjin-Tettey & Garman, 2022, pg.14). This definition is more in line with how I view the evolution of lurking and what I observed the participants describing. Although, as with scrolling, participants described lurking as a type of non-engagement, I argue that it is more active, a tactic that they use to control their experiences online and prevent the potential for exposure to harm.

Not all participants used the term "lurk" explicitly, many refer to the act of lurking by describing their behaviors online. One participant refers to themselves as an "observer", while others merely describe the practice of lurking, observing the goings on online while choosing not to contribute. Their understanding often is that they do not participate due to being lurkers, which is an interesting reflection, as it indicates that these participants only view participation in terms of their personal contribution and not the ways that they gain information and access to various communities through their observations.

Participants do not describe being lurkers with a negative connotation; on the contrary, it can be inferred that some participants viewed this type of participation as better for their personal interests. In responding to whether or not she feels she is part of any online communities,

Amethyst says that "As a lurker, yes". She continues: "I have my accounts but I'm more of a lurker on social media" and describes an experience of being added to a group chat on social media of different librarians of colour after meeting at a conference:

"So a bunch of like librarians of colour, who most of them I haven't met. They just talk there. I don't participate, but it's nice to be in there. Yeah, people were just adding people who were at the conference also. And now they're just mostly exchanging memes, as I think group chats tend to be."

Amethyst explicitly describes that she feels she is part of this online community and goes on to describe the same for other communities in the role of a "lurker." Amethyst is here expressing that even though she has not met many of the individuals in this group and does not participate by contributing her own opinions or content, she appreciates taking on this role in this online community. Her lurking here is indicative of a passive engagement, but one that she feels is beneficial to her in some way. She still feels embedded in the community even though she does not feel like she participates in the same ways as others.

Additionally, participants like Amethyst describe how important having the ability to communicate via social media is more generally. Even in context of her descriptions of lurking, Amethyst shares that she uses social media as her primary mode of communication still, personally and professionally:

"that's how I communicate with a lot of people, especially I'm like fully remote. And these days I talk more to people outside of my city than I do with people in it, so social media tends to be the medium that I used to communicate with like friends."

Amethyst describes both actively communicating with people personally and professionally, but also in some ways taking the form of a lurker in other spaces, asserting that both of these types of

connection are "pretty important" to her. This is significant as I believe she is quite conscious of when she is occupying which role, lurker or active participant, in that she is conscious of how participating more visibly might impact what she is exposed to or how she is perceived online. In other words, through her description it can be inferred that Amethyst is an active participant even when she is a lurker and describing her activities in passive terms.

Some participants explicitly interrogate what the role of the lurker is. Opal questions whether or not someone is capable of calling themselves a member of a community if they are not participating in a traditional sense of contributing to the conversation or ideas. He asks:

"I guess that goes into what's the definition of a community member? Is it someone who just listens all the time? Are you a lurker or are you a member of a community? If you're

a lurker um, versus someone who's actually like speaking back and contributing." Opal wonders if his role of a lurker negates his role of community member, with a self conscious reflection on what it means to be in community. Opal is asking a question about the root of this practice, whether or not you can really claim community if you are not "contributing." I think this is interesting because this questions whether or not witnessing and listening is an actual action, whether or not it is an important contribution. Some participants don't view the act of lurking as being part of a community, and even if they do view themselves as part of a community they view the act of observation as not a contribution.

And yet, participants still view their access to community, as a lurker or otherwise, as a benefit to them in some way, most clearly seen with Amethyst describing her passive involvement in a community above. I would argue that lurking demonstrates an act of control, participants are aware of themselves in these spaces and practice this self awareness through

controlling their perceived contribution. So in this way, it is active. Opal states this clearly in his follow up to the above reflection:

"...I'm bad at online community in general is that like I lurk a lot on the spaces I read and I'm present for a lot of those things, but I don't contribute much at this point in time. Partially because in my masc presentation performance, I want to be careful when I speak..."

Opal considers how his identity makes him more considerate about how much space he takes up and how much he contributes. He may be an anomaly in this sense, because few other participants described themselves explicitly in this way, but I argue that this illuminates an interesting element that may be underlying some of the reflections. That the participants' personal identities influence their understanding of themselves online and how their identities can influence their behavior. In describing himself as a lurker, Opal is establishing himself as a passive member of community, almost not even a member of community at all, but then explicitly states how active of a decision this is. He is deeply reflective of the space that he takes up and his desire to not impact these spaces negatively or have them negatively impact him is apparent. When he states that he is "bad at online community" he follows this with descriptions of how he is considerate of online communities in many ways. This leads us to a discussion of how participants in some ways contradict their assertion that they are passive or disengaged participants of online communities, and how they are in many ways very active and intentional participants.

Although it is possible that it is coincidence that many of the participants highlighted these passive non-engagement actions like scrolling and lurking so prevalently in their reflections, I would argue that it is indicative of more than a passive positionality online. In other

words, while participants may describe themselves with passive or non-engaged terms, their reflections reveal that they understand that social media is inherently a space that can impact BIPOC in unique (often negative) ways, and that they are aware of the ways they could be impacted negatively and prevent themselves from engaging more visibly because of this. I will build on this further when I discuss the concept of second hand racism to this research, but for now it is significant to note that while the participants used passive disengaged language to describe their practices that on the surface do seem disengaged and passive, they also are very descriptive and reflective, indicating that they are more active than they would initially admit. This is similar to another theme that I identified in the participants' reflections on social media use, their descriptions of the themes of privacy and surveillance online. While participants at times shared that they are not deeply concerned about personal privacy and surveillance online, and this can be inferred by their use of passive terms to describe their practices, they actually reveal a deeply complex understanding of the issues of privacy and surveillance that are part of social media and how these issues are especially acute for marginalized individuals. That being said, participants call back to their lurking and controlled limited engagement online as a reason for them to be personally unconcerned about issues of surveillance. Participants are not worried about experiencing racism or being victim to surveillance online because they are not publicly visible online. However, I will argue that these choices to limit and control participation in specific ways is another example of informed active decision making by participants.

### 5.4 Beliefs Online: From Surveillance to Self-Censorship

It is no surprise that participants shared that they were concerned at least theoretically with increasing surveillance and lack of privacy online. I have discussed in my literature review how these topics are of particular importance to racialized people who are greatly affected by them. It is also of importance to information professionals who are concerned with the way that people access and understand information. However, participants did not share that they were personally concerned by these issues because they felt that they had at least some control over their information and identity online. First I want to turn to what participants describe as issues related to surveillance and privacy that plague social media, particularly the following themes that arose amongst various participants' reflections: the unknowability of algorithms, the predominance of increasingly targeted advertising, and the related discourse about surveillance and privacy. I will then look at the ways that participants shared that they were not particularly personally concerned about these issues while simultaneously sharing the ways they should be of concern. While it may at first seem as though these are contradictory beliefs, they actually reveal how participants both understand the potential harms that come with surveillance and privacy online and they make informed decisions about their choices online so they are able to benefit from some of the positive online elements including information access and community building. Participants do not explicitly state their personal concern with these issues and yet they identify the intersection between privacy, surveillance, and racialization online. In other words, in their discussions of privacy and surveillance, they identified the many unique ways these issues affect racialized people or are at the very least informed by a culture that is inherently hostile or negligent of racialized people.

### 5.4.1 Narratives about social media, surveillance and safety:

Participants shared many different elements of social media that they thought were of concern to them as information professionals, but there was one that was a personal concern. While most participants shared that they were not personally concerned with many issues of surveillance and privacy, multiple participants shared that they were concerned with targeted

advertisements and by extension the unknowability of algorithms. Lapis shared in a previous example that this was of concern: "[the] algorithm is so terrifying. Because you don't know how it works". She shares the fact that we don't know for sure how algorithms on social media function is of concern, but other participants expand on these concerns.

Participants expressed concerns about companies using personal information for advertising purposes. Blue Diamond reflects on her first experience with targeted advertising:

"The first time I got scared here, surprisingly not in China, but here, I was talking about a place and mentioning a place talking with my friend, and I couldn't remember a few days later or the same day, I opened my Google or some software that has like a mapping software and then it just showed up that location. It showed like "hey we have this and this, come buy this product." and I was like hey! I didn't know this place before that time I was getting into a conversation with my friend. And that was a couple years ago, that was the time I realized that okay they're actually listening, even the phone was in pocket, I wasn't looking at it at all, the screen was off. But somehow it knows. Even just sometimes I am not speaking, I am just looking at things, I don't believe it's a coincidence, I am just looking at things in a store and then somehow later on it come up on my phone? Yeah, it's very weird. And I never had such an experience when I was in China, only when I came here."

Blue Diamond shares her concern about surveillance in this way because she understands her phone to be like a listening device for companies to assess what she is talking about in her personal life and how they can sell these things to her based on that. Here she is articulating a fear of the potential implications of such surveillance, even though she is not able to articulate exactly what potentially sinister outcomes this surveilling could result in beyond purchase
suggestions. She also notices the difference in surveillance depending on her location (i.e. North America and China), however it is significant to note she understands surveillance as inherent in the device itself regardless of where it is located and who is doing the surveilling. It is interesting to note that even though Blue Diamond states that she is concerned with surveillance, she really specifies that it is in the context of capitalistic power. In other words, she is not concerned about her personal privacy or being surveilled online because of her actions online or her online presence, she is more concerned with the fact that she could be advertised to based on her in-person interactions. I think this is interesting as this is one of the only reflections where a participant actually articulated any type of individual concern with privacy beyond expressing how we ought to as a society be concerned with such things. And yet, she is simply stating that surveillance is a fact of the matter and that she is more concerned about who is doing the surveilling, she is not critiquing the surveilling itself. I think this introduces what I believe to be a central tension to the participants' responses, where they understand what the issues with surveillance and privacy on social media are and yet they do not feel that they are as individuals concerned about them.

Blue Diamond was not the only participant to mention surveillance and advertising. Amethyst also discusses her concerns about targeted ads:

"like the ads I get for things that I mentioned in day to day which apparently has been

disproven. It's just like algorithms, but i'm not altogether convinced."

Amethyst introduces a distinction between targeted advertisements (something she thinks should be of concern) and algorithms (something she speaks of more innocuously). Algorithms were frequently referenced by other participants in more critical terms however, like Lapis who I quoted above.

Other participants talked about how they were exposed to or sought out literature about algorithmic racism in the MLIS studies, one of the few examples the participants shared where they discussed social media in their programs in any manner beyond how to utilize it as a marketing tool for the library. Peridot explains how the topic of algorithms was discussed in her MLIS:

"how the algorithm is set up is oriented by White people, like center their expression, their words, vocabulary, face recognition as well. We just like bring up the topic probably, just mention it for five minutes."

This quote is significant to note because there were few examples in the interviews where the participants discussed how their MLIS formally encouraged them to engage with critically thinking about social media as an information environment, particularly one that is influenced by our cultural values and by Whiteness. However Peridot states that this was only briefly discussed in her situation, demonstrating it wasn't of great importance.

Blue Diamond provides an even more specific example to explain how the topic of bias in algorithms was addressed in her program:

"Instructors would sometimes mention about how social media is biased or the algorithm could further bias our opinions. Like you use a search engine and search for example "Chinese woman" and it comes up with a lot of Chinese women, come to the Western world, and get married to a Western person and cheat money or something. So everytime I think we talk about the algorithm, we mentioned that part."

While Peridot described how she learned that algorithms were centered around White experiences, Blue Diamond extends that to discuss how that results in racism embedded in said algorithms. While there are many reasons for concern regarding algorithms, this seems to be one

that was of concern to many participants. I believe that Blue Diamond as a Chinese woman herself understands the implications of algorithmic bias against Chinese women even if she is not stating that she feels directly impacted by that. I think this argument extends to the other ways that participants described what should be of concern regarding privacy, surveillance and safety on social media. Simply put, although participants may not explicitly state that they are affected by these issues, they do express that they are affected in inadvertent ways. These examples also bring into discussion that same specter of Whiteness that was discussed in the previous chapter, particularly how Whiteness influences the behaviors and content of social media and therefore influences how non-White people experience social media. I will build on how participants understand Whiteness and racism to be a major factor of influence on social media later, but for now these serve as examples of how participants understand this even if they don't share that belief explicitly.

When discussing their concerns with privacy, many of the participants brought up dominant discourses around security and privacy. Participants were interested in the ways that security and privacy online were discussed more broadly, beyond their personal social media use. There were multiple stories that participants shared about how they felt about discourse about privacy and surveillance as it pertains to specific social media companies, like Blue Diamond who criticizes the difference in narratives of surveillance in the West and China:

"in China it's the government... watching but here it makes me feel more insecure because its a private company watching. Then the government can do nothing with these private companies. Look at those debates between Mark Zuckerberg and the States. They could do nothing! Why would I trust a private person more than a government that has to,

at least they have the obligation to hold the country together. What does a private company have to hold? They only have to hold their money, their business."

Blue Diamond's questioning here isn't about whether or not surveillance is happening, it is about who we can trust more in surveilling us. She implies that there is a perception of safety in the West because we are told that in a democratic society the government wouldn't surveil us in the same way that they might in China for example. And yet, Blue Diamond doesn't find this comforting, in fact she is concerned that private companies have less responsibility to citizen safety because they are driven by money. It can be inferred that this opinion is influenced by Blue Diamond's experience living in China, comparing it to living in North America.

Blue Diamond is not alone in this critique of the way that safety and privacy is presented to us in North America. Connie also comments on the discourse:

"It's not something that I personally worry about whenever you know in the US, right like they're talking to Tiktok, and they're questioning them about, you know, surveilling Americans or whatever. And my reaction really was like this feels pointed because it's China and they're worried about China. Meanwhile, they're not saying that Facebook and Twitter and all of the rest, they do the exact same thing. So I think there is the phobia there, there's a racial component to that."

Connie builds on the structural critique that Blue Diamond identifies, particularly the ways that racism, more specifically sinophobia, affects all aspects of the social media sphere up to a general understanding of what is or is not safe. There is something to be said about their noticing the racial elements of the critiques of TikTok as a Chinese company as BIPOC and social media users. That the critique of even the companies that control these social media apps are influenced by larger narratives about race. The participants identify that sinophobia affects the ways we

perceive safety on different platforms and furthermore our relationship with social media, particularly that safety from surveillance online is never guaranteed but that for racialized people it is even less guaranteed. What I mean is, there are two elements here that participants have to grapple with as racialized people: one is the inevitability of surveillance online, understanding that racialized people are more surveilled generally and especially online as established in my literature review; and two that even in the ways that we talk about who is or is not safe to be the surveillant is layered with the stigma of racism. Interestingly, even with these structural critiques, both Blue Diamond and Connie discuss how they are not particularly concerned about their own personal privacy online beyond what has been shared. I believe that this is due to the fact that they believe that they have some control over how they are affected by these issues in that they can be more or less affected by them depending on their visibility online and their active engagement.

Participants describe their experiences as self controlled (meaning they do not participate, calling back to the theme of lurking and inactive participation) or so insignificant they don't need to be concerned about feeling the effects of breaches of privacy or surveillance. Pearl follows a general critique of privacy on social media with a personal reflection of her lack of concern about privacy:

"I guess, in social media there is that running joke, oh, if you have TikTok China already knows what you're doing, right? When it comes to privacy, I feel weird kind of saying this, that I don't have concerns. I feel I'm not such a prominent figure. I have no goals or aspirations to be a politician or whatever, but not to say that I can say whatever I want or do whatever I want on social media. I think in general I am a private person, all my social media is private. You'd have to send a request, so I'm not too concerned."

This personalization indicates something very interesting about the way that the participants conceptualize their place in the broader discussion of social media. What is interesting is that the participants have considered the very real potential repercussions of being surveilled or having their privacy online compromised and yet when they apply that to a personal reflection, they are less concerned. This contradicts what I would assume about how these participants, as racialized information professionals, would think about privacy and surveillance in social media. Part of the issue I see here is that the participants view themselves as actually doing something about protecting their privacy by not actively engaging, as Pearl shares in the above example. What I mean is, Pearl is sharing that she is not concerned because her social media is private and so she has enough control over her online presence to not be concerned about issues like surveillance and privacy.

The sentiment that there is a relationship between your active engagement online and vulnerability to surveillance is shared by other participants. Amethyst shares the feeling that there is an escapability to the breaches of privacy and surveillance but also that she is not worried about them because she doesn't engage very much online:

"I feel like it's so ubiquitous you don't really think about it. And especially as for someone who doesn't like to actively engage, I don't really post anything, I don't feel like there's much for me to expose. I can't imagine anyone doing anything with my social media stuff. So I don't have many concerns."

Connie builds on Amethysts lack of concern and applies it to the context of aggregated big data: "...regarding the data that all of the apps collect. I don't personally worry about it because my impression is that they're using this big data right to gain aggregate information. I really don't think that anybody cares about what i'm doing. They're gonna try and send

me ads. I'm not one to click on ads. I find them annoying. So in general. No, I don't feel worried about how my data is being used for like surveillance quote unquote purposes."

These examples are fascinating because at once participants understand how the issues of privacy and surveillance function online, with descriptions of data aggregation, algorithms, targeted advertisement, etc., but then are steadfast in stating that they don't see themselves as significant enough online to be negatively impacted. I believe that they as information professionals understand theoretically that these are issues that should be of concern and even the particulars of why, but there is a divide between that understanding and how they understand themselves online. Particularly, since participants understand themselves as inactive online they perceive themselves as not affected by these issues but I would argue that it is not that simple. I would argue that they actually are affected by these issues and that is a part of the reason why they have a controlled and restrained presence online. In other words, participants understand that these issues are particularly acute for people with visible and more engaged presence in the online world and so they respond accordingly by repressing their participation.

Now this is not the case for all the participants, some participants do still participate online in more engaged ways and they do discuss the compromise that they are forced to make in doing so, like Peridot for instance who says "the benefits are like I can communicate with people easily but at the same time i'm kind of vulnerable about my privacy." Peridot understands that there are benefits of using social media and is one of the participants who does question whether or not the invasion of privacy is worth it. Interestingly, Peridot is also one of the participants who described one of the most visible online presences of any of the participants as a person heavily engaged with online communities with a well followed public profile. Other participants also

questioned if the invasion of privacy actually was worth it and for the most part it seemed as though it was. Take for example Garnet's reflection:

"I just don't know if, like the payoff of having your privacy invaded and having your information collected and sold is worth it. Is it worth being able to connect with people, though? That's also really really important."

Garnet is directly contrasting the potential harms of social media with the potential benefits. Garnet brings up something shared in other reflections, the way that information and connection are the foundation for use of social media by the participants. This encourages them to consider whether or not the barriers that they understand as inherent in the applications are worth it. I would argue that there is a lot of evidence in the participants' responses to support that they do view this trade off as worth it. And in doing so many reveal a lot about how they view social media as important to understanding their own identities. Therefore, I believe that it is not simply naivete regarding their safety online but that the participants have considered that the benefits outweigh the harms in certain situations.

Reviewing the way that participants described their concerns or lack of concerns about privacy and surveillance online revealed a divide between their professional identities and their personal identities. As LIS professionals, we are able to explain and conceptualize that privacy and surveillance are issues of concern regarding social media and social media companies. We can explain all the ways that it is worrisome that social media can be potentially unsafe, and yet the participants did not translate those understandings to their personal reflections about their own conduct online. I believe that this is because as BIPOC, we understand the ways that race and racialization impact not only how we experience social media but also how we are impacted by the way that privacy and surveillance on social media are even discussed. Participants'

response to this understanding is to control and restrain their participation, in order to pre-empt exposure to these issues of concern. However, I believe that the participants understand they are still affected by these issues. I will move on to discuss how participants are impacted by second hand racism, a term I am using here to describe the exposure to and witnessing of racism occurring to someone else online. This exposure influences how participants restrain their engagement on social media and thus how they apply their understandings of privacy and surveillance online to their own behavior.

# 5.5 What's Underneath It All: Second Hand Racism and Reflections from the Personal to the Structural

Participants share that they are not particularly concerned about personal privacy or surveillance all while clearly articulating the ways that those issues should be of concern and in some ways do actually affect them. In the same way participants shared that they did not feel particularly impacted by racism online and yet articulated the variety of ways that they witnessed and recognized racism as part of online culture. This is similar to some of what I discussed in the previous chapter, particularly that many of the participants did not often describe their experiences with racism as racist, and yet they were able to understand racism (specifically Whiteness) as embedded in their program through their experiences. Participants describe experiences of racism occuring to others and articulate how racism (specifically Whiteness) is embedded in social media, even while saying they do not feel deeply affected by it. I argue that they are affected by this racism, even the racism not directed at them, in the sense that they understand how it functions online and adjust their engagement in anticipation of it. Specifically, I argue that the same specter of Whiteness that is apparent in the descriptions of the MLIS is also present in the online sphere of social media, although its shape might be a bit more explicit. I

argue that this specter reveals itself in a phenomenon that I draw on called second hand racism, a phrase I use to describe witnessing racism occuring to someone else. This second hand racism is a component of the specter of Whiteness in that it describes the shadow that racism can cast, far reaching to affect those it didn't necessarily intend to affect, and serve as a reminder that Whiteness is present and comfortable in these spaces online and by extension that racialized people ought to be careful lest they be haunted by it here too.

## 5.5.1 Second hand racism online

First I want to establish what second hand racism is as a theme I found arising in many participant reflections. Second hand racism describes the experience of witnessing racism, whether that be through observation or through hearing about it occurring to someone else. Often this phenomenon is described with the terminology of "vicarious racism" but I use the term second hand here to convey a kind of inadvertent quality of the racism. What I mean is that this form of racism seems particularly insidious as its impacts are far reaching and not necessarily clearly targeted as one might think, much like second hand cigarette smoke. Vicarious racism can be defined as "a person's indirect experiences with racism, resulting from racism targeted directly at one or more other persons in their environment" (Truong et al., 2015, pg. 225). Research about second hand racism, often called vicarious racism, has demonstrated how it can be harmful for many reasons including declining mental health and increasing substance abuse amongst various demographics of BIPOC (Hennein et al. 2023, Giordano et al. 2020). In my literature review I established how secondhand racism affected higher education students of colour as it impacted their mental health, it led to a greater understanding of systemic racism and most interestingly it can create communities of connection who in turn may replicate exposure to secondhand racism by sharing stories (Truong et al., 2015). My research demonstrates another

serious consequence that is not discussed at length in literature, the effect on behavior *pre-empting* this exposure to racism, particularly in the virtual environment. I have established how the participants in this research describe a control or restraint of their use of social media and how they paint their social media use as inactive/passive, but that I believe there is more underlying these descriptions. I believe that the participants actually are active in their restraint, that they understand the potential harms of visibility and observable engagement online as BIPOC and pre-empt that by controlling their behavior. This is a complicated element of this research, as most participants are not explicitly sharing the link between their restrained engagement and the understanding/witnessing of racism online. I argue that participant's understanding of the link between self control online and experiences of secondhand racism can be observed in the ways they describe their experiences witnessing racism online. I argue that this is yet another facet of the specter of Whiteness, that the specter influences us enough to keep ourselves private and unobservable as much as possible, and yet we still feel its chilling touch by witnessing racism.

While most participants stated that they hadn't experienced racism online directly, some participants did describe experiences of racial discrimination even if they did not use terms as explicit as "racism" to describe those experiences. As previously shared, participants often had difficulty describing their experiences of discrimination in the MLIS with explicit terms like "racism". This is also true for describing experiences on social media, but the difference here is that multiple participants shared that they had witnessed racism occuring and that they understood it to be part of social media. This is a significant point as participants have demonstrated throughout this chapter that they are able to critique social media far more comfortably than they were able to with their MLIS program and the individuals in the LIS

community. And yet, participants still said they are not personally affected by racism online while describing in detail witnessing racist comments and ideas shared online and describing how this made them feel.

Similar to in the previous chapter, participants shared how they were unsure about using the terminology of racism. For example, Garnet responded to whether or not she had experienced racism on social media by questioning whether or not her experience was a microaggression or racism outright:

"I guess it depends on the definition of whether you classified as racism or a microaggression. Speaking of some of the library groups that I used to be a part of, because I just followed a bunch of them right like I was in a programming group, I was in a community based group that focused on community issues and librarianship and things like that. And when you decide to disagree with someone and you mention things like your race, it definitely has the specific kind of interplay that happens very specifically. I remember one group where someone made a post and they were talking about Harry Potter and they were talking about how excited they were to do this display and blah blah blah and you know I made a comment that I was like, hey you know, this individual, the author has been in the news for some pretty heinous things. And this was like at the height of when they were saying a bunch of crap on Twitter...There were specifically a lot of White women that did not like that, because they have very fond memories attached to this thing. And I lightly suggested that their own experiences is colouring the experiences felt by other people. It basically devolved into just a bunch of people saying crap. And I was like, okay, this isn't a group that I want to be a part of."

Garnet goes on to describe how she felt she had to leave this group because of the dogpiling occurring where people were not only arguing with her but harassing her online. Clearly Garnet is describing a situation of not only racial discrimination but also an experience of queerphobia. And yet, Garnet still described that she didn't feel certain that she had experienced racism online, opting instead to label this a microaggression. Furthermore, when she described how her race impacted her experiences online, she focused on the fact that she is most conscious of how White passing she is and is careful of the space that she takes up as a White passing person. This could be the reason why Garnet describes being very careful of her online presence, but I would argue that she actually articulates very clearly an experience of racism online and how this impacted how she perceived online spaces. Garnet connected this to other instances where she began to question her own contributions, if she was in the wrong for bringing it up at all. In this story, it is clear that Garnet feels she was discriminated against but she does not ever fully state that. She understands that her queerness and her racial identity informed how others reacted to her suggestions, but doesn't feel comfortable outrightly stating it. Instead, she mentioned that she often feels she is expected to "make a lot of space for Whiteness" and that she wishes that White people felt the same need for self reflection that people of colour do. It is important to highlight this particular experience as Garnet is sharing the ways that social media, and in this case Facebook, enable racism and in particular the type of dog piling that can happen to people of colour when they even bring up issues of marginalization.

Like Garnet, some participants described that they hadn't experienced racism so explicitly and yet they provided some reasons as to why that might be. Participants described either witnessing racism directly occuring to others or understanding racism as part of online culture, even if they stated that they didn't feel like this translated to them experiencing racism

directly. Connie describes how her identity as an Asian woman online and in society in general are understood online:

"As an Asian woman I've been really conscious of the objectification of Asian women and the infantilization of Asian women because of how men have spoken to me in real life mostly, but online, like, you know that that's even amplified. I mean, I don't want to be inappropriate here, but even the fact that Japanese is a porn category like that freaks me out about being an Asian person online. So I am careful about that. And for example, I just don't post a lot of myself, and if I do it's for very small audiences, like I restrict my audience online a lot."

She follows this statement with:

"I've definitely witnessed it [racism]. For me personally? No, and I think that's because, like I said, I keep my audience really constricted so it's really people who know me in real life. And if I find out that somebody is a bigot or an asshole or something, i'm just going to not let them see my content anymore. But you know, I follow a lot of other people of colour online, and it's really disgusting, like seeing in their comments, and it's just normal, they're just posting normal stuff. And then, if they have any sort of large following, there's people making gross comments about their race."

Here Connie explains how she feels she has not experienced direct racism, but that she has witnessed it. She explains a connection between societal racism by explaining that the objectification she has experienced in real life can be seen "amplified" online and that there is a presence of bigoted and racist content that follows "people of colour online," particularly those with public profiles. Connie acknowledges that racism online is a structural problem, but when she discusses how it affects her she feels that she is not affected by it because she has a private

profile. I would argue that there is a relationship between her knowledge of the prevalence of racism against Asian women online and her choice to remain private, even if she does not explain this link explicitly. I would argue that Connie is affected by the racism she witnesses online, the second hand racism, not because that racism is directed at her, but because it indicates to her an existing narrative about how she would be viewed if she were to engage more openly with others online.

Pearl describes a similar perspective, in that she shares that she does not feel directly affected by racism and yet she seems to contradict this by describing how she engages with racist content online through her volunteering work that is more public:

"I feel like when i'm online I don't really engage in terms of commenting or messaging the person who put out the content. So because of that, I've never really experienced explicit racism? But there are times when [in volunteering] I will respond to comments sometimes from my own personal account, and that's mainly where I've experienced a few racist experiences when responding to people's comments there but generally, I feel other than sharing content or viewing content, I don't really jump in and comment and engage. So yeah, that's why I don't feel like I don't... I don't have a lot of racist experiences to me because I don't engage. Yeah, so."

Like Connie, Pearl views herself as exempt from experiencing explicit racism online because she doesn't "really engage" in a public way. But she does discuss how she experiences racism when she engages with a public profile of an organization that she volunteers for. This contradiction reveals to me a divide between herself and her online work identity. Through her volunteer work she engages with racism online, but as she is part of a collective in that organization, she does not consider those experiences as explicit racism directed toward her. And yet, I would argue she

is clearly affected by having to engage with and sometimes moderate racist comments and posts through her volunteering work. Like Connie, she also mentions that she experiences secondhand racism online through "clickbaity" pages like 6ixbuzz, a page that is notably controversial for its large following of what Pearl refers to as "bigots". She reports how she sees his content often and that the content, as well as the comments, are "very racist." This leads her to become frustrated as he has a "huge following" and indicates to her that there are a lot of hateful people online. I would argue that when Pearl is experiencing these types of troll accounts she is experiencing second hand racism, witnessing and understanding how racism hugely influences online culture. This indicates to her that it is potentially unsafe for her to engage more visibly, lest she experience the racism more directly targeted at her. I don't think that Pearl and Connie are naive for sharing that they don't feel impacted by this racism they know is online, in fact I think that these descriptions acknowledge the intricacies involved in reflecting and reporting on one's experiences as a person of colour online.

These examples indicate that the participants viewed experiences of racism as inherent in the social media sphere, particularly for individuals creating content available to the public. In other words, direct racism occurs to those who are accessible online and "put themselves out there". Participants describe themselves as different from these individuals; they are passive, private and not particularly concerned about personal privacy or surveillance because they feel their online presence is generally insignificant. And yet they are still affected by witnessing this racism occuring to others. Participants internalize this racism, noticing that it happens to others and viewing it as significant enough to comment upon in this interview. I argue that this understanding of the way that racism functions online is revealed through their descriptions to be one of the motivating factors behind the participants carefully selecting what is publicly

available about them online. They are revealing a tension between how they feel racism does not affect them directly online and all the ways that it is demonstrated to affect them.

I have discussed how the specter of Whiteness influences the themes discussed in chapter one, specifically that it threads together the experiences of isolation, othering, silencing, and the inability to name racism explicitly that the participants experienced. In this chapter, the specter of Whiteness has revealed itself as well. It is revealed in how participants understand algorithms and discourse about safety and privacy online, particularly in that algorithms are often coded to replicate racial prejudice and that Western ideals of surveillance are discussed as safe even though they are not inherently so. And most importantly, I have discussed how it reveals itself particularly through the influence of second hand racism. What I mean is that the specter of Whiteness impacts how we as BIPOC even perceive safety online, and how we manage our presence online in anticipation of its threat. This is evident in that through the experience of witnessing racism online, participants articulated how they understand Whiteness and by extension racism to impact them even while not saying so directly. And while they didn't explicitly state that they felt they had experienced racism, they stated the ways that they witnessed it and how that felt. I would argue they managed their presence online in anticipation of understanding that the Whiteness and racism is ever present online even if it isn't explicitly directed at you. I want to further elaborate on how participants expressed that they understood this Whiteness and racism to be embedded in social media applications and by extension online culture.

### 5.5.2 The specter of Whiteness Online

As I have reviewed in the literature review, cyber racism is a well researched phenomenon that encompasses all the ways that racism reveals itself online (Kang, 2000;

Daniels, 2009). While participants did not call on this phenomenon directly, they did express the ways that they understood it to be part of online culture and how it was enabled by specific platforms. As discussed previously, participants were able to draw the connections between the ways that racism affects how social media is talked about, and in this section thus far I have discussed how experiences of second hand racism have impacted the ways that participants talk about race and social media. To dig a bit deeper, I want to talk about how these connect to the specter of Whiteness, in particular how second hand racism is actually exemplary of the specter of Whiteness online. Participants expressed how they understood Whiteness and its worst manifestations (racism, extremism, White supremacy) to be an important part of social media, embedded into it. Steven introduces this with his discussion about Twitter in particular stating:

"Twitter is kind of a hell site that talks about a lot of issues and loves to bring up the worst part and all the horrible news, and all these like instances of sexism and racism. So yeah, on Twitter I do think about it. I think that's probably why I stopped trying to use it, cutting it down because Twitter loves to talk about all the worst things happening socially."

Steven shares that he views the negative attributes of the application as part of the application itself, not necessarily simply bad faith actors. This establishes that some of the participants viewed these negative attributes as inherent to social media itself. Steven ascribes his limited use of social media to what he has witnessed on that platform, which is important to bring up in the discussion of second hand racism. Steven views these manifestations of Whiteness as inherent to this platform and thus his reaction is to minimize his engagement and public visibility.

It is important to note that this interview occurred after the acquisition of Twitter by Elon Musk. Opal even explicitly states that he deleted his Twitter "simultaneous to Musk buying it"

indicating that he noticed a negative shift in the effects of the platform. There has been a lot written about the effects of the Musk purchase of Twitter, with multiple outlets using terms like "ruined," "damaged," and "destroy" to describe his impact (Brandon, 2022; Conger & Isaac, 2022; Peritz, 2023). Amethyst however describes Twitter as a very popular tool for librarians, one where they are quite active and that you can "see them talk a little more frankly about things". She describes how a "loose community" has been formed on Twitter for librarians. That being said, she understands that there are issues with the platform and names that she has witnessed racism occuring on the platform too. This is a good example of how participants understood the complexities of using these social media platforms.

Another site mentioned frequently was Facebook, where most participants indicated that it was one of their very first forays into social media use. That being said, most participants described its importance as waning in their lives. There was a general expression that Facebook is a platform that is filled with racist content as an older application with the ability to encourage information silos and extremism online. Connie shares how she sees racism occuring online, particularly on Facebook:

"The only racism that I've seen within private audiences, so like people who aren't influencers, just regular folks, would just be like random people on Facebook who will post just the randomest, stupidest, derogatory stuff."

Connie had previously made the distinction between those with public profiles and those with private profiles, sharing the belief that she was not personally impacted by racism online because she had a great deal of control over her personal engagement and visible information online. This led to the discussion of how she still shared being impacted by second hand racism and this is mirrored in the statement above. She does not share that she feels directly attacked by these

"random people on Facebook" but she is clearly impacted by their bigotry in some sense. She understands that some platforms may enable this type of exposure perhaps more than others and understands that it can permeate from the public to the private. It is no coincidence that Connie references Facebook as a particular platform for this type of exposure to "derogatory stuff" as Facebook is known to be a platform ripe with White supremacist and racist communities and content (Davey et al. 2020). While Facebook banned White nationalist and White supremacist organizing in March of 2019, the platform still enables right wing extremist mobilization however not explicitly (Davey et al. 2020). There is both the data to support that social media applications enable a racist culture in tandem with the reflections of the participants.

The examples I have reviewed have not only illustrated how participants simultaneously state that they don't feel they have experienced racism and then describe instances of racism online, but how they also understand racism and other forms of discrimination to be inherent to online spaces. I argue that, perhaps subconsciously for some, the participants internalize the racism that they witness online and make the decision to be more cautious about what they are posting or what is accessible about their thoughts and opinions. To connect this to what has been discussed already, the experience of second hand racism on social media combined with the understanding of racism as inherent to the structure of social media, impacts both the beliefs and the practices of the participants. The passive engagement they describe, the lurking or scrolling, as well as the beliefs about privacy and surveillance online, are all influenced by how the participants view racism to be woven into the fabric of social media, as they control their online engagement and presence with the understanding that not doing so poses the risk of potential exposure to direct racism.

There could be a variety of other factors that impact participants and their use of social media: general lack of desire, permanence of digital footprint, overstimulation, wasting of time. However, in analyzing the responses from participants, I feel that it is apparent that there is a connection between choices made to not engage and second hand racism experiences. Opal approaches the topic when he is asked to reflect on whether or not he feels his race is relevant to how he engages online:

"Ooh, man. That's a big question. I think it makes me particularly sensitive to the way that Sinophobia is like just a pretty common element of Canadian and American online culture of almost any kind. Has that made me less, more likely to be a lurker and less likely to present my own thoughts online? That is something I'd have to think about, maybe talk to my therapist about. That would be the two most immediate thoughts that come to mind. For how it directly affects my experience online. Hmm. Yeah. That would be the most directly relevant and immediate way that I can think of that race specifically shapes my experience and participation online. Um, yeah."

Opal's powerful reflection makes it much clearer what is a bit muddier in some of the other reflections. In being provoked to think about his race online more explicitly, he begins to think about how he feels sinophobia affects North American online culture more broadly and how this could be one of the factors impacting his perceived lack of engagement online. He really crystallizes what is the main theme throughout many of the responses: that the understanding of how racism and racialization are embedded in North American online culture very directly impact how BIPOC engage with or do not engage with online spaces freely and vulnerably.

I believe this is the underlying theme across this research, that the prevalence of racism, and furthermore of Whiteness, molds and transforms both the virtual and the real and in this

research those are distinguished as the MLIS and social media. However, Whiteness can blur the line between the two, to make racialized people cautious and careful about our own experiences of things virtually, in person, or in the spaces in between. Whiteness is foundational to the creation of the institutions we are a part of, particularly the institutions of knowledge and information, whether that be formal ones like the MLIS program at a university or the informal ones like that of a social media application. And for racialized people this means that it is even more difficult to share our experiences and understandings of Whiteness, as well as our response to it with connection and communication to other BIPOC, because Whiteness is at times not so clearly directly affecting us. There is an interesting point to be made here about how counter-storytelling from the participants isn't quite "counter" only, but is actually an amalgamation of different things, a combination of resistance, submission to, quiet reflection and loud opposition to narratives about us.

## 5.6 Conclusion

In this chapter, I have reviewed how participants shared that they were aware that racism and racialization are prevalent in social media spaces, while they expressed they did not feel personally impacted by this. I have argued that the experiences of second hand racism in tandem with understanding how racism is embedded in social media impacts the participants by leading them to control their online presence due to an expectation that if they participated otherwise they would be exposed to the same direct racism that they witness others experience. This I have argued is related to the specter of Whiteness that also affects the behaviors and beliefs participants have in the MLIS program. BIPOC in LIS are so consistently aware of how White supremacy can be actualized into racism and harm that they self-surveil and self-control. And on

social media, that same self consciousness and self control can be seen, with the same driving force of Whiteness behind it.

While I already viewed the MLIS and social media as two information environments, one formal and one informal, I view them here joined together by their foregrounding of Whiteness. While it might not be unique to these fields (we are discussing these in the context of a colonial society founded on White supremacist principles) it is significant to discuss how influential these two fields are to the participants I interviewed. One, the MLIS, is the foundational education that will shape their understanding and the understanding of their peers of the field well into their professional career, The other sphere, social media, is a major information sharing, communication, and community building and breaking tool that is instrumental to the lives of the majority of individuals in our communities. The beliefs and the practices that participants shared illustrate an underlying issue affecting BIPOC online - understanding and witnessing racism on social media can impact how one views their own perception of safety or ability online and can shape how comfortable BIPOC feel participating visibly or actively. But participants also negotiate these issues, by finding room for connection and information sharing and gathering despite the barriers and potential concerns. Participants hold multiple things to be true, that social media applications at their very base are not places welcoming for people of colour, and this may affect how we feel we can share things about ourselves, *but* that there is always space to move through that and find genuine connection and support. In my concluding chapter, I will review how participants discussed carving out spaces for genuine connection and support despite these barriers

### **Discussion and Conclusion**

The purpose of this study has been to highlight and understand the experiences of race and racialization among BIPOC in two information environments: the MLIS and social media. My research has been interested in understanding those experiences individually (within each environment) and in understanding those experiences comparatively. Consequently, this study has sought to address the following research questions:

- RQ1: How do BIPOC describe and understand their experiences of race and racialization in the MLIS?
- RQ2: How do BIPOC describe and understand their experiences of race and racialization on social media?
- RQ3: How are participants' experiences of race and racialization shaped and impacted by the information environments (of social media and MLIS programs) in which they are operating?

In this concluding chapter I will summarize the findings from Chapters 4 and 5. Findings from Chapter 4 address the first research question regarding participants' descriptions and understandings of race and racialization in the MLIS. Findings from Chapter 5 address the second research questions regarding participants' descriptions and understandings of race and racialization on social media. I will then turn to my final research question: How are participants' experiences of race and racialization shaped and impacted by the information environments (of social media and MLIS programs) in which they are operating? To address this question I will survey where these two contexts converge and diverge, and compare how the participants' experiences were impacted by the two respective information environments. I argue that online information environments may be perceived as providing more opportunities for connection and

community and, by extension, potentially access to more diverse information and opportunity to build diverse knowledges. Nevertheless, both environments are still haunted by the specter of Whiteness. Both the MLIS and social media are invested in the maintenance and promotion of western epistemologies and concerned with maintaining White hegemony. I will conclude by offering final thoughts and study implications such as the unintended centering of Whiteness in this research and the ways that participants described resistance against Whiteness, study limitations, and the avenues of inquiry that this line of research opens up for possible future study.

## <u>6.1 RQ1 - How do BIPOC MLIS students describe and understand their experiences of race and</u> racialization in their MLIS programs?

In the first chapter, I identified how Whiteness was felt and known by BIPOC in the MLIS, specifically understanding how the specter of Whiteness influences how the participants understood their experiences and position in the LIS community. Participants may have not described Whiteness as a huge influence on their experiences. Yet when they began describing feelings of isolation and othering in their programs, the influence became clear. This was the first instance of the specter of Whiteness that I identified. Not only did participants feel the demographic majority of Whiteness in their programs was a factor in their experiences of othering, Whiteness also affected what ideas were engaged and how they were engaged. This in turn impacted experiences participants had with the faculty and their colleagues in their programs. Participants attributed good intentions to those in the MLIS, but also described instances of inefficacy in addressing issues with BIPOC underrepresentation, discrimination, and support, which I argued was a manifestation of Whiteness although it was not described as such by participants explicitly. In fact, when discussing negative experiences with peers,

administrators, and professors, participants were hesitant to use the term racism explicitly as they considered it too harsh or inappropriate in describing this manifestation of Whiteness. Participants described feeling the need to remove themselves from participation, or take a back seat in their programs, demonstrating that the specter of Whiteness had the ability to make participants into specters themselves—forcing them to camouflage themselves into the background. I found that this specter of Whiteness was effective in that it was not explicitly called out but its impact could be traced in participants' descriptions of experiences. Not only was it apparent in the ways that participants described experiences of discrimination, isolation, othering, and lack of support. It was also noticeable in the ways that participants described relationships among one another, determining who is or isn't trustworthy, and what spaces are or are not safe. The first chapter thus outlined what participants' experiences of race and racialization were in the MLIS, with a focus on how Whiteness impacted those experiences in various ways.

## <u>6.2 RQ2 - How do BIPOC MLIS students describe and understand their experiences of race and racialization on social media?</u>

In chapter 5, I reviewed how participants described and understood their experiences of race and racialization in social media spaces. Participants described using social media frequently, however they used passive and somewhat disengaged terms to describe their activity online. Nonetheless, I argue that their understanding of the ways that racism and racialization function online actually make clear that this seeming passivity is in fact an active choice. What was interesting here were the ways that participants described how issues were important to recognize on social media, while also stating that they were not personally concerned with these issues. For example, participants noted surveillance and breaches of privacy online as issues of

importance, while simultaneously stating that they did not feel personally impacted by this because of their limited and passive online engagement. In addition, they described how racism and racialization are prevalent in social media spaces while simultaneously describing how they did not feel personally impacted by racism and racialization online. I argued that experiences of secondhand racism (witnessing, observing, and understanding how racism functions online) impacted participants by leading them to control their online presence in anticipation of exposure to racism and racialization. Much like in the MLIS, although participants did not explicitly express it, they were aware of how Whiteness and White supremacy can be actualized into racism that they control their behavior to limit exposure. The second chapter reviews how race and racialization are experienced and understood by participants on social media, still maintaining the impact that Whiteness has on these experiences.

## <u>6.3 RQ3 - How are participants' experiences of race and racialization shaped and impacted by</u> the information environments (of social media and MLIS programs) in which they are operating?

I will now address my third question: *How are participants' experiences of race and racialization shaped and impacted by the information environments (of social media and MLIS programs) in which they are operating?* I examine this final research question by 1) exploring how MLIS programs and social media are similar and how they are different; and 2) suggesting that both environments reproduce Whiteness even if they do so in different ways. I will briefly speculate why I believe that the participants' reflections have indicated that social media and the MLIS are inherently information environments steeped in Whiteness and therefore involved in maintaining a White hegemony of thought.

## 6.3.1 Convergences and divergences between social media and the MLIS

While I want to develop a bit about what the similarities of social media and the MLIS means, I first outline the ways diverge, particularly when looking at them as information environments. As I reviewed in my introduction, an information environment is a specific social, cultural, and sometimes physical site and context where information is created, defined, shared, adapted, transformed, used and understood by people. These environments have specific historical and technological contexts that inform the ways that information is created, disseminated, and understood, as well as what information is privileged. The MLIS and social media are information environments as they are sites of information creation (by institutions of postsecondary and media respectively), where the information is further defined, shared and adapted by the institutions and by others. And so I would like to focus on what the behaviors that participants described tell us about the impact of these environments on them.

The behaviors described in the two preceding chapters are examples of both formal and informal manifestations of the same specter of Whiteness that impacts the information actions of the participants, one in the professional space of the MLIS and one in the casual space of social media. One could argue that the opportunity to engage with the information environment of social media is more readily available as there is a low barrier to entry. However, when looking more closely at the ways that these two environments differ in this research in particular, I believe that these distinctions are less important. I would suggest that based on my analysis, social media diverges from the MLIS as an information environment is one crucial way: participants describe more easily accessing opportunities for connection and community with other BIPOC through social media applications than they do in the MLIS. This is important as it could have a great impact on the professional outcomes for BIPOC in LIS, specifically in their

ability to continue in an LIS profession. Although this research was not investigating what the process was transitioning from the MLIS to an LIS-related occupation, one could speculate that there could be a lack of opportunities professionally for BIPOC who were unable to make strong connections through their MLIS program. To apply Granovetter's (1973) language to this, participants may have been able to access many weak ties through social media that could in turn allow them to make connections and spread information quicker, but in the strong ties lies the ability to reassert connection and a durability that needs time, emotional intensity and intimacy to build.

As I established in my Introduction, I view the MLIS and social media as information environments that in their own ways are instrumental to the experiences of the participants with whom I researched. Not surprisingly, the participants had complex experiences within these two information environments and, in sharing about their experiences, they were able to articulate what I speculate is a link between these two information environments in the context of this research. Specifically, the specter of Whiteness links these two environments, even if it shows itself in different ways. The specter of Whiteness is so dominant in both information environments that it limits self-expression in similar ways. Because BIPOC are consistently aware of how quickly this White gaze from the specter can translate into racism, they self-surveil and control their own behaviors despite their desire to engage more actively. I want to speculate on what it might mean to further explore how Whiteness functions in these two information environments. For one, it indicates that Whiteness is pervasive in both environments, however the implications of its pervasiveness are felt differently. One suggestion I might make is that the specter of Whiteness is intrinsic to both of these environments because they are both deeply embedded, historically and contemporarily, in the promotion of western epistemologies and by

extension White supremacy (Honma, 2006; Toole, 2021; McLeod, 2024). And thus, it is no surprise that those interviewed described having to navigate experiences of isolation, othering, racialization, and secondhand racism in both environments. But I would argue that beyond simply barriers for meaningful inclusion and equity for BIPOC in these two environments, the implications of the centrality of Whiteness—of the ever-haunting presence of specter of Whiteness—is that these two information environments are primarily concerned with asserting and reasserting White hegemony. In other words, I believe that both the MLIS in the context of North American education and American-based social media applications are not particularly concerned with epistemological diversification and are in many ways homogenizing infrastructures. That isn't to say that individuals do not subvert these structures in order to use them for potentially empowering, diversifying, or even radical movements, but that the existing conditions for these environments are influenced by and influence the continuation of Whiteness. *6.3.2 How are social media and the MLIS epistemically homogenizing*?

I have made reference to the homogenizing nature of the MLIS in the literature review, particularly how Whiteness shows up in more than simply the demographics of librarianship and the MLIS. More specifically, I argued that Whiteness is an "epistemological tradition" that asserts "White Eurocentric knowledge...as the legitimate form of knowledge" (Honma, 2006, pg. 15). Here, I am building on this understanding to suggest that the experiences of Whiteness that my participants have shared serve as a type of evidence of this epistemological hegemony. As I introduced in my literature review, epistemic Whiteness is the privileging of knowledges and perspectives that cater to the comfort and privilege of White people and practices that maintain their supremacy to other ways of being and knowing. Some authors like Ettarh (2018) argue that librarianship and the MLIS are institutions, and similar to other institutions, they

create and sustain "hegemonic values" that contribute to "White supremacy culture." In referencing the findings of this research, I would argue that the experiences of othering, and isolation to withdraw oneself from participation that the participants describe lend themselves to questions about whether or not the very institution of LIS is homogenizing as an information environment. What I mean by homogenizing is a White ideological status quo. As established in the literature review, post secondary institutions and social media are sites that reproduce Whiteness. As Gusa (2010) stated, White Institutional Presence is maintained through the ways that institutions establish "one scholarly worldview" through the structures that determine whether or not information shared and produced would be considered sufficiently scholarly (pg. 474). Gusa (2010) identifies how "policy initiatives, course content, research practices, research methods, and teaching pedagogy" are filtered through a White lens in institutions and ultimately privilege Eurocentric views on scholarship (pg. 475). In other words, what is or is not considered to be logical policy, what is or is not considered to be rigorous or ethical scholarship, who is or is not considered trustworthy sources, are all influenced by the historical context in which postsecondary institutions were created and the ways that they continue to operate. Although it is harder to determine the historical precedent for establishing and maintaining White hegemonic thought on social media, many authors have identified that social media in some ways reproduces the same structures that exist in dominant society. In fact, there is plenty of evidence to support the fact that social media algorithms uphold Whiteness, particularly that they amplify and enable White supremacy (Back, 2002; Daniels, 2009; Daniels, 2013; Jakubowicz, 2017). Whiteness is flexible and "its dynamic nature is part of how it maintains its strategic position" and presence in our society, and so it adapts to digital environments to maintain its dominance (Nakayama, 2017, pg. 72). Authors have argued that White supremacy is not only available

online, it is influential in what information is presented and what information is censored, including the shadowbanning or removal of anti-racist accounts and the maintenance of White supremacist or White nationalist accounts (Daniels, 2009; Gassam Asare, 2021; Jakubowicz, 2017).

Building on this scholarship concerning how these institutions reproduce Whiteness, I would argue that the behaviors described by the participants of this study support the understanding of this hegemonic representation in both environments. In the context of this study, the ways that participants withdraw and censor themselves is an example of how this reproduction of Whiteness is reproduced, maintained, and continued in these spaces. Although I cannot make the claim that these practices are indicative of how all BIPOC are influenced to maintain Whiteness in these spaces given the small sample size and the nature of the questions, the insights of these participants' experiences do support and enrich the existing literature.

One could argue that these environments privilege Whiteness simply because Whiteness is the status quo, and I would agree. But I also believe that focusing on the experiences of BIPOC students in these environments can further expand on what this means practically. The experiences shared by the participants clarify what the real-life implications of centring Whiteness are. What I mean is that there are behaviours and beliefs that I have discussed in my research that exemplify the practical implications of this homogenizing impact of the MLIS and social media. For example, I established in Chapter 1 that there is an epistemic tradition in LIS that upholds Whiteness as the default. Put differently, there is a relationship between a lack of diversity and a lack of diverse ideas in the profession. While this relationship in LIS is supported by literature, some participants indicated this point by discussing how they felt that colleagues and professors in their program shared views that represented a narrow worldview and that they

could not or did not want to understand their perspectives as BIPOC. In Chapter 1, I also discussed how the participants chose to sit back in their program when they encountered these experiences of isolation, discrimination or othering, which were direct consequences of experiencing the specter of Whiteness. One could argue that the MLIS not only creates hegemony in the ideas that are available for students to engage with thoughtfully and critically, but also influences the ways that people are capable of behaving without complete exclusion. Simply put, the alternative to the status quo is not readily obvious, and so BIPOC withdraw their participation and choose not to make waves because they understand that the consequences of not doing so could lead to further othering and isolation.

When looking at social media, it is a little more difficult to locate how this information environment functions as a homogenizing force as social media platforms *seem* to provide a wide variety of connections and information. However, it has been established that they do in fact privilege Whiteness even if the participants did not state this explicitly. They did however share that they understood different social media sites to be inherently problematic, and they understood that racism occurred often on social media even if they didn't explicitly attribute this to Whiteness. Participants shared that they frequented more sites than others. (Instagram was understood as generally less harmful than, say, Twitter [now X].) And I would argue that even if it is harder to demonstrate that social media is an epistemically homogenizing information environment based on the participants' reflections, the same behaviours were described by participants in both environments. Whiteness permeates both, attempting to create hegemony, and it results in BIPOC limiting self-expression both in the MLIS and on social media. These behaviours became an example of the flattening or homogenizing impact of elements of the MLIS and social media. However, as I will discuss later in this conclusion, the participants did

describe finding more diverse communities online and I would argue that this is actually a subversion of the homogenizing nature of the information environment.

## 6.4 Implications of this study

### 6.4.1 Whiteness as an unintended center of my research

So far, I have discussed the specter of Whiteness as a through-line of this research but now I would like to reflect on how this is significant in the context of studying the experiences of BIPOC. While developing this research, my intention was not to focus on the shortcomings of MLIS institutions and to focus on the ways that participants utilized tools like social media applications to cope with the barriers they experienced as minorities in their field. I have found evidence to support that the participants did use social media in these ways, which I will discuss later in this chapter. However, an unintended result of this research has been centering Whiteness once again. In the same ways it seems inescapable for my participants to experience the specter of Whiteness, I am very much implicated in this specter: it has woven its importance into my research. As Frankenberg (1997) writes "why talk about Whiteness, given the risk that by undertaking intellectual work on Whiteness one might contribute to the processes of recentering rather than decentering it, as well as reifying the term, and its 'inhabitants", and this sentiment certainly rings true for my own research (pg.1). And so, I intended not to study Whiteness, to center BIPOC experiences and voices in an attempt to decenter Whiteness. Yet, it still arose and I believe that I expected it to do so even unconsciously. This leads to my frustration with many elements of this research. I am frustrated that I was not able to focus on the interrelationships between BIPOC, the community that can be fostered amongst BIPOC with all our great differences. I am frustrated by having to identify how central White supremacy is to my experiences and those of the people in community with me, mostly because we tirelessly do this

work to call it out. However, Sara Ahmed (2021) calls frustration a "feminist record" and I believe that to be true here as well (pg. 7).

While my participants did not all share explicit and consistent frustration, the specter of Whiteness arose as a theme in this research, I believe, because of complaint-however subtle. Participants shared expressions of frustration with elements of the institution of the MLIS and with elements of social media throughout my research and this was significant, as our collective frustration revealed much about how these institutions functioned. As Ahmed states, "ask those who complain about their experiences of complaint, you will learn so much about institutions and about power" (2021, pg 7). And this is what I believe I have done. By asking my participants about their experiences (not necessarily of complaint but more broadly) I have permitted them a space for complaint, however, indirectly they have chosen to take that and have revealed much about the implications of the specter of Whiteness. Particularly, the participants reveal the unfairness of how much space Whiteness takes up in the lives of non-White people, how much we are forced to engage with Whiteness, how much we are forced to take notice of it, and how often we then shape ourselves in order to cope with its presence. Living in a White supremacist society, the inescapability of Whiteness sometimes can be suffocating and can often feel redundant to have to prove its power through story and through research. Whiteness was going to be central to my work regardless of the choices I made as I am also haunted by the specter of Whiteness.

## 6.4.2 Resistance against the specter of Whiteness

And yet, the ever-ominous presence of Whiteness is not all-defining for the participants: there are many ways that its influence is subverted. I would suggest that some of the ways that the participants take on roles in the background on social media can be understood as a subtle

form of resistance. I will also call on the ways that participants described finding community and spaces where they felt less influenced by the specter of Whiteness which I believe is a small form of resistance against Whiteness. In particular, I would argue that participants, in their attempts to avoid being highly visible online, resist the ways that BIPOC and other marginalized groups are often made hypervisible. Moreover, I would argue that participants also subvert the power of the specter of Whiteness by making community with other BIPOC in BIPOC-centered or BIPOC-exclusive spaces.

## 6.4.3 Refusal to be hypervisible as a small act of resistance

While I established in my literature review the many ways that BIPOC in the MLIS are not visible, particularly in that their experiences are understudied and their demographic representation is limited, there are many ways that marginalized people in their minority status are also hypervisible. In other words, there is simultaneously an unwanted hypervisibility when one is a minority in a group, one that can lead to othering and isolation as exemplified by the participants of this research. The simultaneous hypervisibility and invisibility that marginalized people often experience has been remarked upon, but has mostly been discussed in the offline context (Stegeman, Are & Poell, 2024). Lorde (1984) states that "Black women have on one hand always been highly visible, and so, on the other hand, have been rendered invisible through the depersonalization of racism" (pg. 37). While I have discussed how Whiteness is marked as invisible and neutral, the hypervisibility and invisibility of people of colour differs, where the invisibility works not to neutralize the presence and existence of marginalized people but in fact to ignore them. In addition, hypervisibility comes into play when marginalized groups are fetishized, stereotyped and tokenized. One of the consequences of hypervisibility for people of colour under the White gaze is that it amplifies experiences of marginalization and
discrimination. Marginalized people "are hypervisible not in their own right but in their stereotyped form" (Johnson, 2019, pg. 208). Primary discussion regarding visibility/invisibility narratives for people of colour online have come from content creators online themselves. For instance, TikTok user @kahlilgreene (also known as the Gen Z Historian) created an entire series on how many elements of Gen Z online culture are an appropriation of Black culture. This appropriation simultaneously makes Black content creators highly visible through consuming their content and invisibilizes them by turning their culture into the culture of the internet (Greene, n.d.). This is significant to establish because in the same way that I argued participants chose to limit their visibility online because of their anticipation of secondhand racism or direct racism, I would argue that this choice could be interpreted as a subversive one. That is to say, the choice to remove oneself from hypervisibility is potentially a subversive one as it operates outside of the subjection to hypervisibility/invisibility; it announces an active choice to observe and not be seen. In other words, a refusal<sup>1</sup> occurs when participants choose to lurk, when they choose to not be the objects of racism.

While it is difficult to argue that the choice to take a back seat or withdraw participation from the MLIS was a subversive choice in the same way I am arguing it is online, I would be inclined to investigate this further. I believe that with further research there might be the ability to read a subversion in the type of non-engagement described by the participants.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> I do not want to ascribe to the participants a type of radical resistance that they do not mean, however there has been much written about the radical resistance of opting out. In her work Sidelines and Separate Places (2010), Deanna Blackwell argues that even in "anti-racist" classrooms BIPOC students are relegated to the role of the cultural expert, the teacher's aide or the witness. As such, from a Black feminist perspective "understanding the margins as a place of refusal and resistance can be powerful and radical" (Blackwell, 2010, pg. 488). In other words, Blackwell argues that with the way that students of color are used in the White classroom, understanding the margins as a place of refusal and resistance can be powerful and radical. She continues to make an argument for the importance of safe segregated spaces for people of colour. While I am not ascribing this radical type of refusal to my participants, this is how it has been written about by other authors.

#### 6.4.4 Carving out a space for BIPOC in the MLIS program and on social media

Even though my research has shown how Whiteness has revealed itself as central to this research, Whiteness does not completely define the experiences the participants shared. Participants described spaces where they found community and connection with other BIPOC online, whether they were in the LIS field or not. While the participants recognized that there are always barriers when engaging with online communities due to the Whiteness inherent in the structure of social media and thus the potential possibilities of experiencing racism or secondhand racism, they also described that some spaces have the right criteria and people to allow for pockets of self-expression and connection with others. I believe this is important to recognize and would be a stronger focus of my research in the future.

I reviewed in the first chapter how the participants described exclusive spaces for BIPOC in the MLIS and the complicated feelings that came along with that. I also noted that these complicated feelings helped shed light on how the specter of Whiteness functions even when we as BIPOC describe safe spaces. That is, the presence of Whiteness can even be felt when we think of what is or is not a safe space. At the same time, I do want to mention how participants shared finding spaces with other BIPOC that were meaningful to them and how these could be interpreted as a small act of resistance against the specter of Whiteness. Put differently, I want to take a moment toward the conclusion of this project to decenter Whiteness and talk about BIPOC in community with others.

As discussed in Chapter 4, many of the participants felt that a segregated space, exclusive to BIPOC only, would be ideal in constructing a safe space. A couple of participants did share the Joint Council of Librarians of Color conference as a space where they experienced a BIPOC-exclusive space, but a majority of the spaces shared were online spaces. Many

participants noted the social media spaces that they found beneficial to them and that they felt were safe spaces in some sense were BIPOC only spaces, like *wehere*. Some indicated the fact that these spaces only existed on certain applications like Facebook was a reason they felt they could not leave the app despite their issues with it. Garnet reflects on the importance of a few of her online BIPOC exclusive groups and why they were so important to her:

"Talking about whether we can talk about certain issues and knowing that we're not going to be judged for it pretty much like all the spaces I've been in like *we here*, or like the SLIS BIPOC group there's sections where you could see people detail the rules and agreements that were all like under. So, being able to talk about things like Whiteness in librarianship, and how that affects us on a personal or system level and knowing that that isn't something that's going to be getting out and hurting my feelings. Those are kind of just little measures that I like to look for. Like are there other BIPOC folks involved? If they're not, I'm probably gonna be censoring myself, because experience has taught me that I can't be as honest as I would like to be in certain spaces."

As Garnet had shared an experience of feeling as though she had experienced racism and discrimination in another Facebook group, it is significant to her to engage in a space with clear expectations that also acknowledge the real lived experiences of BIPOC people. She makes a great point that these kinds of spaces are able to acknowledge both "personal or system level" issues and the implications of both. These are spaces where she feels most comfortable sharing about herself, whereas in other spaces she notes that she would not feel comfortable being "as honest" as she is. By being involved in an exclusive community, Garnet has the ability to be more authentic and vulnerable as she operates outside of the White gaze.

I do not want to discredit the theme of "skinfolk ain't kinfolk" that was explored in Chapter 4. Nevertheless, it is also important to underscore how certain spaces provided potential for emotional safety for the participants. Participants mentioned spaces that they felt they could engage with more were pages that were catered to POC. Another space that was mentioned by multiple participants was Subtle Asian Traits. Although it is not exclusive to BIPOC, these Twitter and Facebook pages are centered specifically on the experiences and stories of Asian people. Rose Quartz shares that pages like Subtle Asian Traits are not only fun to engage with, filled with memes and humorous content, but they also validate people's relationships with themselves and their communities:

"So I think a space like that and then even on Twitter where the space is not exclusive but conversations are and people that you follow are often curated. It's kind of a cool, a lot of it is a cool sense of myself and my upbringing and my family that I didn't realize other people had too."

Rose Quartz follows this by sharing that she feels "you don't really know the value of an exclusive space until you're in it." And once she is in it, Rose Quartz is able to operate even just slightly, outside of the dominance of the specter of Whiteness to find connection to a broader community and to her understanding of herself. Lapis shares a similar sentiment, with an experience she had on the page where she was able to share with others the intersection of her work experiences and her lived experiences as an Asian woman. In sharing how as a racialized librarian she was able to connect with a community of people who don't see themselves represented in librarianship in the venue of Subtle Asian Traits, she was able to create a connection to her feelings of her personal identity and her relationship to her broader community.

This impacted her perception of her own ability to reach others, hopefully inspire them and connect with them through an online venue.

I highlight these experiences as examples of the potential that social media communities can have. They are examples of spaces that were exclusive to, or at the very least catered in some way to, BIPOC people. They suggest important challenges to some of what I asserted previously about the ways in which participants thought about their positions online. When they perceived a sense of safety or at the very least belonging, some participants actually felt they were able to be more open and to be vulnerable in ways that they didn't in other places. I think what is important about highlighting these contradictory experiences that the participants had is to showcase that although Whiteness and racism are so pervasive in the MLIS and social media, there are also always formations of resistance both big and small. Some participants discussed how they used social media to actually organize and do activist work that actively engages with dismantling systemic oppression, but even in the act of simply connecting with other BIPOC online in a space that is potentially more open to emotional vulnerability and care is a form of resistance in and of itself. I wanted to outline how even though these systems shape and influence how we engage with each other and how we understand ourselves in relation to different institutions, there are still opportunities that we build for ourselves beyond that. There are still opportunities beyond our limitations, because we create them and use them to make them accessible for one another.

#### 6.5 Study Limitations & Opportunities for Future Research

I reviewed in the methods section some of the limitations of this research including the use of the term BIPOC in recruitment. I identified that there was a distinct lack of Indigenous or Black participants in this study. The lack of Indigenous or Black students or early career

professionals could be due to there being a small percentage of Indigenous or Black students currently enrolled in or recently graduated from MLIS programs at Canadian institutions. Statistics Canada reported that in 2021 there were approximately 260 total MLIS degree holders who identified as Black and 300 total MLIS degree holders who identified as Indigenous in Canada, however that includes individuals in all stages of their careers and is not indicative of the percentage of individuals working in libraries. Regardless, this lack of representation impacts my research as I indicated earlier that the intention of the term BIPOC was to identify that the experiences of Indigenous and Black peoples were unique from other non-Black non-Indigenous POC. Without their presence in this research I was not able to highlight the ways that Indigenous and Black people in the MLIS experience the specter of Whiteness in the MLIS and on social media uniquely from other POC. Further research could be done to ensure that this research involves Black and Indigenous students and early career professionals as they are underrepresented in this research. This could be done through specific recruitment and relationship building first and foremost, as these are principles that are important to me as a researcher but were diminished because of time constraints. Further research could also include exploring further the unique experiences of Asian students and early-career professionals, as they were the most represented in this research.

I want to also take a moment to reflect on another element of this research that could be understood as a limitation and that could be related to the lack of representation from Black and Indigenous participants. An unexpected element of this research was the dissonance between my expectation of how explicitly critical participants would be and how much more complex their feelings and experiences about social media and the MLIS actually were. What I mean here is that I entered the research with the assumption that because of their racialized identities, the

participants would be much more explicitly aware of and critical of Whiteness. In other words, I had the expectation the participants would have specific perspectives or politics because of their positionality. In fact, I anticipated that their politics would match my own as a fellow BIPOC, but my findings were that their feelings and experiences indicated something much greyer. I position myself as someone explicitly concerned with anti-racism and highly critical of institutional racism because of my positionality as a Black biracial woman. As can be determined by my findings, participants occupied a space where they were not often explicitly critical of the institutions we discussed but of course they were not completely uncritical. To draw on an element of Critical Race Theory, counter-storytelling did not feel like the appropriate lens to frame the findings as I felt that many of the findings were not explicitly "counter" to dominant narratives. I touched on this briefly in Chapter 5, reviewing that participant's experiences weren't necessarily counter but actually an amalgamation of resistance, submission to, quiet reflection and loud opposition to dominant narratives. And while this was unexpected I believe that these findings were incredibly valuable in that they challenged my assumptions about sameness under the shared racial identity of BIPOC.

Reflecting further, I feel that I learned a lot through this challenge of my expectations. Because of this research, I understand what Stuart Hall refers to as the difference between identity and identification. While the participants and I in some ways share a specific broad *identity*, that did not mean that we *identified* with one another politically. Hall (1996) outlines that identities "are more the product of the marking of difference and exclusion" and while they are not fixed they are conditional (pg. 4). Identification is more like a practice or "a process of articulation" in which there is "recognition of some common origin or shared characteristics with another person or group, or with an ideal" that establishes "solidarity or allegiance" (pg. 2-3).

And so while the participants and myself objectively occupy a shared racial identity as BIPOC, based on difference and exclusion from Whiteness, we did not necessarily always identify. For myself as a Black researcher conducting research with non-Black non-Indigenous people of colour, I would speculate that the uniqueness of Black and Indigenous experiences in tandem with the lack of representation in the MLIS and LIS professional spaces, would have resulted in different findings if Black and Indigenous participants had been included. This is perhaps another assumption that might be challenged with further research. One could say that in finding that participants were not as critical as I expected them to be, I was disappointed in the lack of identification. However, I actually was grateful to be reminded of how diverse the individuals included in the racial category of BIPOC can be. I am reminded of Angelica Ross' words that: "shared identity does not equal community... The price for community is accountability. Cherish and nurture the bonds you create with people who are willing to reciprocate accountability in their relationship with you" (Ross, 2024). And while participants had much more diverse and complicated feelings and experiences than I expected, that doesn't necessarily mean that we weren't able to be in community with one another. This isn't to say that our shared identity is not the only defining factor of connection, but that our responsibility to one another through community is.

As I mentioned earlier in this chapter, another direction that this research could build upon is to investigate acts of subversion further. For instance, further researching the decision against hyper-visibility amongst BIPOC would be extremely interesting to further platform the ways in which BIPOC resist Whiteness. In addition, as this study inadvertently focused on the ways that Whiteness is embedded in North American society, expanding this research to include

individuals who attended MLIS programs from American institutions would be important in order to gather a consensus on many of the themes explored.

#### 6.6 Conclusion

This study initially hoped to focus on BIPOC use of digital technologies and spaces of online connection to analyze how students navigate institutional exclusions in LIS graduate programs. As it developed, questions allowed for more space to understand how participants expressed their understandings of race and racialization in the MLIS and on social media more generally. In Chapter four, I reviewed how the participants described being shut down through the specter of Whiteness in the MLIS. They participate less when they experience its presence in the MLIS. That being said, they mostly still desire to be part of the LIS community because they understand librarianship to be well intended and socially-just for the most part. However, the specter of Whiteness was still prevalent in the ways that participants described themselves as BIPOC and potential opportunities for safe spaces in LIS, as Whiteness was still platformed when BIPOC defined themselves in opposition to it. In Chapter five, participants shared that perceptions or experiences of racism and racialization on social media led to control of and sometimes withdrawal of participation online. The specter of Whiteness is more visible online as racist and discriminatory content is clearly seen and identified, particularly through the experience of second hand racism. These two chapters have a clear through thread, the specter of Whiteness haunts these two information environments, shaping the experiences of BIPOC throughout both.

In the final Chapter, I addressed my third research question which was concerned with how the two information environments of the MLIS and social media impacted the participants' experiences of racism and racialization. I did so by comparing the two environments, identifying

how social media allowed for more opportunities for connection and community than the MLIS, while both were greatly influenced by and one could argue embedded in the reproduction of Whiteness. I speculate that one could understand both environments as reproducing hegemony through Whiteness and that the participants' behavior of withdrawal and self-censorship is one example of how this is known and understood by BIPOC. I also review the implications of this research, including how Whiteness became an unintended but necessary subject of this research. While I felt uncomfortable with this focus, ultimately I felt that explicitly calling out Whiteness was also in some ways subverting it. Calling out Whiteness makes it more material, less invisible, and thus less powerful in some sense. I also identified the ways that participants subverted or subtly resisted Whiteness, whether through the lens of refusal to be hyper-visible or through community building and connection with BIPOC. My conclusion here ends with a review of what could be investigated further.

Ultimately, as much as my research resulted in illuminating the ways that Whiteness affected my participants, that same specter of Whiteness felt at times as though it was consuming myself as the researcher and my research entirely. I felt as though my research and in turn my own time was focused so much on the very thing I felt at times subjugated by. However, when reviewing the experience of undertaking this research and the result in this writing, I found a different lens. For one, I was able to name the issue of Whiteness more clearly, putting into words and finding support for something that I felt to be true. I was able to encourage, bear witness to, and understand the complexities and nuances of different stories shared with me from some incredible individuals. Making connections with and learning from these participants, who are in many ways my peers, was such a privilege and the process of this research got to the heart of what inspired it in the first place. I was able to build a bit more of an understanding of

something that I have always been interested in. I understand a little bit more about what it means to be a person of colour in this society and feel that I can see a bit more of the ways that institutions might not foster the ability to explore diverse forms of information, knowledge and community building, but that people do.

#### Works Cited

- Adjin-Tettey, T.D., & Garman, A. (2023). Lurking as a mode of listening in social media: motivations-based typologies. *Digital Transformation and Society*, 2(1), 11-26. https://doi-org.login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/10.1108/DTS-07-2022-0028
- Ahmed, S. (2007). A phenomenology of Whiteness. *Feminist Theory*, 8(2), 149-168. https://doi-org.login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/10.1177/1464700107078139
- Ahmed, S. (2006). The Nonperformativity of Antiracism. *Meridians*, 7(1), 104-126 https://doi.org/10.2979/MER.2006.7.1.104
- Ahmed, S. (2021). Complaint! Duke University Press.
- ALA. (2007). *Library directors: gender and salary*. American Library Association. https://www.ala.org/tools/research/librarystaffstats/diversity/libdirectors
- ALA. (2017). 2017 ALA Demographic Study. American Library Association. https://alair.ala.org/server/api/core/bitstreams/4d524ee4-a0ed-49d0-8162-741ca5a834b2/ content
- ALA. (n.d.,a). *Standards, process, policies, and procedures*. American Library Association. https://www.ala.org/educationcareers/accreditedprograms/standards
- ALA. (n.d.,b). *ALA Code of Ethics*. American Library Association. <u>https://www.ala.org/tools/ethics</u>
- All Things Considered. (2020, August 21). Police Monitoring Of Social Media Sparks Concerns In Black And Brown Communities. *npr*: https://www.npr.org/2020/08/21/904646038/police-monitoring-of-social-media-sparks-co ncerns-in-black-and-brown-communities

- Alvarez, A.N., Juang, L., & Liang, C.T.H. (2006). Asian Americans and racism: when bad things happen to "model minorities." *Cultural Diversity and Ethnic Minority Psychology*, 12(3), 477–492. https://doi.org/10.1037/1099-9809.12.3.477
- Arango, J. (2018, March 20). What is an Information Environment? *Medium*. <u>https://jarango.medium.com/what-is-an-information-environment-b4709521c4d6</u>
- Back, L. (2002). Aryans reading Adorno: cyber-culture and twenty-first century racism. *Ethnic and Racial Studies*, *25*(4), 628–651.
- Bailey, K.A. (2014). Racism within the Canadian university: Indigenous students' experiences. *Ethnic and Racial Studies*, 39(7), 1261-1279.
  https://doi-org.login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/10.1080/01419870.2015.1081961

Bajjaly, S., Densmore, M., Dotson, K., Drulia, M.R., Jeong, W., O'Connor, L. Schaap, B.,
Swaine, L., & Tang, R. (2020). 2020 STATISTICAL REPORT TRENDS AND KEY
INDICATORS IN LIBRARY AND INFORMATION SCIENCE EDUCATION.
Association For Library and Information Science Education (ALISE).
https://ali.memberclicks.net/assets/documents/statistical\_reports/2020/ALISE%202020%
20Statistical%20Report%20Summary%20Final\_Revised%2020210106.pdf

Benjamin, R. (2019). Race after technology: abolitionist tools for the New Jim Code. Polity.

Bingham, A. (2021). Qualitative Research Design and Data Analysis: Deductive and Inductive
Approaches. Sage Research Methods Community.
https://researchmethodscommunity.sagepub.com/blog/qualitative-research-design-and-dat
a-analysis-deductive-and-inductive-approaches

Blackwell, D.M. (2010). Sidelines and separate spaces: making education anti-racist for students of color. Race Ethnicity and Education, 13(4), 473–494. https://doi.org/10.1080/13613324.2010.492135

- Bonilla-Silva, E. (October 25, 2010). The Invisible Weight of Whiteness: The Racial Grammar of Everyday Life in Contemporary America [Video]. YouTube. https://www.youtube.com/watch?y=9VH5GkYZYgo
- boyd, d. (2012). White flight in networked publics: how race and class shaped American teen adoption of MySpace and Facebook. In L. Nakamura & P. Chow-White (Eds.), *Race after the Internet* (pp. 203–222). New York: Routledge
- Brandon, J. (2022, November 11). Is Elon Musk Trying To Destroy Twitter? *Forbes*. <u>https://www.forbes.com/sites/johnbbrandon/2022/11/11/is-elon-musk-trying-to-destroy-t</u> <u>witter/?sh=5d0fd5745643</u>
- Brantley, M. (2023). Burdens of the what-if: Vicarious anti-Black racism and stress for Black mothers. *Journal of Marriage and Family*, *85*(4), 941–961.
- Brock, A.L., Jr. (2020). *Distributed Blackness: African American Cybercultures*. New York University Press. http://opensquare.nyupress.org/books/9781479820375/read/
- Browne, S. (2010). Digital Epidermalization: Race, Identity and Biometrics. *Critical Sociology, 36*(1), 131-150.
- Browne, S. (2015). *Dark Matters: On the Surveillance of Blackness*. Duke University Press Published.

- Cabrera, N. L. (2024). *Whiteness in the ivory tower: Why don't we notice the White students sitting together in the quad?* (J. A. Banks, Ed.). Teachers College Press.
- Cambridge Dictionary. (n.d.). Othering. In *Cambridge Dictionary*. Retrieved August 2, 2024, from <u>https://dictionary.cambridge.org/dictionary/english/othering</u>
- Canadian Race Relations Foundation. (2021). *Report: Online Hate And Racism: Canadian Experiences and Opinions on What to do About It.* <u>https://crrf-fcrr.ca/media-releases/poll-support-social-media-regulations/</u>
- Canel-Çınarbaş, D., & Yohani, S. (2019). Indigenous Canadian university students' experiences of microaggressions. *International Journal for the Advancement of Counselling*, *41*, 41-60. https://doi-org.login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/10.1007/s10447-018-9345-z
- Castagno, A. (2014). *Educated in Whiteness: Good Intentions and Diversity in Schools*. University of Minnesota Press.
- Chae, D. H., Yip, T., Martz, C. D., Chung, K., Richeson, J. A., Hajat, A., Curtis, D. S., Rogers, L. O., & LaVeist, T. A. (2021). Vicarious Racism and Vigilance During the COVID-19
  Pandemic : Mental Health Implications Among Asian and Black Americans. *Public Health Reports (1974-)*, *136*(4), 508–517.
- Chan, J. (n.d.). Beyond Tokenism: The Importance of Staff Diversity in Libraries. British Columbia Library Association. https://bclaconnect.ca/perspectives/2020/11/30/beyond-tokenism-the-importance-of-staffdiversity-in-libraries/

- Cheng, T. (2022). Racialized policing in the social media age. *Proceedings of the National* Academy of Sciences, 119(49), 1-3.
- Chiu, A., Ettarh, F.M., & Ferretti, J.A. (2021). Not the Shark, But the Water: How Neutrality and Vocational Awe Intertwine to Uphold White Supremacy. In S.Y. Leung & J.R.
  López-McKnight (Eds.), *Knowledge Justice: Disrupting Library and Information Studies through Critical Race Theory* (pp. 49-71). The MIT Press.
- Cohen, A., Ekwueme, P.O., Sacotte, K.A., Bajwa, L., Gilpin, S., Heard-Garris, N. (2021).
  "Melanincholy": A Qualitative Exploration of Youth Media Use, Vicarious Racism, and Perceptions of Health. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 69(2), 288-293.
- Computer Security Resource Center. (n.d). Information Environment. *Information Technology Laboratory*. <u>https://csrc.nist.gov/glossary/term/information\_environment#:~:text=The%20aggregate%</u>

20of%20individuals%2C%20organizations,disseminate%2C%20or%20act%20on%20inf ormation

Conger, K & Isaac, M. (2022, July 11). How Elon Musk Damaged Twitter and Left It Worse Off. New York Times.

https://www.nytimes.com/2022/07/11/technology/elon-musk-twitter-damaged.html

 Cooke, N. A. (2016). Counter-Storytelling in the LIS Curriculum. In P. T. Jaeger, U. Gorham, &
 N. Greene Taylor (Eds.), *Perspectives on Libraries as Institutions of Human Rights and Social Justice* (pp. 331-348). Emerald Group Publishing.

- Cooke, N.A., Spencer, K., Jacobs, J.M., Mabbott, C., Collins, C. & Loyd, R.M. (2017). Mapping Topographies from the Classroom: Addressing Whiteness in the LIS Curriculum. In G.
  Schlesselman-Tarango (Ed.), *Topographies of Whiteness: Mapping Whiteness in Library* and Information Science (pp. 235-250). Library Juice Press.
- Cooke, N. A., & Sweeney, M. E. (2017). *Teaching for Justice : Implementing Social Justice in the LIS Classroom*. Library Juice Press.
- Cooke, N. A. (2017). Information Services to Diverse Populations: Developing Culturally Competent Library Professionals. Libraries Unlimited.
- Cooper, P. G. (2024). Social Media. Salem Press Encyclopedia.
- Corbin, J. M. & Strauss, A. (2015). *Basics of qualitative research: Techniques and procedures for developing grounded theory Fourth Edition* (A. L. Strauss, Ed.). SAGE.
- Daniels, J. (2009). *Cyber Racism: White Supremacy Online and the New Attack on Civil Rights*. Rowman & Littlefield Publishers, Incorporated.
- Daniels, J. (2013). Race and racism in Internet Studies: A review and critique. *New Media & Society*, *15*(5), 695-719.
- Davey, J., Hart, M., & Guerin, C. (2020). An Online Environmental Scan of Right-Wing Extremism in Canada: Interim Report. Edited by Jonathan Birdwell. <u>https://www.isdglobal.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/An-Online-Environmental-Scan-of-Right-wing-Extremism-in-Canada-ISD.pdf</u>

de jesus, n. (2014). LOCATING THE LIBRARY IN INSTITUTIONAL OPPRESSION. In the Library with a Lead Pipe. https://www.inthelibrarywiththeleadpipe.org/2014/locating-the-library-in-institutional-op

pression/

Delgado, R., & Stefancic, J. (2023). *Critical race theory: an introduction* (J. Stefancic, Ed.). New York University Press.

Dennen, V.P. (2008). Pedagogical lurking: Student engagement in non-posting discussion behavior. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 24(4), 1624–1633. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2007.06.003

- Detlor, B. & Lewis, V. (2004), Library portals: The impact of the library information environment on information seeking success. *Proceedings of the American Society for Information Science and Technology*, 41(1), 84-92.
   https://doi.org/10.1002/meet.1450410110
- Detlor, B. (2004). *Towards knowledge portals: from human issues to intelligent agents*. Kluwer Academic Publishers.
- Dictionary.com (n.d.) Critical Race Theory. In *Dictionary.com*. Retrieved August 4, 2024 from <u>https://www.dictionary.com/browse/critical-race-theory</u>

Dubb, S. (2018, November 13). Michelle Alexander Warns of Digital Surveillance as Next-Gen Jim Crow. NonProfitQuarterly. https://nonprofitquarterly.org/michelle-alexander-warns-of-digital-surveillance-as-next-ge n-jim-crow/

- Espinal, I., Sutherland, T., & Roh, C. (2018). A holistic approach for inclusive librarianship: Decentering Whiteness in our profession. *Library Trends*, *67*(1), 147-162.
- Ettarh, F. (2018). Vocational Awe and Librarianship: The Lies We Tell Ourselves. *In the Library with the Lead Pipe*. <u>https://www.inthelibrarywiththeleadpipe.org/2018/vocational-awe/</u>
- Frankenberg, R. (1997). Introduction: Local Whitenesses, Localizing Whiteness. In R.
  Frankenberg (Ed.), *Displacing Whiteness: Essays in Social and Cultural Criticism* (pp. 1–34). Duke University Press.
- Frankenberg, R. (2001). The Mirage of an Unmarked Whiteness. In B. Brander Rasmussen, E.
  Klinenberg, I.J. Nexica, M. Wray (Eds.), *The Making and Unmaking of Whiteness* (pp. 72-96). Duke University Press.
- Fraser-Arnott, M. (2019). Personalizing professionalism: The professional identity experiences of LIS graduates in non-library roles. *Journal of Librarianship and Information Science*, 51(2), 431–439.

https://doi-org.login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/10.1177/0961000617709062

Galvan, A. (2015). SOLICITING PERFORMANCE, HIDING BIAS: WHITENESS AND LIBRARIANSHIP. In the Library with a Lead Pipe. https://www.inthelibrarywiththeleadpipe.org/2015/soliciting-performance-hiding-bias-W hiteness-and-librarianship/

Garcia, M. A., & Barbour, J. B. (2018). "Ask a Professional—Ask a Librarian": Librarianship and the Chronic Struggle for Professional Status. *Management Communication* 

Quarterly, 32(4), 565-592.

https://doi-org.login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/10.1177/0893318918776798

Gassam Asare, J. (2021, January 8). Social Media Continues To Amplify White Supremacy And Suppress Anti-Racism. *Forbes*. https://www.forbes.com/sites/janicegassam/2021/01/08/social-media-continues-to-amplif y-White-supremacy-and-suppress-anti-racism/

- Giordano, A. L., Prosek, E. A., Henson, R. K., Silveus, S., Beijan, L., Reyes, A., Molina, C., & Agarwal, S. M. (2021). Effects of Vicarious Racism Exposure via the Media on College Students of Color: Exploring Affect and Substance Use. *Journal of College Counseling*, 24(1), 4–17. <u>https://doi-org.login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/10.1002/jocc.12173</u>
- Granovetter, M.S. (1973). The Strength of Weak Ties. *American Journal of Sociology*, 78(6), 1360-1380.
- Grasmuck, S., Martin, J. and Zhao S. (2009). Ethno-racial identity displays on Facebook. *Journal of Computer-Mediated Communication*, 15(1), 158–188. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1083-6101.2009.01498.x

Greene, K. (n.d.). Gen Z Historian [TikTok Profile]. TikTok. https://tiktok.com/@kahlilgreene

Gusa, D. L. (2010). White Institutional Presence: The Impact of Whiteness on Campus Climate. *Harvard Educational Review*, 80(4), 464–490. https://doi-org.login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/https://www.metapress.com/content/p5j4 83825u110002/?p=fee232921e68418c8d0e201439999190&pi=2

Hall, S., & Du Gay, P. (1996). Questions of cultural identity. SAGE Publications

- Harrell, S. P. (2000). A multidimensional conceptualization of racism-related stress: Implications for the well-being of people of color. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*, 70, 42–57. <u>https://doi-org.login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/10.1037/h0087722</u>
- Harwood, S. A., Huntt, M. B., Mendenhall, R., & Lewis, J. A. (2012). Racial microaggressions in the residence halls: Experiences of students of color at a predominantly White university. *Journal of Diversity in Higher Education*, 5(3), 159-173.

Hathcock, A. (2015). White Librarianship in Blackface: Diversity Initiatives in LIS. *In the Library with the Lead Pipe*.
 <a href="https://www.inthelibrarywiththeleadpipe.org/2015/lis-diversity/">https://www.inthelibrarywiththeleadpipe.org/2015/lis-diversity/</a>

Heard-Garris, N.J., Cale, M., Camaj, L., Hamati, M.C., & Dominguez, T.P. (2018). Transmitting Trauma: A systematic review of vicarious racism and child health. *Social Science & Medicine, 199*, 230-240.
https://doi-org.login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/10.1016/j.socscimed.2017.04.018

Heard-Garris, N. (2021). Vicarious Racism Explained in Age of Black Lives Matter. MedCentral. <u>https://www.medcentral.com/behavioral-mental/traumavicarious-racism-in-age-of-black-l</u> ives-matter

Hennein, R., Ngeumeni, M.J., Bonumwezi, J., Tineo, P., Boatright, D., Crusto, C., & Lowe, S. R. (2023a). Vicarious Racism, Direct Racism, and Mental Health Among Racialized
Minority Healthcare Workers. *Journal of Racial and Ethnic Health Disparities*, 1–14. https://doi-org.login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/10.1007/s40615-023-01844-7

- Hennein, R., Tiako, M. J. N., Tineo, P., & Lowe, S. R. (2023b). Development and Validation of the Vicarious Racism in Healthcare Workers Scale. *Journal of Racial and Ethnic Health Disparities*, 10(5), 2496–2504.
- Honma, T. (2006). Trippin' Over the Color Line: The Invisibility of Race in Library and Information Studies. *InterActions: UCLA Journal of Education and Information Studies*, 1(2). http://dx.doi.org/10.5070/D412000540
- Hudson, D.J. (2016, February). On Critical Librarianship & Pedagogies of the Practical.
   Proceedings from the Critical Librarianship & Pedagogy Symposium [Video]. The
   University of Arizona. <u>https://repository.arizona.edu/handle/10150/612654</u>
- Hudson, D.J. (2017a). On "Diversity" as Anti-Racism in Library and Information Studies: A Critique. Journal of Critical Library and Information Studies, 1(1), 1-36. https://doi.org/10.24242/jclis.v1i1.6
- Hudson, D.J. (2017b). The Whiteness of Practicality. In G. Schlesselman-Tarango (Ed.), *Topographies of Whiteness: Mapping Whiteness in Library and Information Science* (pp. 203-234). Library Juice Press.
- Hunt, K., & Gruszczynski, M. (2021). The influence of new and traditional media coverage on public attention to social movements: the case of the Dakota Access Pipeline protests.
   *Information, Communication & Society, 24*(7), 1024–1040.
- Iribe Ramirez, Y. & Tari, M. (2020). "I find myself wondering why I wanted to do this": Identifying barriers for students of color in the LIS field. *Proceedings of the Association for Information Science & Technology*, 57(1), 1-3. https://doi.org/10.1002/pra2.419

- Jaeger, P. T., Subramaniam, M. M., Jones, C. B., & Bertot, J. C. (2011). Diversity and LIS Education: Inclusion and the Age of Information. *Journal of Education for Library & Information Science*, 52(3), 166–183.
- Jakubowicz, A. (2017). Alt-Right White lite: Trolling, hate speech and cyber racism on social media. *Cosmopolitan Civil Societies: An Interdisciplinary Journal*, *9*(3), 41–60.
- Jakubowicz, A., Dunn, K., Mason, G., Paradies, Y., Bliuc, A.M., Bahfen, N., Oboler, A., Atie,
  R., & Connelly, K. (2017). *Cyber racism and community resilience : strategies for combating online*. (A., Jakubowicz, Ed.). Palgrave Macmillan.
- Johnson, A. (2019). Performing Black imagination: The critical embodiment of transfuturism. In R. Anderson & C. R. Fluker (Eds.), *The Black speculative arts movement: Black futurity, Art+Design* (pp. 205–216). Rowman & Littlefield.
- Johnson Reagon, B. (1981). Coalition Politics: Turning the Century. https://www.rootsofjusticetraining.org/uploads/1/3/9/1/139148852/coalition-politics.pdf
- Kang, J. (2000). Cyber-Race. Harvard Law Review, 113(5), 1130–1208.
- Keum, B. T., & Choi, A. Y. (2023). Profiles of online racism exposure and mental health among Asian, Black, and Latinx emerging adults in the United States. *International Review of Psychiatry*, 35(3–4), 310–322.
- Kraft, P.W., Krupnikov, Y., Milita, K., Ryan, J.B., & Soroka, S. (2020). Social Media and the Changing Information Environment: Sentiment Differences in Read Versus Recirculated News Content, *Public Opinion Quarterly*, 84(1), 195–215.

- LaMotte, S. (2020, May 31). Vicarious racism: You don't have to be the target to be harmed. *CNN*. https://www.cnn.com/2020/05/31/health/vicarious-racism-wellness/index.html
- Leung, S. Y., & López-McKnight, J. R. (2021). Knowledge justice : disrupting library and information studies through critical race theory (Leung, S. Y., & López-McKnight, J. R., Eds.). The MIT Press.
- Littletree, S., Belarde-Lewis, M., & Duarte, M. (2020). Centering Relationality: A Conceptual Model to Advance Indigenous Knowledge Organization Practices. *Knowledge Organization*, 47(5), 410–426.
- Lofland, J. (2006). *Analyzing social settings : a guide to qualitative observation and analysis (4th ed.).* Wadsworth/Thomson Learning.
- Lorde, A. (1984). Sister Outsider: Essays and Speeches. Crossing Press.
- Louis Gates Jr., H. (1985, April 21). A NEGRO WAY OF SAYING. *New York Times*. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/1985/04/21/books/a-negro-way-of-saying.html</u>
- Madden, B. (2016). Tracing specters of Whiteness: discourse and the construction of teaching subjects in urban Aboriginal education. *Discourse: Studies in the Cultural Politics of Education*, 38(5), 642–658. https://doi.org/10.1080/01596306.2015.1127211
- Martin Romero, M. Y., & Stein, G. L. (2023). Invisible targets: Conceptualizing U.S. Latine youth's exposure to family-level vicarious racism. *Child Development Perspectives*, 17, 18–24.
- Matias N., J., Lewis Jr, N., & Hope, E. (Sep. 7, 2021). Universities Say They Want More Diverse Faculties. So Why Is Academia Still So White? *FiveThirtyEight*.

https://fivethirtyeight.com/features/universities-say-they-want-more-diverse-faculties-sowhy-is-academia-still-so-White/

- Matysek, A. (2023). The use of one-on-one interviews in library and information science: A scoping review. *Journal of Information Science*, *0*(0), 1-12.
- Maynard, R. (2017). *Policing Black Lives: State Violence in Canada from Slavery to the Present*. Fernwood Publishing: Nova Scotia.
- Mehra, B. (2021). Enough Crocodile Tears! Libraries Moving beyond Performative Antiracist Politics. *The Library Quarterly*, *91*(2), 137-149.
- Merriam-Webster. (n.d.). Microaggression. In Merriam-Webster.com dictionary. Retrieved September 22, 2024, from https://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/microaggression
- Mestre, L. (2010). *Librarians serving diverse populations : challenges and opportunities*. Association of College and Research Libraries.
- Morales, M.E. & Williams, S. (2021). Moving Toward Transformative Librarianship: Naming and Identifying Epistemic Supremacy. In Leung, S. Y., & López-McKnight, J. R. (Eds.), *Knowledge Justice: Disrupting Library and Information Studies through Critical Race Theory* (pp. 73-93). The MIT Press.
- Murphy, J.A., & Newport, J. (2021). *Reflection on Pandemics and Technology in Libraries*. *Serials Review*, 47(1), 37-42.

Naeem, M., Ozuem, W., Howell, K., & Ranfagni, S. (2023). A Step-by-Step Process of Thematic Analysis to Develop a Conceptual Model in Qualitative Research. *International Journal* of Qualitative Methods, 22, 1-18. https://doi.org/10.1177/16094069231205789

Nakamura, L. (2002). Cybertypes: race, ethnicity, and identity on the Internet. Routledge.

- Nakayama, T. K. (2017). What's Next for Whiteness and the Internet. *Critical Studies in Media Communication, 34*(1), 68–72.
- Neal, J., LaRue, J., Bourg, C., Knowles, E.M., Lankes, R.D., Drabinski, E., Knox, E., de la Peña McCook, K., & Watson, K. (2018). Are Libraries Neutral? Highlights from the Midwinter President's Program. *American Libraries Magazine*. https://americanlibrariesmagazine.org/2018/06/01/are-libraries-neutral/
- Noble, S. U., & Tynes, B. M. (Eds.). (2016). *The intersectional Internet : race, sex, class, and culture online*. Peter Lang.
- Oliphant, T., & Branch-Mueller, J. (2018). "Doing the Courses without Stopping My Life": Time in a Professional Master's Program. *International Review of Research in Open and Distributed Learning*, 19(4), 191–207.
- Omi, M., & Winant, H. (2015). Racial formation in the United States (H. Winant, Ed.). Routledge/Taylor & Francis Group. (Original work published 1986)
- Oxford Languages. (n.d.) Neutrality. In Oxford Languages Dictionary via Google. Retrieved August 4th, 2024, from https://www.google.com/search?q=neutrality+definition&oq=neutrality+definition&gs\_lc rp=EgZjaHJvbWUyCQgAEEUYORiABDIHCAEQABiABDIHCAIQABiABDIHCAM

# QABiABDIHCAQQABiABDIHCAUQABiABDIHCAYQABiABDIHCAcQABiABDIH CAgQABiABDIHCAkQABiABNIBCDM5NTlqMGo3qAIAsAIA&sourceid=chrome&i e=UTF-8

- Pascale, C.M. (2008). The Specter of Whiteness. *Studies in Symbolic Interaction, 30*, 167–182. DOI: 10.1016/S0163-2396(08)30010-6
- Pérez, E. (2021). *Diversity's Child: People of Color and the Politics of Identity*. University of Chicago Press.
- Peritz, Aki. (July 15, 2023). Opinion: Elon Musk accidentally ruined Twitter. He did us all a huge favor, *Los Angeles Times*. <u>https://www.latimes.com/opinion/story/2023-07-15/elon-musk-twitter-bluesky-mastodonthreads-social-media</u>
- Pickering, M. (2020). The politics of Whiteness and racial visibility. *European Journal of Communication*, 35(2), 181-185.
- Pinder, S.O. (2010). *The Politics of Race and Ethnicity in the United States Americanization: De-Americanization, and Racialized Ethnic Groups.* Palgrave Macmillan New York.
- Preece, Jenny & Nonnecke, Blair & Andrews, Dorine. (2004). The top five reasons for lurking: improving community experiences for everyone. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 20(2), 201–223.
- Privott, M. (2019). An Ethos of Responsibility and Indigenous Women Water Protectors in the #NoDAPL Movement. *American Indian Quarterly*, *43*(1), 74–100.

- Raju, J. (2021). Shaping LIS Education for Blended Professionals in a Pluralist Information Environment: Global Reflections. *Journal of Education for Library and Information Science 62*(4), 366-382.
- Ross, A. [@angelicaross]. (2024, Sept 17). Reminder: shared identity does not equal community. Everyone is not your audience and everyone is not your friend [Thread]. Threads. https://www.threads.net/@angelicaross/post/C K0HOvIYf

Rothbauer, P & Harrington, M. (2022). Honouring a Love of Books and Reading in Library and Information Science. Proceedings of 50th Annual Meeting of the Canadian Association for Information Science/l'Association canadienne des sciences de l'information.

https://doi.org/10.29173/cais1252

Röttger, P. & Vedres, B. (2020). The Information Environment and its Effects on Individuals and Groups An Interdisciplinary Literature Review. Oxford Internet Institute, University of Oxford.

https://royalsociety.org/-/media/policy/projects/online-information-environment/oie-the-i nformation-environment.PDF

- Rosa, K. & Henke, K. (2017). ALA Demographic Study. American Library Association. https://alair.ala.org/bitstream/handle/11213/19804/ALA%20Research\_Member%20Demo graphics%20Survey\_Jan2017.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y
- Ryan-Mosley, T. & Richards, S. (2022, April 27). Minneapolis police used fake social media profiles to surveil Black people. *MIT Technology Review*.

https://www.technologyreview.com/2022/04/27/1051517/minneapolis-police-racial-bias-f ake-social-media-profiles-surveillance/

Schlesselman-Tarango, G. (2016). The Legacy of Lady Bountiful: White Women in the Library. *Library Trends*, *64*(4), 667–686.

Senay, Z. (Oct 26, 2020). Racism in Post-Secondary Settings: A Call for Action. University of Victoria: The Online Academic Community. https://onlineacademiccommunity.uvic.ca/riskybehaviourlab/2020/10/26/racism-in-post-s econdary-settings-a-call-for-action/

- Sibai, O., Figueredo, B. & Ferreira, M.C. (2019, January 29). Overworked and isolated: the rising epidemic of loneliness in academia. *The Conversation*.
  https://theconversation.com/overworked-and-isolated-the-rising-epidemic-of-loneliness-i n-academia-110009
- Soni, K. (2020). Walking on Eggshells: Experiences of Students of Color within Library and Information Science Master's Programs. [Master's thesis, University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill]. 56 pages. University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill Carolina Digital Repository.
- Statistics Canada. (November 30, 2022). 2021 Census and the LIS Community. https://librarianship.ca/features/2021-census-and-the-lis-community/
- Steele, C.K. (2016). Signifyin', Bitching, and Blogging: Black Women and Resistance Discourse Online. In Noble, S. U., & Tynes, B. M. (Eds.). *The intersectional Internet : race, sex, class, and culture online* (pp. 73-94). Peter Lang.

Stegeman, H.M., Are, C., & Poell, T. (2024). Strategic Invisibility: How Creators

- Manage the Risks and Constraints of Online Hyper(In)Visibility. *Social Media* + *Society*, 10(2), 1–12. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/20563051241244674</u>
- Stein, R. (2016, December 21). Knowing Someone Who Faced Discrimination May Affect Blood Pressure. npr.
- https://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2016/12/21/506153131/knowing-someone-who-faceddiscrimination-may-affect-blood-pressure

Sue, D. W., Nadal, K. L., Capodilupo, C. M., Lin, A. I., Torino, G. C., & Rivera, D. P. (2008).
 Racial microaggressions against Black Americans: Implications for counseling. *Journal of Counseling and Development*, *86*(3), 330–338.
 https://doi-org.login.ezproxy.library.ualberta.ca/10.1002/j.1556-6678.2008.tb00517.x

- Sue, D. W., Bucceri, J., Lin, A. I., Nadal, K. L., & Torino, G. C. (2007). Racial microaggressions and the Asian American experience. *Cultural Diversity and Ethnic Minority Psychology*, 13(1), 72–81. DOI: 10.1037/1099-9809.13.1.72
- Suleiman, M. (2024, May 9). Social Media Surveillance of the Black Lives Matter Movement and the Right to Privacy. *Columbia Undergraduate Law Review*. https://www.culawreview.org/journal/social-media-surveillance-of-the-black-lives-matter -movement-and-the-right-to-privacy

The BIPOC Project. (n.d.). About Us. The BIPOC Project. https://www.thebipocproject.org/

Toole, B. (2021). What Lies Beneath: The Epistemic Roots of White Supremacy. In Edenberg, E.& Hannon, M. (Eds.). *Political Epistemology* (pp. 76-93). Oxford University Press.

- Truong, K. A., Museus, S. D., & McGuire, K. M. (2015). Vicarious racism: a qualitative analysis of experiences with secondhand racism in graduate education. *International Journal of Qualitative Studies in Education*, 29(2), 224–247.
   https://doi.org/10.1080/09518398.2015.1023234
- Tuck, E. & Yang, K.W. (2012). Decolonization is not a metaphor. *Decolonization: Indigeneity, Education & Society, 1*(1), 1-40.
- Tynes, B. & Markoe. S. (2010). The role of color-blind racial attitudes in reactions to racial discrimination on social networking sites. *Journal of Diversity in Higher Education 3*(1), 1–13.
- Tynes, B, Schuschke, J & Noble, S.U. (2016). Chapter: Digital Intersectionality Theory and the #BlackLivesMatter Movement. In Noble, S. U., & Tynes, B. M. (Eds.). *The intersectional Internet : race, sex, class, and culture online* (pp. 21-40). Peter Lang.
- Watkins, S.C. (2009). The Young and the Digital: What the Migration to Social-Network Sites,
  Games, and Anytime, Anywhere Media Means for Our Future. *The National Association for Media Literacy Education's Journal of Media Literacy Education*, 3(1), 63-65.
  https://digitalcommons.uri.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1067&context=jmle
- Yohannes, S. (2021, October 1). Social media platforms 'benefit from the intersections of racism and capitalism'. CBC. <u>https://www.cbc.ca/radio/spark/social-media-platforms-benefit-from-the-intersections-of-racism-and-capitalism-1.6189164</u>

Yosso, T. (2009). Critical Race Theory, Racial Microaggressions, and Campus Racial Climate for Latina/o Undergraduates. *Harvard Educational Review*, *79*(4), 659-690.

## **Appendix A: Call for Participants**

Dear [University name] Administrator or Graduate Coordinator,

I am contacting you with the request to distribute to the students in your MLIS (Master of Library and Information Science) program the invitation to participate in an interview on BIPOC (Black, Indigenous and/or People of Colour) MLIS students and their experiences within their program and with social media titled *Where's Our Space? BIPOC MLIS students and their social media communities*. This research consists of a short demographic intake form and an interview either in person or online. Identifying information will be anonymized, including institution information. This research seeks to understand more about the very diverse experiences of a diverse group of students that fall under the categories of BIPOC, and thus I am looking to speak with students from as many of the Canadian MLIS programs as possible.

Please consider sharing the following blurb about the project, as well as my contact information, with your MLIS students. I would be so appreciative if you could confirm if you will or will not be circulating this call to students so that I know how to proceed with my study. Please let me know if you require any further information or have any questions.

Kind regards, Luthfia Friskie

"Hello [University name] LIS students and recent graduates,

My name is Luthfia Friskie and I am pursuing my Master of Library and Information Studies and Master of Arts in Digital Humanities degrees at the University of Alberta. As part of my program, I am conducting research on the engagement of BIPOC (Black, Indigenous, and/or People of Colour) MLIS students with social media. I am seeking participants to complete a virtual or in-person interview (depending on geographical location) in order to gather information about the intersection between BIPOC experience in MLIS programs and social media technologies and communities. Interviews will be preceded by a short demographic intake form, gathering relevant demographic information but your identity (including the identity of the institution you attend) will be anonymized. Interviews would be in person if you are located in the Edmonton/Calgary region or online via Zoom or Google Meets. Unfortunately, due to my own limitations, interviews will have to be conducted in English. Recording of the interview audio will be applicable. If you identify as BIPOC (or as a racialized person) and would be interested in participating, please contact me directly at <u>friskie@ualberta.ca</u>

If you are interested please get in touch by **Friday February 7, 2023.** The University of Alberta Research Ethics Board has approved this research study, ID Pro00124016.

Thank you for your time and consideration, Luthfia Friskie **UNIVERSITY OF ALBERTA** "

## **Appendix B: Invitation to Interview**

Hello [individual name],

Thank you for agreeing to participate in an interview for my research project *Where's Our Space? BIPOC MLIS students and their social media communities.* I (Luthfia) will be conducting the interview on my own, over a secure video conferencing platform (Zoom or Google Meets). If you prefer and are geographically able to, we can also meet in person in a secure room on the University of Alberta campus. The interview should take approximately 45-60 minutes to complete. As mentioned in my call for participants, you will be asked to complete a short demographic intake form in order to gather a better understanding of the demographics of interviewees.

I will ask you a variety of questions regarding your experiences in your MLIS program, your relationship with social media, and the concept of BIPOC and a BIPOC community. I hope this interview allows you to have a space to share your experiences in a way that they will be respected and valued.

Please note, at any time you may change your mind and refuse to participate in the interview. The interview will be recorded for audio transcription. Once the interview is complete, you will receive a transcript from the interview and will have one week to review, revise, add, or withdraw your information from the analysis if you wish. You will have one week to do so before I begin my analysis and your answers will be included in the analysis.

This study has been reviewed and approved by the University of Alberta Research Ethics Board and the Ethics ID number is Pro00124016. I have attached a copy of the information and consent form, as well as the interview schedule. Once you have reviewed this information and consent to proceeding, please respond to this email so that we can establish a date and time to meet in the next two weeks.

Thank you and I look forward to connecting with you further.

Take care, Luthfia Friskie UNIVERSITY OF ALBERTA

Link to Information & Consent Form & Interview Schedule

## **Appendix C: INFORMATION LETTER and CONSENT FORM**

**Study Title:** Where's Our Space? Black, Indigenous, or People of Colour (BIPOC) Master of Library and Information Science (MLIS) students and their social media communities

**Research Investigator:** Luthfia Friskie MA/MLIS Candidate, University of Alberta Email: <u>friskie@ualberta.ca</u>

Supervisor: Dr. Danielle Allard Professor, Library and Information Studies Email: <u>allard@ualberta.ca</u> Supervisor: Dr. Michael Litwack Professor, English & Film Studies Email: <u>litwack@ualberta.ca</u>

## **Background**

You are being asked to participate in this study because you are currently or have been in the past academic year (2021-2022) a Masters of Library and Information Science (MLIS) student at a Canadian university and identifies as Black, Indigenous or as a Person of Colour (BIPOC).

The results of this study will be used in support of my (Luthfia Friskie's) thesis.

Before you make a decision about whether to participate in this research, please review the following information. Please feel free to contact me at friskie@ualberta.ca if you have any questions or require clarification.

## Purpose & Position

The purpose of this research is to identify the complex and unique experiences of Black, Indigenous or as a Person of Colour (BIPOC) in Library and Information Studies (LIS) education with a focus on our relationship to social media technologies.

I am a biracial Black Masters of Library and Information Studies (MLIS) student and this research is personal to me. I am a settler on Treaty 6 territory in what is colonially known as Edmonton, Alberta, Canada. Being a non-white settler has shaped my experiences and my perspectives in LIS, and I am interested in knowing if it is the same for you. This project highlights the perspectives and voices of BIPOC in LIS and our relationship to social media as we are minorities in a field that I would argue is quite significant in the social fabric of our society. This interview will include questions in five parts: an introduction reviewing the Demographic Form, questions regarding the LIS program, questions related to SIPOC online communities and a conclusion reviewing all the questions.

I will do my best to put aside my biases, but I acknowledge that research cannot be bias free. I am an individual with a set of opinions and perspectives shaped by my experiences and I see the

world through a particular lens. That being said, it will always be my priority to ensure that what you provide is represented as you intended in this research.

## Study Procedures

I (Luthfia) will be conducting the interview on my own, over a secure video conferencing platform (Zoom or Google Meets). If you prefer and are geographically able to, we can also meet in person in a secure room on the University of Alberta campus. The interview should take approximately 45 minutes to complete. I will be interviewing 5-10 participants from various institutions.

Prior to the interview you will be asked to complete a short demographic intake form via Google Forms. This will be used to gather general demographic information for the research overall, so that I may better understand the demographic makeup of what I believe to be a very diverse group of individuals. We will review the answers to this form before we commence the interview and you will be able to ask me clarifying or follow up questions about the form.

I will be recording the interview audio in order to create a transcript for analysis. I will also take notes while we are speaking that will be incorporated into the analysis as well. You will receive a copy of your transcript over email and will have one week to review the transcript and request to withdraw any information. All of your responses will be anonymized after this point.

## Risks and benefits

You will be asked to reflect on instances of racism or other forms of bigotry that you may have experienced as a student in an LIS program and in the library world more generally. This may be distressing and is a risk that should be considered prior to engaging with this research. If at any point during the research you feel uncomfortable, please feel free to cease participation. If you experience any stress to your mental health and would like extra support please contact Wellness Together Canada at 1-866-585-0445 to speak one on one with a mental health professional.

Additionally, as much as Google may have privacy features in place to keep data private it must be acknowledged that it is a private company and that I as an individual do not have enough power to ensure that your data is completely private on their servers.

While there may not be any material benefit to this study for you, the opportunity to share more about your experiences in this field may be cathartic in some way. Ideally, I would like the impact of this study to contribute to the improvement of MLIS programs for BIPOC, through understanding our unique experiences and needs, but cannot guarantee this.

## Voluntary Participation

You are under no obligation to participate in this study. The participation is completely voluntary, and you do not have to answer any specific questions or participate in any specific discussions.

## Cost of Participation

Participating in this study will cost your time, as outlined in the study procedures above. You will also need technology to participate, including an Internet connection and an email address where I can send you the analysis to approve.

## Confidentiality & Anonymity

For the demographic intake form, you are welcome to use a fake email address in order to further remove any identifiable features you wish to keep anonymous from the data. Your identity will not be anonymous to me in interviewing, but I will maintain confidentiality by obscuring personal identifying information and anonymizing the data in the writing process. This anonymizing process will include removing identifying information of the institution you are attending.

I will use this research in my thesis, research articles, and presentations. You will not be personally identified in any of these cases or any other case of sharing this research. I will refer to you by a pseudonym and leave out any identifying information.

Data will be kept confidential. Google Meet states that they encrypt all meeting data, including saved recordings, and does not sell user data. You can <u>read more about their security and privacy</u> <u>here</u>. Zoom also practices encryption of video, audio and screen sharing. You can <u>read more</u> <u>about that here</u>. All recordings will not be saved on a cloud but will be downloaded directly to a private server and University of Alberta encrypted device.

Myself and the University of Alberta Research Ethics Board will have access to the data. It will be kept on a password-protected laptop and on Google Drive's encrypted cloud storage. Study data, including personal information about you, will be securely stored for a minimum of 5 years after the study is over. After 5 years, your personal information and the audio/video recordings will be destroyed.

You will receive a copy of the research findings, as detailed in the Study Procedures section above.

## Contact Information

If you have any further questions regarding this study, please do not hesitate to contact Luthfia Friskie: <u>friskie@ualberta.ca</u>.

The plan for this study has been reviewed by a Research Ethics Board at the University of Alberta (Pro00124016). If you have questions about your rights or how research should be conducted, you can call (780) 492-2615. This office is independent of the researchers.

## **Consent Statement**

I have read this form and the research study has been explained to me. I have been given the opportunity to ask questions and my questions have been answered. If I have additional questions, I have been told whom to contact. I agree to participate in the research study described

above and will receive a copy of this consent form. I will receive a copy of this consent form after I sign it.

Participant's Name (printed) and Signature

Date

In the absence of a signature, you must provide oral consent and oral agreement to confidentiality, both of which I will record in transcription or in the recording of a Google Meet or Zoom call. You will still receive a copy of this consent form.

Updated December 21, 2022

Pro00124016

## **Appendix D: Interview Schedule**

#### Introduction

## Part One: Demographic Intake Form

In this section, I would like to review some of the answers that you have submitted in your pre-completed demographic intake questionnaire. I would like to provide the opportunity for you to elaborate on some of the responses.

## Part Two: LIS Program

This section asks you about your feelings regarding the MLIS program that you are in. You will be asked about the structure of the program including technological requirements or ethics requirements in your program, as well as questions about your experiences of racism, isolation, censorship within the MLIS program.

## Part Three: Social Media

This section will ask you questions about your social media use. You will be asked questions regarding your perspectives and experiences with racial identity and social media, as well as community and social media.

## Part Four: BIPOC Online Communities

This section will ask you questions regarding your perception of community related to racial identity. It will provide me with an understanding of what you think about the term BIPOC as a category for identity, if you find connection to that term or individuals considered part of this category, and will allow space for you to provide me with feedback about the questions asked in this interview as well as interview style.

#### Part Five: Conclusion

Thank you for participating in this interview. From here, I will be creating a transcript of our interview based on the recordings and will do the same with the other interviews. Once the transcription is complete, I will send you a copy of your interview transcript over email for your review and you will have one week to review it and let me know if you would like to withdraw anything. Your answers will be anonymized. From there, I will be reviewing each individual interview as well as all the interviews together, to identify the similarities and differences in experiences. I will be using it in the writing of my thesis and my thesis may be used for presentations or publications in the future.

## Appendix E: Demographic Intake Form

Demographic Intake Form
BIU⇔X
These questions are to gather basic information about different elements of your identity, general geographic location and to learn at a little about your general educational and professional life 
How do you identify racially/ethnically/culturally? Please include as much or as little information you would like here (short answer)
What gender do you identify as (if any)?
Short answer text
Do you identify as any of the following:
2SLGBTQIA+
a person with a disability
immigrant
refugee
mature student
low income
an international student
What is your age?
Short answer text

Where are you located geographically (province or state)?

1. Alberta

- 2. British Columbia
- 3. Saskatchewan
- 4. Manitoba
- 5. Ontario
- 6. Quebec
- 7. New Brunswick
- 8. Prince Edward Island
- 9. Nova Scotia
- 10. Newfoundland & Labrador
- 11. Nunavut
- 12. Northwest Territories
- 13. Yukon
- 14. United States of America
- 15. Outside of North America

Which school do you attend?

- 1. Dalhousie University
- 2. McGill University
- 3. Université de Montréal
- 4. University of Alberta
- 5. University of British Columbia
- 6. University of Ottawa
- 7. University of Toronto
- 8. University of Western Ontario

Are you enrolled in an on-campus or online program? Online Campus Hybrid
What year of your MLIS program are you in?  First Second Third Fourth or later Graduated/Alumni
If you have graduated, what year did you graduate? Short answer text
Do you currently work in an information institution of any kind (library, archive, museum etc.)? Ves No
If yes, what is your role? Short answer text

#### **Appendix F: Interview Questions**

#### Introduction

Thank you for agreeing to participate in the interview portion of this research project. I am interested in this research because I am invested in understanding and amplifying the experiences of BIPOC students in the Masters of Library and Information Science (MLIS) education system. I think that we face a unique set of challenges in the MLIS program and since I have begun the program I have been interested in what those challenges are and if/how they are shared in similar ways amongst other BIPOC in MLIS. In addition, I personally see social media as a potential tool for working within and against structural barriers and I have met and built relationships with others in the MLIS or working in libraries through social media. I would like to better understand the ways that social media has or has not supported you both within and outside of your MLIS program and as an MLIS student myself I am curious what your perspectives on the functions of social media are. An important part of this research is the idea of identity. I am approaching this research with curiosity about our connections both similar and dissimilar within the set category of BIPOC. I am interested in understanding what the concept of identity means to you.

As I have stated in my review of the information and consent form, I will be taking notes throughout the process and the audio will be recorded, this will be my primary data set. Also, you are under no obligation to participate in this study. The participation is completely voluntary, and you do not have to answer any specific questions or participate in any specific discussions. Part One: Demographic Intake Form

In this section, I would like to review some of the answers that you have submitted in your pre-completed demographic intake questionnaire. I would like to provide the opportunity for you to elaborate on some of the responses. [I will read aloud the responses to some of the demographic questions and encourage the participant to elaborate if responses are brief]

1. Are there any other aspects of your identity that you think are important to share? Part Two: LIS Program

This section asks you about your feelings regarding the MLIS program that you are in. You will be asked about the structure of the program including technological requirements or ethics requirements in your program, as well as questions about your experiences of racism, isolation, censorship within the MLIS program.

- 1. Tell me about how you became interested in librarianship
  - a. What made you decide to enroll in the MLIS program? What interested you about the degree?
- 2. How do you feel your program is going so far?
  - a. Prompt: Was the program what you expected it to be? What surprised you? What is going well? What is challenging?
- 3. How would you define the LIS community?
- 4. How do you feel that you are supported in your MLIS program or within LIS environments? Where do you feel you are lacking support in the program?

- a. How do you feel supported or unsupported by your instructors or in classroom settings?
  - i. The 2020 University of Toronto Report on Diversity and Inclusion Experiences of students at the Information School reported that "0.8% of respondents felt confident that there was appropriate facilitation and/or frequent discussions of race, gender, sexuality, and disability within their classrooms." Are you surprised by this statistic? How so?
- b. Do you feel supported or unsupported by our peers? How so?
  - i. How comfortable do you think your peers are with engaging in conversations about inequalities and injustices?
- c. The 2020 University of Toronto Report on Diversity and Inclusion Experiences stated that "Participants responded that there is a strong adherence to white-centered material throughout curricula at the Faculty of Information." How do you feel about this statement?
  - i. In what ways do you find materials assigned relevant or irrelevant to your experiences or interests?
- d. What kind of support exists for BIPOC students in your program? What do you feel is lacking?
  - i. Prompt: Do you know of any recruitment strategies used by your program administrators or faculty?
  - ii. Prompt: Do you feel grants/funding are accessible?
- 5. Do you feel comfortable speaking freely and/or sharing information about yourself and your perspectives in your program? In what ways?
  - a. Do you ever feel uncomfortable expressing your true thoughts on a subject in class or in an extra-curricular LIS related situation? How so?
- 6. Do you feel that you have experienced discrimination in your program? If yes, in what ways?
  - a. Do you feel you have experienced racism in the MLIS program? With as much or as little detail as you feel comfortable with, please describe your experience(s).
  - b. Did you address this discrimination or racism formally? Did you take any formal or informal approaches to addressing the situation?
- 7. Is there anything else that you want to tell me about your experience in your MLIS program?

## Part Three: Social Media

This section will ask you questions about your social media use. You will be asked questions regarding your perspectives and experiences with racial identity and social media, as well as community and social media.

- 1. When did you join social media? What was the first platform you ever used?
- 2. What social media platforms do you use?

- a. Prompt: Facebook? Instagram? Twitter? Snapchat? YouTube? Discord? TikTok? Pinterest? Reddit? Signal? Slack? Whatsapp? LinkedIn?
- b. Do you use social media multiple times a day, once a day, once a week, once a month or less than that?
- 3. What do you use social media for?
  - a. Do you have a finsta?
  - b. Do you feel you are part of any social media communities?
- 4. Is social media an important mode of communication for you?
  - a. If yes, why do you think it is important to you?
  - b. If not, is there a particular reason why you don't feel it is important to engage with?
- 5. Outside of the context of this interview, do you think about how you use social media? Do you reflect on social media's relevance to your life?
  - a. Prompt: Do you feel that you are too reliant or not reliant enough on social media?
- 6. Do you feel that your race has any relevance to how you engage with others online?
  - a. Have you experienced racism online? Please share more about this experience if you feel comfortable. Did you feel this experience/these experiences were different from experiences of racism in person?
  - b. How have you experienced support from others through social media?
- 7. Do you use social media in your MLIS education? How so?
- 8. What is required for the technological component in your program? If there isn't any, is it something you wish was included?
- 9. Do you feel you are asked to engage with topics about social media, technology or technological ethics in your program?
  - a. What are you prompted to think about or discuss? Is this kind of discussion important to you?
  - b. Have you ever encountered readings or teachings about race and social media in your program? If so, what was the reading or teaching? How did it contribute to your learning (if at all)?
- 10. What are your concerns (if any) with the privacy of social media if any?
  - a. Do you have any additional concerns about surveillance and social media? If yes, what are they?

## Part Four: BIPOC Online Communities

This section will ask you questions regarding your perception of community related to racial identity. It will provide me with an understanding of what you think about the term BIPOC as a category for identity, if you find connection to that term or individuals considered part of this category, and will allow space for you to provide me with feedback about the questions asked in this interview as well as interview style.

1. How do you generally feel about the term BIPOC?

- a. Do you feel differently about the term BIPOC as it relates to LIS?
- 2. How do you engage online with other BIPOC students and LIS community members, if at all?
  - a. Do you have an online BIPOC student or library community?
  - b. Do you have a BIPOC student or library community in person?
- 3. Do you follow any specific people or pages/accounts online for their critical LIS or general LIS content?
  - a. If yes, please share why you follow these people or this page/account?
  - b. Do you create or share content related to LIS? Tell me about it.
    - i. Do you feel you have a following?
- 4. Have you attended or arranged an event on a topic related to BIPOC issues in LIS?
  - a. If yes, tell me more about this experience.
- 5. How would you define a safe space for BIPOC in LIS?
  - a. How would this definition change if applied to online spaces? How about in person?

Part Five: Conclusion

- 1. Have your online communities supported you where the MLIS program has not?
  - a. If so, how?
  - b. Have your in person communities supported you where your online communities and your MLIS program have not?
    - i. If so, how?
  - c. Has your MLIS program supported you in ways that your online communities or your other in person communities haven't or couldn't?
    - i. If so, how?
- 2. Are there any social media spaces or spaces online that you think are important to know regarding this research?
- 3. Is there anything else you would like to share with me? Is there anything you felt was missing from the research that is important to highlight?

Thank you for participating in this interview. From here, I will be creating a transcript of our interview based on the recordings and will do the same with the other interviews. Once the transcription is complete, I will send you a copy of your interview transcript over email for your review and you will have one week to review it and let me know if you would like to withdraw anything. Your answers will be anonymized. From there, I will be reviewing each individual interview as well as all the interviews together, to identify the similarities and differences in experiences. I will be using it in the writing of my thesis and my thesis may be used for presentations or publications in the future.